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ABSTRACT 

This ethnographic study illuminates the connections 

between race, class, and academic engagement and the role 

that schools and educators exert in shaping them. The 

critical events portrayed demonstrate the power of social 

stereotyping and racism in relationship to academic 

engagement and the aspirations of culturally diverse high 

school students. At the same time, the study shows that 

human relationships are at the heairt of schooling, and that 

the power relations of the broader society are often 

enacted in the interactions that occur between students and 

teachers in the classroom. 

Two Latino high school students, one foreign born and 

one U.S. born, shared candidly their points of view and 

perceptions about students' attrition and academic 

disengagement. Their perspectives were later compared to 

the views of thirty-three educators employed at the seune 

urban educational institutions these students attended. A 

survey of these educators expanded our understanding of the 

forces that influence teachers' views of Latino students 

and their communities. The present study also examined 

Ogbu's influential theory of differential school success, 

and the connections between opposition, identity, and 

academic engagement. However, this study corroborated Jim 

Cummins' recent work, suggesting that students' behavior 
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and motivation is influenced not only from historically or 

politically derived structures, but most importantly from 

day-to-day interactions with members of the institutional 

setting. During the study, the students spoke at length 

about school practices and policies that serve to separate 

students along ethnic and class lines, and that favor 

certain dominant ideologies over others. Issues of 

selective enforcement of strict disciplinary school rules, 

marginalization of Latino students in the curriculum, and a 

deteriorated school climate characterized by the absence of 

a true "community" eunong the diverse ethnic groups 

represented in the schools were some of the issues that 

emerged. 

The study concluded with a summary of the main 

recommendations for change and reform based on suggestions 

of the students themselves. These recommendations emanate 

from the sincere and genuine voices of Latino youth, 

representing much needed insights if we are to reverse the 

ongoing pattern of failure eunong Latino populations. 
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CHAPTER 1 

INTRODUCTION 

Democracy cannot be achieved without understanding 
power itself, how it is exerted and where it lies. 
(Arblaster, cited in Darder 1991, p. 25) 

Thirteen years ago, I was sponsored by the Fulbright 

Foundation to undertake graduate studies in the United 

States. When I first arrived here from my native Peru, I 

recalled being greatly impressed with the quality of 

education in this country, the instructional facilities, 

free access to literature and technology, and in 

particular, the ethnic diversity I used to observe walking 

on campus at the University of Arizona. 

I rejoiced and celebrated the fact that I had chosen 

(at least it appeared to me at that time) the most 

inclusive and democratic country in this world. After 

completing a graduate degree and teaching three years at 

the college level, I decided it was time to explore 

educational issues in depth in the "real world." Hence, I 

obtained my first teaching position at a rural public high 

school, transferring years later to large urban elementary 

and high school settings. The reality I encountered in the 

public school arena did not reflect in the least the one 

found in higher education institutions. It did not reflect 
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the environment of cultural respect, educational quality 

and ethnic make-up observed while I was teaching college. 

Minority students in public institutions were culturally 

and physically isolated from mainstream students, offered 

watered-down instruction and little or no say in the 

selection of their courses or teachers. Their cultures and 

identities were very often ignored and rejected. I remember 

wondering if I was living in the same country I had learned 

to admire while I was a student in college. 

It became clear to me that those minority students 

with whom I was interacting were not going to have access 

to higher learning opportunities. The educational, 

political, and cultural beunriers they faced seemed 

insurmountable. It was evident that they would probably not 

have the same opportunities I had to pursue my educational 

aspirations. I began to wonder whether the diversity I used 

to observe walking arovmd college ceunpuses were mostly the 

faces of international college students and not domestic 

minorities. I did not realize that American minorities aure 

underrepresented in higher education except in commvinity 

colleges. 

I initiated a process of self-inquiry on the real 

meaning of the word "democracy" emd of the principles under 

which this country was founded. I set out to explore the 

reasons for these deep societal inequities all too-well 
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reflected in public institutions after tedcing a 

particularly inspiring class from Dr. Richard Ruiz at the 

University of Arizona during the siimmer of 1992. 

The present project evolved from my eight-year 

involvement with high school-age Latino adolescents from 

whom I learned of their individual and collective struggles 

to achieve educational equity while trying to preserve 

their cultural identities. The intent of this dissertation 

study is to examine, through the voices and views of the 

students themselves, the factors contributing to the 

differential school success eunong certain non-mainstreeun 

students in public high schools in Southern Arizona. 

The Problem 

Much has been p\iblished and researched during the last 

two decades about the underachievement of minority groups, 

the high school dropout problem, and the public education 

crisis, in general. Large bodies of research have confirmed 

persistent and alarming dropout rates particularly eunong 

Latino students. According to a recent study on Arizona 

educational demographics (Hodgkinson, 1996}, Arizona has 

had the most dreunatic decrease in high school graduation 

rates in the nation in recent years, down from 72.7% in 

1992 to 63.8% in 1994. The state ranked 46th in the nation 

in terms of the chance that a 19 year old will be able to 

attend college. In this state, we also ranked 42nd in high 
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school graduation rates (the second highest dropout rate in 

the nation) , and Arizona has the highest absenteeism and 

teen pregnancy rate in the whole nation. Arizona's school-

age population was 40.5% minority in 1993 and it will 

become a " minority majority" state within a decade. 

Another interesting but disturbing statistic in 

Hodgkinson's (1996) study is the 15% of youth who drop out 

of high school produce 70% of America's prisoners. Each 

prisoner costs $26,000 a year while less than $5,000 is 

spent per student in Arizona pxiblic schools. 

In response to these unfavorable figures, during the 

1990s, Arizona school districts' dropout intervention 

programs proliferated. In desperate attempts to show that 

progress is being made, urban public schools, forseiking 

quality, continue to promote ill-prepared students toward 

graduation, with the creation of multiple remedial progreuns 

for "at-risk" students. Instruction tailored for teenage 

mothers and adolescents on probation (Teihan, 1997) and even 

federal programs, which offer economic compensation for 

those who graduate (measures that in some countries could 

be seen as extreme), are among the interventions being 

tried. There are others who believe that creating new 

schools are better alternatives to the failing public 

school system. A local newspaper reports that Arizona leads 

the nation in classroom experiments, and that "alternative 
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schools" have rapidly multiplied. The article informs us 

that during the last two years more cheorter schools have 

been started in our state than in any other state in the 

nation. However, critics claim that this is creating "an 

out of control alternative school system" (Tapia, 1997). 

There is universal agreement that women and minorities will 

constitute almost all the growth of the workforce in the 

next century. Quality education for tomorrow's workforce is 

of critical importance. However, this "new majority" 

(Rendon & Hope, 1996) rapidly emerging is presently being 

very neglected educationally. 

Native Americans 

As a school practitioner involved in the education of 

college- and high school-age minority adolescents, I have 

observed that new intervention programs and innovative 

alternative schools have resulted in some progress with 

certain non-mainstream groups. Recently, there has been 

growing interest in the cultures, languages and education 

of Arizona's groups. This is reflected in the number of 

university students majoring in Native American Studies or 

conducting research in related fields. This is also 

reflected in the growing number of federal, state and 

county grants awarded: Upward Bound, U.S Information Agency 

exchange programs. Head Start, Indian Language Teacher 
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Projects, National Endowment Grants and Talent Search among 

many others (Pima Community College, 1997). 

Other innovative progreuns are bringing technological 

advances to Indian reservations: The "Internet Connection," 

an effort of Pima Community College in conjtinction with the 

Tohono O'odheuB and Yaqui tribes is one example of the 

latter. Progress is also seen in the hiring of indigenous 

counselors in local colleges and urban high schools to 

track closely the improvement of indigenous students. There 

are now liaison programs between local colleges and 

reservations with the hiring of full-time personnel 

dedicated to the writing of federal grants exclusively for 

indigenous students. Advances have also been made in 

preliminary plans to open a new tribally-sponsored college 

exclusively for Tohono O'odheun students on a local 

reservation. However, efforts to expand the pool of Native 

American teachers much needed in large urban school 

districts and colleges in Arizona remains slim and 

uncertain. 

To some degree these new minority intervention 

progreuns have developed better tracking systems to follow 

closely the progress of indigenous students throughout 

their schooling. However, it is not clear whether this 

sudden interest in indigenous cultiures represents a 
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temporary effort or if these positive reforms will be long-

lasting and ongoing. 

African Americans 

Some progress is also noticeable eunong African-

American groups, including the hiring of large numbers of 

African-American administrators and educators in large 

urban schools and colleges which target with greater 

accuracy the special needs of African-American students. At 

the local level, Tucson Unified School District has been 

for the past few years actively recruiting African-American 

administrators and principals. (Tucson Unified School 

District (TUSD) Affirmative Action Plan, 1997) Thus, key 

positions in the district, (as heads for Admissions in 

Magnet schools and related sub-offices) are now mostly 

controlled by African American personnel. 

Latinos 

In spite of these gains, there are still visible 

statistical inequalities in the hiring of minority 

teachers, and administrators, particularly of Latino 

origin. The ratio of Latino minority personnel is unequal 

to the growing numbers of Latino students. For instance, 

out of 63,256 students enrolled in TUSD during 1996-1997 

academic year, 42.1% are Latinos, and only 6.4% African-

American. However, TUSD new administrative contracts for 

that year were equally distributed among African-Americans 
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and Hispanics (TUSD Affirmative Action Plan, May 1997). 

Other revealing data reports that in the job group for both 

female and male Assistant Principals hired in 1996, 38.9% 

were white, 5.6% African-American, 7.4% Hispanic and 1.9% 

of Native-American origin. While for males 20.4% were 

white, 5.6% African-American, 18.5% Hispanic and 1.9% 

Asians. 

Among semi-skilled and paraprofessional workers, 

Hispanics continue to outniimber other minorities in the 

district. They are represented at 71.7 percent in the job 

group which includes gardeners and carpenters, compared to 

20.8% white and 1.9% African-American personnel in this job 

category. 

Corroborating the educational neglect of Latino 

students in our state, an interesting study on Arizona 

financing issues relating to Education (Sackton, 1996) 

reveals that as of mid-September 1996, African-American 

students were graduating from high school at the same rate 

as whites, while Hispanics actually declined by 2%. By the 

same token, Romo and Falbo's (1996) long-term recent study 

reports that African-American students are showing a steady 

improvement in high school retention and graduation rates. 

For non-Hispanic whites in 1972, 12.3% were not in school 

and had not graduated, and in 1991, this percentage had 
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dropped to 8.9%, for African-Americans. This shift was from 

21.3% to 13.6%. (See Figure l). 

• Hispanic 

n Non-Hispanic White 

B Non-Hispanic Black 

1972 1982 1993 

Figure l. Status dropout rates by race and ethnicity. 
Grades 10-12, ages 16-24, 1972-1993. 

(Source: National Center for Education Statistics (NCES). 
"Dropout Rates in the U.S. 1993." Cited in Rodriguez, 1996, 
p. 7). 

As the data in Figure 1 suggest, the outlook is not 

that promising for Latino populations. A recent report on 

educational attainment in the United States (Rodgers, 1996) 

found that while the education gap between African-

Americans and whites is closing, the gap between Hispanics, 

whites and African-Americans is actually widening. Fewer 

high school diplomas were awarded to Hispanics in 1995 than 
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1992. Mexican-Americans, far from being considered an 

"indigenous native group" in the Southwestern United 

States, continue to undergo persistent attacks from 

conservative groups throughout the country (Crawford, 

1992a). 

Instead of gaining support from mainstreeua educators 

as other minorities have. Latino students and their 

families continue to experience a hostile judicial and 

legislative climate, particularly concerning issues of 

immigration, linguistic rights, human rights, and 

affiraative action (Rodriguez, 1996}. 

Hispanic youth are overrepresented in classes below 

grade level; their bilingualism continues to be treated as 

a liability rather than a rich cultural and economic 

resource (Ruiz, 1988), and inadequate school funding 

persists among "barrio" school districts (Kozol, 1991). 

According to a recent report. Our Nation on the Fault 

Line: Hispanic American Education (President's Advisory 

Commission on Educational Excellence for Hispanic-

Americans, 1996; hereafter referred to as the President's 

Advisory Commission), Latinos are sorely behind all other 

minority groups in educational attainment rates. They have 

the highest dropout rates in the country; few go to college 

and even fewer graduate from college. In a letter to 

President Clinton, the Chair of the President's Advisory 
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Conunission, Ana Guzman, stated that the "analysis of the 

crurrent status of Hispanic Americans educational 

attainment, is not optimistic but devastating to both 

Hispanics and the nation." (President's Advisory 

Commission, 1996, p. 8). She indicates that the persistent 

gap in educational attainment between Hispanics and other 

Americans has reached intolerable levels and is in a state 

of crisis. 

The specific outcomes of federal efforts to achieve 

goals and standards have not been measured, as the 

agencies' lack adequate pleuining or accountability 

procedures to gauge the participation of Hispanic-

Americans. The report also indicates that less than 15% of 

all Hispanic-American children participate in pre-school 

programs, though such programs have been proven to be high 

predictors of educational attainment. Hispanic students 

continue to be segregated in schools that aure ''resource 

poor" and they drop out earlier and at unacceptably high 

rates. 

In terms of access to higher education, the college 

population of Latinos increased from 5.3% in 1985 to 8.5% 

in 1993. However, the total proportion of bachelor degrees 

for Latinos has risen at a slower pace, from 3.5% in 1985 

to 4.9% in 1993. (See Fig\ire 2.) 
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Figure 2. Percent of degrees conferred by institutions of 
higher education by student racial and ethnic groups: 1992-
1993. 

(Source: NCES, Dropout Rates in the U.S. 1993. Cited in 
Rodriguez, 1996, p. 7). 

By the next century. Latinos will become, 

overwhelmingly, the largest ethnic group in the United 

States. According to research above, Hispanic-Americans 

have experienced rapid population growth nearly doubling in 

14 years, from 14.6 million in 1980 to over 30 million in 

1994. The report states that despite misconceptions, most 

Hispanics are native-bom, naturalized citizens, or have 

legal residency status. Furthermore, it indicates that 

xindocumented immigrants remain a small minority. This 

report also indicates that 64% of Latinos are U.S.-bom 

citizens residing in the United States, and that by the 
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year 2050, Latinos will comprise 25% of the total 

population in the country and will therefore be the largest 

group in the nation (President's Advisory Commission 1996) . 

(See Figure 3). 

• Whiles, non-Hispanic 

H Black 

m Hispanic 

H Asian 

American Indian 

1995 2010 2030 2050 

Figure 3. Changing school populations: Projections by the 
U.S. Bureau of the Census show that by 2050 one in four 
school-age children will be Hispanic 

Note: Percents do not add to 100 because the Hispanic 
population includes members of several races, including 
blacks and whites. 

(Source: U.S. Department of Education, Hispanic Dropout 
Project, 1995) 

U.S. Bureau of Census projections suggest that Latino 

students age 5-18 will comprise 25% of the total school 

population. (U.S.Department of Education, Hispanic Dropout 

Project, 1995). The report also notes that in some states. 



30 

such as California, Hispanic students have already become 

the largest ethnic majority in the school population. In 

terms of economic projections, the report points out that 

by the year 2,000, up to 80% of jobs in the United States 

are expected to rec[uire cognitive rather than manual 

skills. If approximately 37% of employed Hispanic-Americans 

do not have a high school diploma compared to 13% of all 

workers, those who have not graduated will have more 

difficulty in the labor market than those with more 

education. Additionally, the report adds that only 11% of 

the Latino work force is in managerial and professional 

positions, compared to 27% of the non-Hispanic population. 

Currently, Latinos are overrepresented in such occupations 

as operators, laborers, and service providers all over the 

country. 

In sum, the federal and local data presented above 

warn of a profound educational crisis affecting all 

minority students. However, this crisis is more dramatic 

for one segment of such population: students of Latino 

origin. 

Considering current trends, millions of young people 

of Latino origin will have less opportunity to participate 

in the "American Dream". If these trends are not mitigated 

by creating a new vision in education, this educational 

neglect will eventually cause a high economic toll on our 
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nation as a whole. It will especially affect Latino 

coniQunities throughout the nation, and many Hispanic 

children and adolescents. The data presented above suggest 

that despite some progress in developing new school 

programs and obtaining new grants, despite the increase of 

minority students' college participation, and the 

betterment in their test scores, despite the efforts to 

recruit minority faculty and administration, language 

minority Latino students appear to be getting what Rendon & 

Hope (1996, p. 1) characterize as "the least of what 

American education has to offer." 

The persistent failure of diverse students in public 

schools, and especially the high Latino dropout rate, 

indicates that what is being done in schools now is not 

working. More ethnographic studies are needed to illuminate 

the school and classroom dyneimics that contribute to the 

academic problems of minority students. These studies will 

reveal embedded institutional ideologies, as well as the 

subtle policies and attitudes which affect students' 

performance. Microethnographic data can facilitate our 

understanding of how students' perceptions of their future 

affects their response to schooling. As Michelle Fine 

(1991) points out, "the promise of equal opportunity is 

subverted institutionally by the guarantee of unequal 

educational outcomes" (Fine, 1991, p. 26). Current public 
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school ideologies and their subtle and unwritten policies 

of exclusion "exile the minds of Latinos and other cultural 

minorities in public schools" (Fine, p. 27). Fine's 

observations are reflected in Figure 4. 

Dropout Figures 

Recent federal reports such as Our Nation on the Fault 

Line; Hispanic American Education (President's Advisory 

Commission, 1996) inform us of the most current 

state of Latino student attrition. In October 1993, the 

dropout rate for Hispanics 16-24 years-old was 28%. that 

is, 28% of all Latinos in this age group had not completed 

and were not enrolled in high school. This was double the 

rates for African-Americans (14%) and more than three times 

the rates for whites (8%) in the scune group. (See Figure 

4.) At the local level, Tucson Unified School District's 

high school dropout rate comparisons for the 1995-1996 

school year reflect those of the federal reports where 

Latino students lead in numbers. Latino students drop out 

at an annual rate of 10.28% followed by 8.01% of Native-

Americans, 6.13% of African-Americans, 5.23% of Anglos and 

3.37% of Asians. 

As anti-Latino public sentiment grows, as immigrants 

continue to be targeted as the only cause of economic 

hardship, as affirmative action programs begin to be 
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Figure 4. Cohort' or longitudinal dropout rates from 8th to 
12th grade, 1988-1992 

(Source: U.S. Department of Education. Hispanic Dropout 
Project in the U.S., 1993; Condition of Education, 1994, p. 
12) . 

'Definition: Cohort (or longitudinal) rates measure what 
happens to a single group (or cohort) of students over a 
period of time. This can be crucial in understanding the full 
impact of education policies (e.g., early childhood 
education) or other factors. Cohort rates reveal how many 
students in a single age group (or in a specific grade in 
school) drop out over time. Cohort rates also allow the 
calculation of how many dropouts from the cohort eventually 
complete high school with a diploma or an alternative 
credential. This measure provides information regarding what 
happens to students in U.S. schools as they grow—but does 
not include others (such as immigrants) who were not enrolled 
in U.S. schools. This dropout rate is the one must frequently 
used by researchers. 
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dismantled in some parts of the country, as pending 

legislation to officialize English threatens to make 

multilingualism in the U.S. only a dream. Latino students 

experience gross violations of their linguistic and 

educational rights (Crawford, 1992b; Adams & Brink, 1990; 

Gonzalez, Schott & Vasguez, 1988). Their educational 

opportunities become problematic in the present national, 

social and political climate which mediates the 

interactions between educators and Latino students 

(Cummins, 1989) . In this social-educational environment, 

the underachievement of Latinos has cercainly become a 

self-fulfilling prophecy. 

This dissertation seeks to investigate those systemic 

inequities that give rise to the statistical data and 

observations cited above. This study took place in a large 

metropolitan area of the Southwestern United States. 

Research Perspectives on Minority Achievement 

The significant problem of attrition existing among 

Latino students in public schools has been well documented. 

The phenomenon of school underachievement has been 

researched by many scholars in various ways (Olivas, cited 

in Valdgs, 1996; Arias, 1986). The educational problems 

experienced by Latino and other non-mainstream students has 

been attributed to numerous factors that include; genetic 

deficiencies (Bond, 1981; Jensen, 1969; Herrnstein & 
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Mxirray, 1994) , cultural deprivation or a "culture of 

poverty" (e.g. Lewis, 1966; Deutsch et al., cited in 

Vald^s, 1996), cultural differences (Baratz & Baratz, 

1970), or language mismatches (Au & Mason, 1981; Heath, 

1983; Philips, 1982). 

Other influential macro-ethnographic studies (Ogbu, 

1978, 1983, 1985) have attempted to explain this phenomenon 

by focusing on the economic effects of societal 

arrangements and taking into account the responses of 

oppressed populations to these societal arrangements. For 

Ogbu and other theorists, the problem of why different 

groups of non-mainstreeun students succeed while others fail 

is answered within the tradition of the class analysis 

argument and, in particular, from the economic-reproductive 

perspective. Ogbu (1978, 1983, 1985) looked at differences 

among minority groups in terms of birthplace, length of 

residence in the host country, sociohistoric constraints, 

and their influence on academic achievement. Ogbu's 

theories have provided me with great insights in 

understanding Latino and other non-mainstream students 

underachievement. In particular, his delineation of "caste

like" and immigrant minorities has greatly influenced this 

study. 

However, Ogbu's theories left me with many questions, 

especially regarding the lack of connection of his theory 
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to classroom realities. The theory has not been fully 

tested at the micro-ethnographic-level, or from the 

participants' experiential perspective. Ogbu (1995) claims 

that the meaning and value that immigrant minorities 

associate with school learning is greater than that of 

caste-like minorities and their communities. Furthermore, 

he argues that the nature of the relationship between 

minority culture and languages and the mainstreaun culture 

is different for different minorities. It is obvious that 

Ogbu's theoretical base lies in the emphasis on differences 

among minority groups mainly as a result of socio-

historical and societal economic-reproductive effects. 

My observations of Latino students, however, both 

immigrant and "caste-like," suggest a host of more subtle 

factors at work that are not explained by Ogbu's fixed 

dualism of voluntary immigrant and involuntary/caste-like 

minority status. My hypothesis is that the natiire of the 

relationship between both groups and the mainstreeun cultixre 

has more similarities than differences. As a practitioner 

in the field, I have observed more commonalities than 

differences both among minority groups and within groups, 

in terms of their relationships with the school system, 

including teachers. From a theoretical perspective, the 

understanding of the difficulties surrounding the education 

of non-mainstream children must include, as Persell (cited 
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in Valdez, 1996) argues, the integration of four levels of 

analysis: the societal, the institutional, the 

interpersonal and the interpsychic. 

According to Persell, an adequate theory of 

educational inequality must take into perspective the 

distribution of power within a particular society and the 

ideology that supports that distribution. Moreover, such 

theory must also take into consideration the educational 

process itself. It must consider factors such as the 

knowledge, skills, attitudes and ideologies of teachers, 

administrators and counselors. It must also consider 

individual students' qualities and backgrounds as veil as 

instruction and its context. Unfortunately, as Vald^s 

(1996) suggests, to date, exauninations of minority school 

failure have tended to emphasize single-cause explanations 

or single factor analyses. More studies are needed that 

expose holistically, from the participants' point of view, 

the complex and persistent phenomenon of non-mainstream 

students low academic engagement. 

This study, then, hopes to test and potentially expand 

Ogbu's theory in terms of its application to Latino 

populations. This study is primarily micro-ethnographic, 

but places micro-ethnographic analysis in the context of 

lairger macro-ethnographic forces, including race, class, 

and social power relationships. In particular, this study 
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is based in the understanding that academic achievement is 

primarily the result of the transaction between the 

students and what they bring to the school situation, the 

curriculum, and the school environment, including teachers 

and administrator's attitudes. Those school-based 

interactions, however, are colored by wider socioculttiral 

forces, including public attitudes toward languages other 

than English, race, class, and power. All of these factors 

influence whether and how minority students succeed in 

school. I argue that the common claim that some minorities 

do better than others given the seune cultural and 

linguistic constraints needs to be exaunined more closely in 

the context of teacher-student interactions, power 

relations and other school-based subtle variables that are 

often overlooked. 

Brief Overview and Significance of the study 

The purpose of this research is to illuminate the 

factors that influence the motivation and persistence of 

non-mainstream. Latino students attending public high 

schools. This study seeks to illustrate the educational 

practices which have impacted the lives of Latino students, 

as well as the nature of the students' adaptational 

response to high school institutions from an individual 

perspective. In conducting this inquiry, my intent is to 

approach a known phenomena on the high attrition of Latino 
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students in U.S. schools from a new angle. An "emic" point 

of view—that of the participants themselves and their 

experience—permits a deeper understanding of the role of 

the school and classroom processes in nurturing, resisting 

or transforming the meanings and values students bring with 

them to school. 

This study is based on authentic narratives and the 

shared experiences of two Latino students who have defined 

the educational problems currently facing them. While both 

are Latinos and in Ogbu's (1978) framework, conceivably 

both representative of "caste-like" minorities, their 

individual histories are more complex and merit closer 

consideration. One of these participants might be 

characterized as representative of Ogbu's category of 

"voluntary" minorities; the other can be viewed as 

representative of an "involuntary" status. The study will 

seek to determine what similarities as well as differences 

exist among Latinos according to the groups with which they 

identify in the context of their schooling in a dominant 

culture institution. 

The inquiry also includes 33 high school educators and 

administrators from diverse ethnic backgrounds. They were 

asked to respond to various aspects of student engagement 

in school. Their views, in some instances, corroborate 

those of the students; in others, they conflict. 
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In this study I hope to expand areas which are 

beginning to receive some attention, including the 

relationships between language, schooling and identity. As 

Davidson (1996) points out, "the effects of school 

practices on youth's sense of their racial and ethnic 

backgrounds, and thus, the relationship between identity 

and academic engagement," also must be teJcen into account 

(Davidson, 1996, p. 11). Drawing from poststructiiral 

notions of power (Giroux, 1992), this study hopes to 

demonstrate the relationship of power and knowledge and 

their effects on academic motivation and achievement. 

Finally, to the extent that these goals are achieved, I 

hope this dissertation generates fresh insights into ways 

that school-based inequalities can be eradicated and upon 

which future inquiries may be based. 

Overview of the Methodological Framework 

This research concerns itself with the perceptions and 

experiences of students of Mexican-origin who attended high 

school in a large urban school district in the southwestern 

United States. In particular, the study focuses on case 

studies of two Latino high school students: one male 

American-born and one female immigrant. The realities and 

interpretations of their school experiences provide a 

window through which to view the dynamics of language, 

culture and power, and its effects on minority participants 
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("voluntary" or "involuntary") in a high school setting. An 

ethnographic case study approach is utilized as it best 

suits the nature of the inquiry. Since this study seeks to 

understand the cultural and educational realities of 

Mexican-American participants in school, multilayered 

ethnographic data collection, analysis and interpretation 

strategies are necessary. 

The two high school students were purposively 

selected. Purposive sampling intentionally selects 

individuals or "cases" on the basis of their 

characteristics viz-a-viz the research questions 

(Haunmersley & Atkinson, 1983). The students attended a 

public school in the southwestern United States dtiring the 

1994-1996 academic years. The criteria for selection were 

based on Seidman's (1991) recommendations for purposive 

sampling or "typical case" (p. 42). Individual experience 

was one of the criterion considered to maximize the ability 

of this study to address the realities of "at risk" 

students at school. Data collection included extensive 

personal interviews with the students and a questionnaire 

(see Appendix A) distributed to 33 high school educators 

and administrators of a large urban school district in 

southern Arizona. Emergent theme analysis was used to 

determine consistent patterns in these data. Both oral 

recorded interviews and questionnaires facilitated the 
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documentation and interpretation of how these Latino 

individuals view schooling. 

Research Questions 

The following questions guided this study: 

1. What are the definitions of academic and personal 

success held by these Latino students (immigrant and 

American-born) in an urban school district? 

2. What are their perceptions of the factors that constrain 

or enable their success and aspirations? 

3. In what specific ways do these factors affect their 

ability to negotiate the educational system and resolve 

problems? 

4. What are the more general implications of these 

students' experiences for understanding the forces that 

influence the success or failure of Latinos in urban 

public schools? 

Organization of Chapters 

Chapter 1 is an introduction to the entire 

dissertation. It provides a context for the study. Chapter 

2 reviews the contributions made by educational and 

anthropological research to the study of both minority 

education and the school dropout phenomenon. This chapter 

also reviews the literature concerning minority group 

success and underachievement. Chapter 3 outlines the 

qualitative case study research methods used in the study. 
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It also discusses interviewing methodologies, the research 

setting, the format and protocol for interviews and 

questionnaires and the data collection processes. Chapter 4 

and 5 detail the individual case studies of two students of 

Latino origin, their narratives, life accounts and 

individual interpretations of their school experiences. 

Chapter 6 introduces other sources of information for this 

case study: data gathered from 33 educators and 

administrators of a large high school setting. Chapter 6 

also offers an examination of the differences and 

similarities of educator and student views. Chapter 7 

provides an analysis and synthesis of the case study 

findings and the teacher viewpoints. Chapter 8 discusses 

t^ie implications, summarizes the study and makes 

recommendations. 
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CHAPTER 2 

REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE 

Introduction 

The problem of the twentieth century is the problem of 
the color line. (W.E.B. Du Bois cited in Foner, 1970, 
p. 2) 

Why is it that we can predict with regularity which 

ethnic groups tend to fail in schools? Why is it that over 

500,000 Latino students dropped out of school in 1995? Why 

do almost all Latinos begin high school with career 

aspirations and 40% of them dropout before the 10th grade? 

Finding an answer to these questions has been the focus of 

ongoing, passionate debates in the academic and public 

arenas for several decades. 

Throughout the years, attempts to answer these 

concerns have been made by educational anthropologists, 

sociolinguists, psychologists and critical pedagogues 

alike. School learning and achievement of non-ma ins treaun 

students are influenced by complex socioeconomic, cultural, 

historical and political forces. There are no complete 

answers to these problems and the interaction of many 

complex factors forces a continued search. 

Initially, it appears that the difficulties non-

mainstream students experience in schools arise from 
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discrepancies between the students' value systems and 

linguistic-cultural backgrounds and those represented in 

the educational institutions they attend. However, these 

difficulties are intensified by the schools* assimilative 

functions and piirposes, and the role that schooling plays 

in the dynamic interplay of knowledge and power. Schools 

reflect the larger social order and its constant devaluing 

and stereotyping of minority students. The reproduction of 

inequality can be seen, I argue, in the very ways that 

children are taught by their teachers. This, in t\irn, 

profoundly influences students' negotiation of ethnic 

identity and their school performance. 

In this chapter, I will exeunine the theoretical 

underpinnings which relate to my analysis of Latino 

students' performance in school. The review will illustrate 

the contributions of ttiree disciplines: The Anthropology of 

Education, Sociolinguistics, and Critical Pedagogy. It will 

also examine the contributions of new theoretical 

approaches that connect academic engagement and minority 

students' identity development. This chapter will also 

explore the issue of racism which is cvirrently being 

examined more openly and in depth in academia as an 

important factor influencing differential school 

achievement. 
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Contributions of Sociolinouistics 

Of all areas to which sociolinguistic study is 

relevant, education is one of the most important. As an 

institution, the school is an ideal place to investigate 

language and class contact. Home-school and teacher-student 

interactions are seen as a microcosm of wider social 

interactions. As Susan Gal (1987) points out, "a central 

focus of sociolinguistic research has been the expression 

of power relationships in everyday talk as well as the 

verbal construction of solidarity relations that oppose 

them" (p. 636). It is the field in which issues of cultural 

assimilation or cultural pluralism are discussed and 

minority-majority relations are reflected. Thus, the body 

of research in socio linguistics is of utmost importance to 

education as it is concerned with the relationship between 

language, class and education. 

One of the areas relevant to minority education is the 

investigation of language usage. The study of language 

usage by various individuals in a culture reveals that 

there is significant amount of intercultural variability. 

Labov's (1966) classic study of Black English in New York 

City, for exeunple, established that language variants are 

directly correlated to socioeconomic status. Furtheinaore, 

Labov concluded that social structures within classrooms 

were a clue to learning problems experienced by students in 
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the language arts. Thus, veuriations in language usage of 

people of the scuae culture have been identified as a soiirce 

of misunderstanding and conflict. Labov's studies on Black 

English are relevant to the study of other ethnic groups 

because they highlight the complexity of the Ismguage and 

dialect issues. Speech patterns carry more cultural 

information than is intended by the speaker or than is 

recognized by the listeners. 

Recent work in the "ethnography of speeiking" or 

"ethnography of communication" (Hymes, 1972) , provides one 

more central and highly important focus for cult\ire 

conflict analysis. One of the concepts in the ethnography 

of speaking is that of an "agenda" which accompanies emy 

person who enters a communication event. The agenda is a 

set of assixmptions or expectations that each participant 

brings to the dialogue. Gearing (1973) noted that people 

communicate with an agenda which includes the style of 

speech expected, the length of the communication event, its 

purpose, and the social status of the participants. Very 

few of these agenda items eure made explicit during the 

communication event itself. If the cultures and 

expectations of two individuals attempting to communicate 

are different, each participant's communicative objectives 

will not be achieved. Relating the concept of agenda to a 

high school setting. Latino or other non-mainstream 
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students may have different agendas than those with whom 

they communicate: counselors, teachers or administrators. 

There are numerous opportunities for one-on-one 

communication events to go awry as a result of different 

cultural and communicative agendas. 

Among the most recent and more prolific contributions 

of sociolinguistics to education has been in the area of 

language ideology. Scholars of the anthropology of language 

have begun to look at the ideological dimensions of 

language in order to sharpen our understanding of 

linguistic issues, discourse, and social domination. This 

growing field with its many contributors (Duranti, 1992; 

Hill, 1993; Rafael, 1993) proposes explanatory notions of 

how communication works as a social process and for what 

p\irposes. As Woolard and Schieffelin (1994) states 

"Ideologies of language are significant for language as 

well as for linguistic analysis; they are not only about 

language. Such ideologies enact links to group and personal 

identities, to morality, aesthetics and to epistemology" 

(p. 55). The field of language ideology thus helps us 

identify the relationships between linguistic structures 

and inequality between groups in society. 

In education we see language ideologies reflected in 

the implementation of language policies and literacy. A 

wealth of current public problems have been created from 
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the vantage point of what Macias (1990) refers to as 

"ideology of ethnic exclusion" (p. 216). We have witnessed 

excunples in recent newspaper headlines about the "official 

English movement," and various negative reactions to the 

multicultural curriculum and bilingual education in the 

schools. The presence of these contemporary issues in the 

U.S. social and political agenda amply demonstrates the 

ongoing struggle between those who identify themselves 

through their language use and those who hold social power. 

From my own experience, as a native of Peru, this 

struggle for power over issues of language brings to mind 

the beginnings of the Spanish empire in the last decade of 

the fifteenth century in Latin America. As Spanish 

colonization and domination progressed, there followed the 

first attempts to inaugurate Castilian Spanish as the 

dominant language of the new state. In 1492, in a book 

dedicated to Queen Isabella, the Spanish greunmarian Antonio 

de Nebrija (cited in Rafael, 1993) claimed "language is the 

perfect instrument of empire" (p. 3). Some of the most 

revealing work on language ideology comes from such studies 

of colonialism. 

Jane Hill (1993) has illustrated extensively these 

colonial notions in her socially-grounded linguistic 

analysis of Anglo-american English borrowings (from 

Spanish) in the southwestern United States. 
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Biological. Cultural and Sociological Considerations 

Explanations of low academic achievement of Latinos or 

other non-mainstreeun groups can be grouped into a number of 

different categories. Jacob and Jordan (1993) identify the 

three of most common explanations which place the locus of 

the existence of poverty and miseducation directly on the 

non-mainstream groups themselves. They aure the "cultural 

deficit," "genetic," and "labor market" arguments. They 

identify a fourth argument which concentrates the 

discussion on the role of society and the schools. In this 

section I provide a critique of the literature under three 

categories: 1) the genetic argument 2) the cultxiral 

argument 3) the class analysis argijment. 

The g^netj-g Arqupept 

The application of anthropology to education in the 

early stages not only challenged theories that ignored 

cross-cultural variation but also theories which espoused 

the hereditary condition of human development. In the 1920s 

and 1930s the eugenics movement was strong, and the debates 

over the intellectual natiire of the child were more than 

academic (Eddy, 1987). in the 1960s, an acceptable belief 

to justify school malpractices was that of inferior 

genetics. Poor children of color or linguistic minorities 

have been seen as biologically inferior, affecting their 

intellect and morals. Proponents of this argument 
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(Herrnstein, cited in Valdes, 1996; Jensen, 1969) believe 

that genes affect intelligence more than the environment 

does. Jensen claims that eighty percent of individual 

variance in intelligence has a genetic base and that this 

percentage cannot be altered by the environment. 

Jensen's concept of heritability was widely criticized 

by several scholars (McClelland; Roth; Samuda, cited in 

Valdes, 1996). The critics of the biological argooment 

questioned the reductionist featiires of intelligence 

testing. They argued that culture-free IQ testing was 

practically non-existent and some even demonstrated that 

minority children's performance was negatively affected by 

the very procedures used in the administration of IQ tests. 

However, it was the work of Jencks et al. (1972) which 

eunply discredited the concept of heritability and its 

effect on test scores. Since then, the genetic argument has 

lost credibility in academe altogether. However, there has 

been a recent resurgence of the genetic argximent among a 

few scholars who continue to try to link social or racial 

views with supposed biological "evidence." 

The Cultural AremTnen-h 

Maintaining white middle class culture as a norm, the 

cultural deprivation theory (Lewis, 1966) proposes that 

disadvantaged children are locked into a cycle of failure 

transmitted through their families and environment. The 

advocates of this argximent (Hunt, cited in Valdes, 1996) 
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negative effects that educationally and socially 

disadvantaged homes produce sunong non-mainstream children. 

Many scholars have criticized the cultural deprivation 

theory, (LeacocJc, cited in Jacob & Jordan, 1993) pointing-

out that such arguments ignore the heterogeneity of 

ethnicity, the language and culture eunong disadvantaged 

groups. 

In response to cultural deprivation explanations, 

socio linguists and ethnographers countered with the 

"cult\iral difference" argument (Au & Mason, 1981; Cazden & 

John, 1968; Heath, 1983; Phillips, 1982). These writers 

introduced substantial evidence that non-mainstream 

children are not "deprived" as some researchers suggest 

but, in actuality, encounter equally stimulating but 

culturally different learning environments. Building on 

this prolific research, anthropologists and sociologists 

further theorized that these cultural differences in a 

mainstream educational context produce systematic and 

structured miscommunication events in the classroom which 

later results in miseducation and academic failure (Phelan 

& Davidson, 1993). 

As Valdes (1996) points out, there is a fine line 

between the deprivation and the cultural difference 

explanations. The latter recognizes and values the rich 
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learning environments that characterize culturally 

different homes and communities. Community and student home 

cultxires as they oppose mainstream, middle class culture, 

do not exist in separate vacuums. There are interactions 

that occur between the two worlds which are sustained and 

nurtured by the wider social structure. This effect 

reinforces or transforms both collective and individual 

cultural frameworks. Yet, from these cultural approaches as 

Davidson (1996) points out, are other important 

considerations such as the relationships between inequality 

and group beliefs systems and other structural factors that 

contribute to social reproduction. 

The Class Analvsis Armnnent: 

This argument, also known as social reproduction 

theory, deflects causation of educational failure from non-

mainstream groups to the interaction between society and 

the schools. Proponents of this view contend that some 

children perform poorly in school because schools function 

as a "sorting mechanism" which serves to maintain the 

status quo. Explanations of academic failure from this 

framework are complex. Giroux (1983) refers to two diverse 

theories of social reproduction: 1) the economic 

reproductive model (Bowles & Gintis, 1976) 2) and the 

cultural/social reproductive model (Bourdieu & Passeron, 

1977). 
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Generally, advocates of these models claim that some 

students are sorted toward the "right" streams or tracks 

(Oakes, 1985) and given access to special kinds of 

knowledge (technology) , while non-ma ins treeuoa students are 

sorted toward less academic (vocational) programs. Once 

sorted and tracked, students receive very different 

treatment and types of instruction. Vocationally-tracked 

students are asked to memorize and recite rote and static 

information, while the academically-tracked students are 

encouraged to develop comprehension and critical thinking 

skills. 

Bourdieu's (1977) ideas on "cultural capital" are 

helpful here as he states that each status group in a 

society develops distinctive cultural practices and uses 

different resources available to them. Cultural capital 

represents what is acc[uired from schools and provides 

access to wealth and power. A hypothetical excunple of this 

from my own experience in urban schools supports Bourdieu's 

cultural capital theories. A low-income, non-mainstream 

Latino parent with limited time and material resources 

blames the child for failing and leave his education to the 

school. A middle-income parent has resources to become 

involved in the education of his child. Such resources may 

encompass hiring tutors, taking time off-work for parent-

teacher conferences, piirchasing eguipment to support 
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academic instruction and so on. On the other hand, school 

reinforces differently the cultural capital of the diverse 

class groups. The ways of talking, behaving, and acting of 

elite groups are reinforced in textbooks, tests and 

lessons. Those less powerful are rarely represented at all. 

Thus, academic success is linked to acquiring the right 

"codes" (Heath, 1983), discourse, and culture of the 

school. Lisa Oelpit (1995) supports this position in her 

statement that "the worldviews of those with privileged 

positions are taken as the only reality, while the 

worldviews of those less powerful are dismissed as 

inconsequential" (p. xv). 

Critics of social reproduction theory view human 

agency as the missing link in explaining societal 

reproduction. They contend that neither Bowles and Gintis 

nor Bourdieu have produced a model sufficient to examine 

the school processes that produce inequality. They argue 

that the students themselves (Ogbu, 1978, 1987) perpetuate 

their class status through the development of a "resistant" 

and opposing behavior which replicates their social 

condition. 

In order to reduce this pattern of resistance and 

cultural discontinuities between schools and minority 

students, successful educational models for non^mainstreeua 

students began to emerge. These models demonstrated direct 
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connections between the cultiire of the community and 

academic achievement. When teaching methods can be made 

more consistent with the ways children learn in their own 

environment, they are more likely to lead to fruitful 

results. These cultvural models also showed that when 

political preferences are put aside and the focus is on the 

educational well being of the children, it is possible to 

obtain remarkable gains. 

Current Debates on the Anthropological 

Explanations for Differential Achievement 

Among Non-mainstream Groups Academia 

The current anthropological literature on minority 

student school performance includes those who posit that 

linking home and school cultures can facilitate success as 

well as those, like John Ogbu (1978) , who look to more 

diffuse social-structxiral explanations. As the debate over 

the various roles played by these factors has escalated, a 

number of other ethnographically-based cases and 

explanations have emerged. In this section, I consider this 

recent body of research. 

The Kamehameha (KEEP) Hawaiian Educational Program (Au 

& Jordan; Jordan et al., cited in Jacob and Jordan, 1993), 

the Rough Rock model in Arizona (Lipka & McCarty, 1994; 

McCarty, 1991) and the Yup'ik in Alaska (Lipka, 1991) 

continue to be widely recognized in several publications 
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for their effective use of the commiuiity' s culture in the 

classroom. Over a decade of ethnographic and action-

oriented research resulted in models that brought about 

positive educational change. In particulsur, the self-

designed Rough Rock bilingual-bicultural model, not only 

dramatically improved student achievement 2md ensured the 

sxarvival of the Navajo culture and lemguage, but also 

contributed to the economic development of the community, 

emd the establishment of stable educational leadership. 

Other effective educational models (Moll, Amanti, Neff, & 

Gonzalez, 1992), connecting homes and classrooms, have 

clearly demonstrated the role of culturally compatible 

philosophies in the academic achievement of bicultural 

youth. 

One of the most influential, comprehensive, but 

controversial theories of academic achievement among 

minority groups has been the one articulated by John Ogbu: 

(1978, 1987), the "labor metrket" explanation, also known as 

"caste-theory." Ogbu's theory makes distinctions between 

types 2Lnd status of minorities, classifying them into 

"immigrant" or voluntaury minorities and "caste-like" or 

involxintary minorities. He claims that the meaning emd 

value that immigrant minorities associate with school 

learning is greater than that placed on it by caste-like 

minorities and their communities. He also eirgues that the 
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nature of the relationship between minority cultxires euid 

languages and the mainstream cultxire is different for 

different minority populations. At the psychological level, 

Ogbu (1974, 1978, 1987) claims that caste-like minorities 

do not succeed because they are aveure of the "job ceiling" 

constraints that the dominant society places upon them. He 

implies that domestic minorities fail in school because 

they blame failure on these economic constraints and on 

racial discrimination. Further, he adds that caste-like 

students fall into a self-prophesied cycle when they exert 

their collective resistance against the school and its 

norms. In contrast, recent immigreunts often surpass caste

like students in spite of also suffering discriminatory 

practices and job-ceiling limitations. 

To support his interpretation that immigrants succeed 

where domestic minorities fail, Ogbu (1995) identifies 

specific groups who have, in his words, "crossed cultural 

and linguistic boundaries" (p. 584) . PunjeJai Indians 

(Gibson, cited in Jacob & Jordan, 1993) or Asiem students 

(Ogbu, 1978) aure frequently cited as successful groups 

in Ogbu's literatxare. 

There eire several scholars who have criticized Ogbu's 

macroethnographic work (see e.g. Cummins, 1997; D'Amato, 

1993; Davidson, 1996; Erickson, 1993; Foley, 1991; Gibson, 

1997, Mehan et al., 1994; Valdes, 1996). Valdes finds that 
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Mexican-origin students do not fit exactly into the 

immigrant or caste-like categories proposed by Ogbu. 

According to Valdes (1996) , the Mexican-American commxinity 

includes populations who have been native here for 

generations, and who see themselves as the indigenous 

original settlers of parts of the United States. 

Additionally, there are also Mexican-origin 

individuals who have arrived later as both legal or illegal 

immigrants but have lived here for several generations. 

Thus, external generalizations about Mexican-American 

individuals, their status, their views on colonization and 

its impact on the educational success or failure of their 

children are difficult to meUce. Dual typologies are hard to 

construct because there are simultaneous categories, both 

immigrant minorities and caste minorities, within this 

single population. 

Valdes cites several case studies which have examined 

the phenomenon of Mexican immigration to the United States 

in greater depth. For example, Durand and Massey (cited in 

Valdes, 1996) have argued that generalizations about the 

Mexican migration to the United States are inconsistent and 

contradictory. They explain that when talking about 

immigrant groups there are a number of variables such as 

class composition, age of the migration strecun, the context 

they encounter on arrival, the nature of the resources 
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available to the group, and reasons for leaving their 

homeland among others. These factors affect the composition 

of the migration and at the seune time, shape immigrant 

students' performance in school. Thus, corroborating Valdes 

(1996), other scholars suggest that generalizations about 

populations in continuous movement across the border and 

between two worlds can only be made when a single group is 

investigated using a common analytical framework. 

Ogbu's emphatic generalizations of the adaptational 

superiority of one group over the other have encouraged 

anthropologists to search for additional evidence to test 

his theory. Foley (1991) challenges Ogbu's caste-theory 

through a field study of high school Latinos in South 

Texas. Foley's study of Texan "vatos" brings into question 

Ogbu's notion of "oppositional culture" while underscoring 

the significance of in-group variance eunong domestic 

minorities such as Latinos. As Foley (1991) explains, his 

school ethnography was conceptualized around the notion of 

capitalism: "a multiple system of class, race and gender 

exploitation" (p. 78). In this context, he says that an 

emerging progressive ethnic community undermines the local 

capitalist social order. At the school level, the "vatos" 

(the new politicized Mexicano population) without 

transforming wheir oppositional identity began to succeed. 

They took over leadership positions in the school, joined 
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Anglos in academic tracks and began college careers. In 

much the same pattern as Anglo communities, the vatos began 

to teike control of professional, governmental and small 

businesses of the town. In this case, as Foley (1991) 

explains, Ogbu's universalistic concept of caste-like 

negative folk oppositional identity did not work. The 

outcomes of Foley's study suggest that emphasis on the 

psychological orientations of students are not sufficient 

to explain school failure or success. Foley's account of 

successful domestic minorities who Ogbu would otherwise 

deem as "caste-like," is a significant indicator of the 

limits of Ogbu's caste thesis, while demanding further 

investigation on both a group and individual level. 

Along similar lines, Davidson (1994) performed a study 

of 55 diverse students in four urban desegregated high 

schools in California. Her study greatly illiiminates the 

notion of oppositional identity and domestic minorities' 

academic failure. She offers ample evidence that both 

oppositional identity and academic engagement are 

influenced not just by broad socio-historical factors but 

primarily through the practices and interactions at the 

school level. 

Studies such as Davidson's suggest that while many 

minority students will enact an oppositional identity in 

order to protect themselves from discrimination and 
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subordination, this is not uniformly the case. Others will 

••rise to the challenge^^ and succeed. 

Phelan and Davidson (1994) reviewed the sociological 

literature on schools to highlight factors students would 

identify as contributors to academic disengagement. The 

increasing evidence that Catholic schools produce higher 

academic outcomes for Latino and African-Americans than 

piiblic schools was a primary finding of this ethnographic 

work. The outcomes of this study seem to indicate a strong 

relationship between group identity and the politics and 

relations that surround urban educational sites. 

Similar to Foley's study, Davidson's (1994) 

ethnography found data which contradict the fixed 

typologies of Ogbu. First, Davidson concludes that the 

existence of students' oppositional resistance is not a 

characteristic solely of "involuntary" groups. It goes, she 

says, beyond immigrant status to social class. Second, she 

claims, oppositional identity doesn't necessarily imply 

academic failure. 

A third study that contemplates other dimensions of 

Ogbu's hypothesis is described by Mehan et al. (1992). 

Mehan (1994) details an vintracked high school progreun in 

San Diego called Advancement Via Individual Determination 

(AVID) . According to Mehan, one of the credits of this 

program was the high college enrollment rates cunong Latino 
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and African~American AVID-students which exceeded national 

norms. Hehan (1994) claims that Ogbu's oppositional 

ideology of academic resistance was not found among the 

large numbers of "caste minorities" interviewed for the 

study. In contrast, AVID students voiced a critical 

awareness of the social and economic constraints facing 

them but, at the same time, demonstrated high academic 

achievement rooted in their own cultural affirmation. 

Erickson's theoretical views go beyond plain analysis 

of macro-ethnographies, suggesting some culturally 

compatible classroom practices for ethnic minority 

students. Erickson offers substantial theoretical basis to 

support the role of microethnographies in expanding our 

understanding of minority students' academic disengagement. 

As he explains, microethnographic work represented by the 

communications process (also called the sociolinguistic 

explanation or theories of cultural compatibility) and 

macroethnographies represented by the labor market 

explanation are not mutually exclusive. Erickson claims 

that changing inequities in access to employment is as 

important as the immediate need to change speech networks 

that disable minority students' aspirations. As he says: 

"changing society is a big order and changing school 

societies is also a big order, in that it involves 

reorienting the daily struggles of doing school from 
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collective work at failiire to collective work at success" 

(p. 19-28). Erickson's words serve as a call to the 

educational cooununity to unite forces and work at reducing 

emotionally damaging student-teacher interactions rather 

than wasting our energies in deterministic economic 

arguments. 

Finally, Margaret Gibson (1997) dedicates a recent 

issue of Anthropology and Education Quarterly to Ogbu's 

typology, examining it in light of contemporary cross-

national research. In this theme issue, the discussion 

focuses on identifying what we cvirrently know about the 

relationship between ethnic identity and academic 

performance. She compares research on ethnic minorities 

from five countries to explore which of Ogbu's claims can 

be discarded or merit further expansion. The countries 

selected to test Ogbu's typology have, like the U.S., 

considerable numbers of immigrant and colonized 

populations. However, it is important to point out that to 

be objective, cross-national comparisons must take into 

consideration not only distinct educational systems but, 

most importantly, the historic relationships among the 

majority-minority groups of each country. 

The first study (Elderling, 1997) focused on African-

Surinamese involuntary minorities and Turkish immigrants to 

the Netherlands. In introductory remarks about this study. 
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Gibson (1997) explains that Surinamese individuals who were 

formerly part of a Dutch colony, cannot fit neatly into 

Ogbu's dual categories. Different waves of Surinamese 

representing elite and working class groups migrated the 

Netherlands through the years. This phenomenon would create 

among the Surinamese students, according to Ogbu's 

typology, both involuntary and voluntary groups. Another 

contradiction to the caste theory is found in the academic 

disparity between Surinamese and recent immigrant students 

to the Netherlands. Involuntary or voluntary Surineunese 

minorities outperform recent immigrant Turkish and Moroccan 

students. Eldering (1997) found that Surinamese minorities 

even approached the mainstreeun Dutch students' academic 

performance at the high school level. In this context, 

linguistic and cultural proximity to the host culture seem 

to play an important role. 

In France (Van Zanten, 1997), the outcomes are similar 

to those of the Netherlands study. The colonized Algerians 

and Moroccans outperformed recent Portuguese and Spanish 

immigrants by some measures and assessments. This 

variability can be partly explained (as in the Dutch case), 

by the linguistic and cultural ties with the host country. 

As Van Zanten points out, in the French pattern, Ogbu's 

framework cannot be neatly applied. The disparity seem to 

be influenced by the unique social, cultxiral and political 
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interaction between the French nation and each immigrant 

group. 

David Gillborn (1997) considers the academic 

achievement of two of the main ethnic groups in Britain: 

South Asians and African Caribbeans. The first group is 

formed by individuals from India, Pakistan and Bangladesh, 

and the latter includes students from Jamaica and other 

Caribbean nations. Since all these countries were former 

British colonies, Gillborn's discussion explored ethnic, 

class, and gender variables rather than concentrating on 

the colonized involuntary minority model. As Gillborn's 

study suggests, African-Caribbean students, both female and 

male, perform at levels below any other group in Britain. 

He contends that school-based factors can explain the 

phenomenal disparity between groups. 

Similar to the African-Caribbean-British students. 

Latinos and Mexican-Americans in the United States continue 

to show little significant improvement in academic 

performance, particularly at the high school level. School-

based studies and more microethnographies are needed to 

establish the role of race and ethnicity in American 

schools' performance. Citing some ethnographic studies, 

Gillborn (1997) claims that Caribbean and successful Asians 

students are subject to different stereotypes in England. 

Unlike their Asian counterparts, Caribbean students are 
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frequently perceived as troublemakers and are often 

punished for displays of their ethnicity. He argues that 

our attention should be focused on the school and its 

micropolitics, rather than on deterministic typologies 

which stereotype involuntary or immigrant minorities, 

holding them responsible for their own social condition 

(Gillborn). 

Corroborating Gillbom, Jim Cummins (1997) draws 

attention to the role of teachers and schools in promoting 

the disparities eunong minority and mainstream students. 

Cummins examines Ogbu's theory through the Canadian 

scenario, focusing on three groups: aboriginal students or 

First Nations, minority francophones in Canada, emd the 

African-Caribbean recent iiamigrants. In Canada the two 

involuntary minorities. First Nations peoples, and 

francophones, do not perform well academically. This 

phenomenon confirms Ogbu's model of the historical economic 

exclusion of involuntary-colonized minorities. However, 

immigrant minorities in Cemada such as African-Ceuribbean, 

Portuguese and Spanish-speaking students, also perform 

poorly and experience high attrition rates. 

Cummins (1997) eurgues that it is uncertain how Ogbu's 

involxuitary-voluntary dichotomy could be stretched to 

accommodate these variabiles. He explains that if conceived 

as a rigid model, Ogbu^s freunework does not justify the 



68 

role of race, culture and language as operant in specific 

situations. In a provocative and pragmatic way, Cummins 

expands Ogbu's model of ethnicity and schooling. Cummins 

says: "the reality of dominant-subordinated group 

relations, together with the varieUaility that exists within 

minority groups, is feu: too complex to stuff inside a 

simple dichotomy. For this reason, I prefer to discuss the 

issues in terms of coercive emd colleUsorative relations of 

power"(p. 423). 

Cummins' (1997) distinction of coercive and 

collaborative relations of power function both at the 

societal level (macrointeractions) emd at the interpersonal 

level (micro interact ions) . As he explains, coercive 

relations of power refer to the control of a domineint group 

exercised over a subordinated nation, group or individual. 

This control is often manifested through discourse and 

defines the superior or inferior status of a group. 

Collaborative relations of power on the other hand, 

function under the understanding that power originates in 

interpersonal and intergroup relations. Power is created 

with others rather than imposed. As Cummins states: 

"participants are empowered through their collaboration 

such that each is more affirmed in his or her identity and 

has a greater sense of efficacy to create change in his or 

her life" (p. 424). 
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Thus, Ciunmins' (1997) freunework suggests that the 

micro-interactions between educators, students and their 

communities are never neutral. They either reinforce 

coercive relations of power and disempower individuals or 

foster collaborative relations of power. Parallel to power 

relations, Cummins meOces reference to the influence of 

identity on schooling. He contends that the long term 

depreciation of minority students' cultural identities have 

strongly contributed to the students' sense of eunbivalence 

that they feel about their identity. This insecurity leads 

to conflicts with teachers and resistance to engage 

academically. This is particuleurly noticeable eunong Latino 

students in this study who are forced to struggle and 

choose between two worlds. 

The researchers of these cross-national studies 

conclude that some of the shortcomings of Ogbu's (1987) 

typology include: a) intragroup variaibility (successful 

involuntary and unsuccessful voluntaury participemts) across 

the several countries which took part in this study; b) the 

fact that the typology overlooks gender and generational 

differences; c) Ogbu's lack of attention to the role of 

human agency and d) his rigid dichotomy that can lead to 

group stereotyping. 

I believe Ogbu's macro-theoretical construction aids 

our understanding of the wider societal power relations 
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which influence our educational systems. However, 

Erickson's and Cummins' models offer a more integrative, 

dyneunic and pragmatic explanation of how wider societal 

power relations translate into our schools and classrooms. 

Critical Pedaaoav 

The research outlined above provides an explanatory 

freunework for understanding minority students' academic 

underachievement. However, researchers must also 

contemplate ways to modify undemocratic classrooms, school 

organization, institutions and policies which restrict the 

possibilities of success for subordinated students. 

Perspectives from critical theory address these issues and 

can help educators understand the contemporary political, 

social and economic causes for vmegual classroom outcomes. 

Critical theory helps us understand the social world of the 

school and points the way toward possible solutions 

(McLaren, 1989). Critical methods go beyond mere 

explanations of societal constraints; they link theory to 

action. 

However, in order to act while linking theory to 

practice, it is first necessary to revisit and redefine the 

meaning of pedagogy. As Giroux (1992) states "pedagogy is 

less about providing a universalized set of prescriptions 

than it is about rewriting the relationship between theory 

and practice as a form of cultural politics" (p. 3). 
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Cultxiral politics, he explains, is understood as the 

mechanisms that schools utilize to inculcate a meritocratic 

and individualistic system which reproduces inequality and 

racism. In this view, schooling is analyzed as an 

historical process which recreates relations of power and 

privileged knowledge. As Giroux (1983) suggests, cultural 

politics simultaneously maintain the status quo and support 

the transmission of the "culture of silence." 

For Freire (1970), the cultxire of silence constitutes 

the state of apathy and ignorance of oppressed groups 

which, he says, is a direct result of their condition of 

economic, social and political domination. Freire 

continues: 

the oppressed suffer from a duality which has 
established itself in their innermost being. They 
discover that without freedom they cannot exist 
authentically, but they fear it. They are at one and 
the same time themselves and the oppressor whose 
consciousness they have internalized. The conflict 
lies in the choice between being wholly themselves or 
being divided; between ejecting the oppressor within 
or not ejecting him; between human solidarity or 
alienation; between following prescriptions or having 
choices; between being spectators or actors; between 
acting or having the illusion of acting through the 
action of the oppressors; between the world, (p. 33) 

As oppressed and colonized groups. Latino populations 

form part of the "culture of silence." Furthermore, the 

duality of thought and action of the oppressed to which 

Freire refers, is particularly true to some Latino 

students. Latinos and other sxibordinate groups have 
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opinions that mainstream groups hold about their cultiire 

and language. This encourages self-depreciation, 

contributing to their withdrawal and educational failure. 

On the other hand, as they are forced to adopt a new 

identity, through the "cultural invasion" as Freire (1970, 

p. 150) refers to it, they learn to admire a new way of 

life. This results in alienation from their cultiiral roots 

and language and the formation of a confused identity. 

Freire describes cultural invasion as the process in which 

...the invaders penetrate the cultural context of 
another group, in disrespect of the latter's 
potentialities; they impose their own view of the 
world upon those they invade and inhibit the 
creativity of the invaded by ciirbing their 
expression.... The invaders act; those they invade 
have only the illusion of acting through the action of 
the invaders.... All domination involves invasion .... 
a form of economic and cultural domination, (cited in 
Darder 1991, p. 36) 

A fundamental dimension of Freire's theory of 

oppressive action underscores how alienated people are 

easier to keep divided and controlled. For instance. 

Latinos' limited knowledge about the importance of 

bilingual education works in the interest of dominant 

groups. Economically dominant groups have found a way to 

preserve the status quo in the Latino community by keeping 

it divided and controlled. Freire's theories help us 

understand the historical hegemonic practices of "divide 

and rule." However, they also help us to understand how 
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each individual also has the ability to "read" his/her 

world in a critical way. This ability potentially helps the 

oppressed to examine how his/her personal experience came 

to be historically constructed (Freire & Macedo, 1987). 

By understanding this social construction through 

"reading the world," Latino students in this study may be 

able to understand the constraints that limit their self 

affirmation. Through affirming their histories, and 

critically examining constraints placed upon them, these 

students can realize possibilities for self-empowerment and 

social change. 

Central to the development of a critical pedagogy is 

the necessity to examine how pedagogy functions as a 

cultural practice to generate rather than merely transmit 

knowledge within uneven relations of power that meJce up 

teacher-student interactions (Giroux, 1992). The students' 

narratives in this study corroborate that how and what we 

teach is intimately connected not only to the various forms 

of social domination but also to patterns of resistance, 

conflict, and eventually school alienation. Fxirthermore, 

theorists from this tradition argue that what happens in 

the classrooms shares a direct relationship to the 

formation of identities and knowledge. To that effect, 

Giroux (1983) reflects: 

...critical pedagogy raises a number of crucial 
questions. These include how identities and 
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subjectivities are produced differently in relation to 
particular forms of knowledge and power; how cultural 
differences are coded within the center and margins of 
power; how the speeOcing out or being silent, castrated 
in their power to create and recreate, in their power 
to transform discourse of rationality secures, ignores 
or dismisses the affective investments that organize 
the daily experiences of students; how education might 
become the practice of liberation; and what it means 
to know something as part of the broader discourses of 
cultxiral democracy and citizenship, (p. 99) 

Giroux's words are particularly valid for the Latino 

students in this study. As they reflected on their 

experiences in school, they recalled how selective forms of 

knowledge imparted in their classrooms attempted to shape 

their identities toward a uniform standard related to the 

mainstream social structure. What the students in this 

study and Giroux affirm is that education is and will be a 

form of political action. 

Critical frameworks do not allow for neutrality in 

definitions and explanations of schooling. Pedagogy is not 

a neutral process; therefore, "democracy" and "equal 

access" are terms conceptualized differently and in 

accordance with personal and political orientations. 

Educators and researchers from the critical pedagogy 

tradition challenge contemporary beliefs that schools 

function to develop an egalitarian and democratic social 

order. Moreover, they also question the assumptions that 

these institutions promote social and economic mobility. 

Rather, they contend that schools not only do not provide 
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opportunities for self-empowerment for subordinate groups 

but, rather, act to facilitate positive economic and social 

retvirns from schooling only for privileged groups. 

This was found to be particularly true for the Latino 

students in this study. Treated as subordinate by the 

dominant culture. Latino students are excluded and 

marginalized in society. As the right to affirm their 

identity (through expressions of their language and 

culture) continues to be denied, the *'mass exodus" (Fine, 

1992) of Latinos from high schools goes on. 

Latino Schooling and Critical Theory 

This section focuses more specifically on the 

implications of critical theory for the education of 

bicultural students, particularly Latinos. As defined 

above, theorists from this post-modernistic critical 

tradition believe that schooling is a political process 

which must embody emancipatory and transformative 

practices, bell hooks (1994) defines critical pedagogy "as 

a practice of freedom." She goes on to explain that: "in 

this form of engaged pedagogy students see themselves as 

mutually responsive for the development of a learning 

community" (p. 206). 

Earlier, Freire (1970) conceptualized this educational 

philosophy as "conscientizao" or the process through which 

students and educators are humanized social agents in the 
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world. Finally, Giroxix (1983) describes this "new sociology 

of education" as an anti-racist pedagogy "constructed not 

on the basis of essentialist or universal claims but on the 

concreteness of its specific encounters, struggles and 

engagements" (p. 139). Critical Pedagogy thus, stresses 

more than a scientific task, but a practical and concretely 

situated one. 

In this context, the Latino students who are the focus 

of this study have discovered the possibility of voicing 

their specific encounters, struggles and engagements which 

have transformed and shaped their worlds. Enacting critical 

pedagogy is developing voice and social empowerment 

reciprocally. In this study, the students found access to a 

for\m whereupon they were able to expose, by reflecting on 

their own personal experiences, the policies and practices 

that have shaped their realities. 

The issue of voice is a concept vital to self-

empowerment and emancipation. Having voice is both an 

expression of an impetus for healthy identity and strong 

culture. It is of critical importance for students of 

color. Latinos and other non-mainstreeun students' values 

and beliefs are not, for the most part, reflected in the 

dominant culture's pedagogy. Thus, it is fundamental for 

students of color to discover their "voices" and search for 

and utilize opportunities for dialogue. Giroux (1988) 



77 

explains the importance of student's voice in the following 

way: 

The concept of voice represents the unique instances 
of self-expression through which students affirm their 
own class, cultxire, racial, and gender identities.... 
The category of voice, then, refers to the means at 
our disposal—the discourses available to use to madce 
ourselves understood, and listened to, and to define 
oiirselves as active participants in the world.... (p. 
199) 

Latino students in this study provide much evidence 

supportive of the statements mentioned above. They utilized 

the material and hiiman means available to them to speak and 

be heard. As they struggle with the system and engaged in 

dialogue with school authorities, they demonstrated that 

they could transform their lives and reverse their pattern 

of failure. 

Antonia Darder (1991) strongly advocates for an 

aweJcening of the ''bicultural voice." At the ssime time she 

reminds us that language and voice are both essential for 

the process of dialogue and the development of knowledge. 

Language reflects the culture from which we emerge. 

Bicultural students bring to classrooms a varied repertoire 

of speech patterns fauniliar and common to their 

environment. Some educators ignore the fact that students 

are able to appropriate a multitude of linguistic forms and 

use them in critical and emancipatory ways (Deurder, 1991). 

To deny student's varied linguistic patterns is to silence 

and alienate them culturally. As educators of bicultural 
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students we should encourage the acquisition of as many 

languages available in order for them to engage in cross 

cultural dialogue. 

Within the various theoretical perspectives cited in 

this chapter, I believe critical theory serves as the most 

comprehensive framework from which to examine the academic 

engagement or disengagement of Latinos in urban 

institutions. Critical theory affords the participants the 

possibilities to define their reality, their social world, 

and to discover ways to transform themselves. The 

constraints and factors contributing to the continuing 

underachievement of Latinos must be exeunined not on the 

basis of individual or cultiiral deficiencies, but rather on 

the socio-cultural institutions and policies which 

influence individual and collective action. 

Equal Status Contact Theorv: 

Antiracist Approaches to Education 

Emerging theory suggests that it has become necessary 

to link the minority students' struggles in education with 

wider socio-political struggles. In much the seune way, 

minority students' stzruggles in education must also be 

linked to those in the community in which the school 

exists. For this reason, we need greater knowledge of the 

influences of ideology and politics on education if our 

practices are to be effective. Many conservative ideologies 
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are used in schools today to prevent students and educators 

to openly discuss issues of race and class. Desegregating 

schools has proven not to be sufficient to provide equal 

opportunity to the diverse ethnic groups which populate 

them. Merely incorporating students, teachers or 

administrators of different races into the school does not 

necessarily produce an integrated and collaborative 

environment. 

Urban desegregated schools are still places where 

racial conflicts are everyday realities. They are places 

where oppositional identities and teacher-students' 

confrontations mirror the larger society. As Fine, Weis and 

Powell (1997) assert "given the persistence of racial 

tensions, conflicts, and, most recently the uninhibited amd 

vile racist rhetoric in the media and national politics, it 

seems absurd, that adults look to youth to accomplish what 

we haven't been able to accomplish—to establish rich, 

vibrant, and cooperative interracial relation—ships, 

contexts, communities and projects. Yet it is with youth 

that our hope for the futiare lies" (p. 248) . 

Current literature (Fine, et al., 1997; Bartolome & 

Macedo, 1997) is moving beyond the constructs of Whiteness 

and "otherness" to educate about and to combat racism. Fine 

et al. (1997) argue that to create truly integrated 

schools, a school that "consciously creates intellectual 
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and social engagement across racial and ethnic groups" (p. 

248); it is necessary to position equal status contact 

theory with a framework that draws on issues of conmvinity, 

difference and democracy. Equal status contact theory as 

they explain, requires four conditions: a) the equal status 

for the two groups in contact b) personal interaction c) 

cooperative activities d) social norms that favor 

intergroup contact. When these conditions are present, 

students from different backgrounds are able to interact in 

ways that produce positive personal outcomes. 

Bartolome and Macedo (1997) focus our attention to the 

role of teachers as cultural brokers. They claim that 

through a human pedagogy "a pedagogy of hope," we can go 

beyond technicism in classroom instruction and engage other 

fiindamental knowledge. This knowledge include to learn to 

dare, to imbalance privilege to speedc of difference as a 

value, and to say that racism is a curable disease. 

Smmnary 

In this chapter, I have discussed the various 

theoretical frameworks related to the schooling of 

non-mainstream students. I have also exaunined the 

contributions that anthropology, sociolinguistics and 

critical pedagogy offer to understand the forces that shape 

the educational experience of bicultural students. 
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This literature review reveals the difficulties non-

mainstream students experience in order to overcome wider 

sociohistoric and political forces which continue to 

influence their performance in schools. However, the 

research literature seems also to strongly indicate that 

academic achievement depends not only on predicted wider 

societal forces but most importantly on the daily 

interactions and practices in the schools and at the 

classroom levels. The latter forces seem to have a more 

pragmatic value, as they offer possibilities of reversal in 

the pattern of failxxre. In terms of intragroup 

distinctions, current research conc\irs that success or 

failure is not necessarily shaped by immigrant or caste

like status. Other recent research suggests that students' 

opposition and resistance to the mainstrecun's dominant 

curriculum does not necessarily correlate with academic 

failure. Issues related to the negotiation of students' 

identities in institutional settings, teachers and 

students' ideologies and their role in schooling, and 

opposing micro-interactions have surfaced. Recent domestic 

and cross-national research have brought to our attention 

new issues that merit additional micro-ethnographic work. 

Such work is the focus of this dissertation. 



82 

CHAPTER 3 

RESEARCH METHODOLOGY 

We shall one day supercede politics by education. 
(Ralph Waldo Emerson, cited in Bowles & Gintis, 1976 
p. 18) 

This study concerns itself with the perceptions of 

teachers and students associated with a large urban school 

district in the Southwestern United States during a two-

year period. Although there are multiple participants in 

the study, the particular focus will be on two Latino high 

school students: one born in the United States and one a 

recent immigrant. By documenting their realities, 

perceptions and interpretations, I hope to provide a window 

through which to observe the living dynamics of language, 

culture and power and their effects on ethnic, bicultural 

participants in a high school setting. 

My research (questions seek explanations for the 

academic success or failure of Latino students. The study 

attempts to explain the forces that change or support the 

students' goals and aspirations in the context of rural and 

urban American high schools. Additionally, this study 

attempts to analyze how these forces interact and shape 

differential school success for ethnic minority students. 

For these purposes, qualitative data collection and methods 
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are chosen as they permit the depth of elicitation and 

analysis necessary for this inquiry. 

Rationale for Case Study Ethnographic Approach 

I chose an ethnographic case study approach as most 

appropriate because it is guided by the intrinsic nature of 

the inquiry being explored. Since this study seeks to 

illuminate the cultural and educational realities of 

Mexican-American participants in a school setting, 

®ultilayered ethnographic data collection, analysis and 

interpretation strategies provide the depth and breadth of 

data needed for analysis. Yin (1989) believes that 

ethnographic case studies are particularly well-suited when 

"how" and "why" questions are posed. Such questions, he 

says, "deal with operational links needing to be traced 

over time" (p. 18). 

According to Brodkey (cited in Finders, 1992), an 

ethnography "is a richly textured description of community 

or individual life that allows us to understand others on 

their own terms" (p. 60). Rather than studying people, 

"ethnography means learning from people" (Spradley, 1979, 

p. 3). It allows us to see education from diverse 

viewpoints, shedding new light on old problems from the 

bottom up rather than from top down. Ethnography is 

especially useful in helping us collect knowledge, facts 

and insights from politically powerless peoples outside the 
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benefit structure of dominant economic and political 

systems (Spindler, 1982). 

As a high school educator involved in the education 

of Latino youth for the past nine years, I have had the 

opportunity to participate directly and indirectly in the 

lives of my students. I have had opportvinities to observe 

their interactions with urban institutions, and to record 

selected narratives and critical incidents. The "learning 

from people" to which Spradley (1979) refers, has been at 

the heart of my field work in my role of long-term 

participant-observer. 

Through the systematic observation of a group, the 

researcher can develop a preliminary xmderstanding of the 

economic and social status of a group or individual in the 

context of the majority society. Here, recognition of the 

concept of reflexivity in ethnographic research (Hammersley 

and Atkinson, 1983) is particularly relevant. While I was 

the researcher in this study, I also was part of the social 

world of the community and school district I studied. I 

cannot isolate the body of data I have collected from my 

social world, but instead, I subject that data to 

systematic inquiry in order to refine it or discard it. 

Erickson (1984) observes "... ethnography should be 

considered a deliberate inquiry process guided by a point 

of view" (p. 55). Ethnographies not only involve systematic 
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observation of phenomena; they also involve holistic, deep 

cultural vinderstandings of a situation under study. As 

Wolcott (1975) said, "An ethnography is a cult\aral 

description which conveys how it is to walk in someone 

else's shoes" (p. 113). He adds that researching schools 

must attend to what is learned inside and outside the 

school and what is taught formally and learned informally. 

This study is nested in a documentation of relevant 

sociocultural factors, including the larger Mexican-

American context, the history of the neighborhood, and the 

attitudes of parents and school administrators toward 

education for Latino students. 

Fetterman (1989) outlines several fundamental 

concepts which shape the role and function of ethnography. 

These concepts have provided direction to this study. They 

include theories of: a) culture b) contextualization and 

holistic perspectives; c) emic and etic perspectives; d) 

inter and intracultural diversity; e) structure and 

function; f) symbols and rituals; and g) operationalism. 

Culture 

According to Fetterman (1989), the definitions of 

culture correspond to either a materialist or an ideational 

perspective. The materialist perspective focuses on the 

description of observable behavior, customs and way of life 

(Harris, cited in Fetterman, 1989). On the other hand, the 
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ideational definition of culture is the cognitive 

definition represented by the beliefs, ideas and knowledge 

of a particular group. Both material and ideational 

concepts were useful at different times when conducting my 

study. In order to understand the meanings and worldview of 

participants in a study, we need to understand how they 

think as well as how they behave in the environment in 

which they are participants. The field of anthropology 

views education and cultural learning as intertwined. 

Anthropology sees education as cultural transmission and 

this, in turn, requires cultural learning. Ethnographers 

study aspects of cultxiral transmission: education in a 

broad sense and schooling in a narrower sense. Ethnographic 

case study methods facilitate the understanding of the 

meanings, relationships and learning that take place "as a 

result of calculated intervention" (Spindler & Spindler, 

1987, p. 153). The present study does not concern itself 

with the learning that takes place as students grow into 

adults but the learning that takes place as a result of 

school and teachers' calculated interventions in a 

student's life. 

Contextualization and Holistic Perspectives 

Contextualization refers to the factors that 

indirectly affect the problem being studied. It involves 

placing observations and the data collected into a larger 
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perspective. In doing school ethnography, one encoiinters 

factors operating in the larger social units of which the 

school is a part. It becomes necessary to combine the data 

with descriptions of the environment where the schools are 

located (Fetterman, 1989). Contextual descriptions provide 

an accurate idea of the complexity of the phenomenon 

studied. By the same token, a holistic outlook in research 

provides a comprehensive and complete picture of an 

individual or social group. This study provides a holistic 

description of the students' neighborhood, the schools they 

attended and their history, and other factors that 

indirectly affect the schooling experiences of the 

participants. Erickson (1984) adds that in addition to 

being linked to larger societal structures, the school is a 

whole composed of parts (e.g. differentiation of persons 

according to roles or status, different modes of 

interaction between statuses, and different spheres of 

authority). Everything that happens inside the school is 

potentially significant, meaning that there is a great deal 

of information to be monitored holistically. However, a 

good ethnography selects the most relevant and strongest 

relationships and connections. To enhance validity, a good 

ethnography also must consider data that were not 

available, and data available but inconsistent with the 

ethnography's point of view. 
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An ethnography is a highly intuitive and complex 

research process. I agree with Erickson's (1984) point of 

view which is to make the research process as reflexive as 

possible in order to inform and support intuition. Without 

attempting to generalize the findings, this project's 

intent is to present its conclusion as possible rather than 

certain. 

Emic and Etic Perspectives 

An emic perspective refers to the internal 

perceptions of the study participants. It is the native's 

cultural knowledge in varying degrees of self-conscious 

articulation (Spindler, 1982). It was the intent of this 

study to explore the manner in which Latino students 

negotiate the educational system and resolve problems they 

encounter. By teOcing an emic perspective, I attempted to 

document experiences from the students' perceptions. 

An etic perspective is the external, social 

scientific perspective of reality. It refers to the 

environment or materialist aspects of human actions 

(Fetterman, 1989) . This study attempted to maike sense of 

the Latino students' reality by embedding the findings in a 

multilayered categorical analysis. Embedded units of 

analysis provide a configuration rather than simply a 

summary of the cultural accounts (Ellen, cited in 

Fetterman, 1989). The native view of reality must be 
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directly represented in the interpretation but it can 

rarely stand on its own. The researcher must apply 

concepts, models, paradigms and multidisciplinary theories 

in order to give to the findings wider applicability 

(Spindler & Spindler, 1987). As Fetterman (1989) states, 

''Just as thorough fieldwork requires an insightful and 

sensitive cultural interpretation combined with rigorous 

data collection techniques, so good ethnography requires 

both emic and ethic perspectives" (p 32) . 

Inter and Intracultural Diversitv 

Intercultural diversity refers to the distinctions 

between two cultures while intracultural diversity 

identifies differences between the subcultures within a 

culture. While intercultural differences are easier to 

identify within such standard anthropological categories as 

kinship, political, economic or religious systems, 

intracultural variations sometimes go unnoticed (Fetterman, 

1989). 

since this study concerned itself with the 

perceptions of members of Latino subcultures (American and 

foreign-born) this distinction is particularly relevant. 

The study illuminates the idiosyncratic and shared 

worldviews of representatives of each sxibculture. Revealing 

the heterogeneity of the student's cultural realities, the 

study provides a wide variety of data to be analyzed. 
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Structure and Function 

Structure refers to the social and hierarchical 

configuration of a group or institution under study. 

Function refers to the social relations eunong members of 

the group (Fetterman, 1989). According to Fetterman the 

role of the ethnographer is to develop a penetrating 

inquiry into the networks and structures of the institution 

under study in order to understand its inner workings and 

relationships. As this study concerned itself with the 

schooling experience of Latino students, it becomes 

necessary to xinderstand the school as a sociocultural 

system. The participants and the institution where they 

function had both shared and personal goals, 

responsibilities and histories. 

Symbol and Ritual 

Symbols and rituals help the researcher understand 

and describe a particular culture or subculture. They are 

"forms of meaning which evoke powerful feelings and 

thought" (Fetterman, 1989, p. 36). Latino students utilize 

a variety of symbols such as clothing, hair styles, 

distinctive writing styles, or other forms of non-verbal 

expressions that are meaningful to them. Symbols and school 

rituals reinforce their collective identities, and their 

sense of belonging. These forms of expression help the 
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researcher meike sense of observations by providing a 

framework to categorize behavior. 

Operationalism 

This perspective refers to the specificity necessary 

to define methods of measuring the study's findings. 

Developing the relationship between facts and theory goes 

beyond a simple listing of beliefs and experiences. 

Fetterman (1989) claims that a credible and valid 

ethnography requires the exact citing of specific sources 

and the nature of the "belief." 

Yin (1984) suggests the use of single categories of 

analysis to provide the specificity necessary to extract 

the concrete sources of the insights gathered. Single 

categories of analysis in a single embedded case study 

design may be both propositions and study participants. In 

this study, the propositions ascended from the specific 

categories of analysis, the study participants, to 

progressively more general categories of analysis: the 

subgroups. Latino voluntary and involuntary students; high 

schools, and American public education. The propositions 

served as broad, embedded single categories of analysis and 

did not prevent the possibility that additional categories 

of analysis could emerge during the development of the 

study. The data on Latino student participants in the study 

served as individual units of analysis embedded within the 
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framework of the larger categories of analysis. While not 

as focused as the students, the teachers collectively 

served as a unit of analysis. 

In some significant studies where single categories 

of analysis are embedded in larger categories of analysis, 

an ethnographic case study design is very appropriate (Yin 

1984, p. 45) . The efficiency of the category relationship 

within this study design lies in its inductive emphasis, 

relating data gathered through ethnographic interview from 

the student participants to the larger categories of 

analysis which provides a wider framework for the study. 

Research Setting 

This case study focuses on the schooling experiences 

of two Latino high school students and secondarily, on 

teacher views about education of Latinos. The first 

student, a male American-born individual of Mexican 

ancestry represented the "involvintary" minority student. 

The second student, a female Mexican immigrant represented 

the "voluntary" participant. The study was conducted during 

the 1994-1995 and 1995-1996 academic years in two urban 

high schools in one of the largest school districts in the 

U. S. Both High Schools where this study was conducted 

belong to the same school district. This district has a 

large minority enrollment, predominantly Hispanic. Both 
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students attended these schools in a city of approximately 

800,000 persons in the U.S. Southwest. 

The male "involuntary" student attended a southside 

predominantly Latino neighborhood school. This High School 

will be referred to by a pseudonym. Presidio High School 

(PHS). Latino lower middle class and poor families lie 

within the service area of this high school. The area where 

the school is located is characterized by a relatively high 

percentage of youth gang activity. 

The school was first opened to the public in 1956. 

Its neune was approved by the school board after taking a 

poll among students who attended the school in 1957. 

According to the 1996 school district's ethnic enrollment 

report, out of 2.024 students enrolled in Presidio High 

School in 1996, 82.81% were of Latino origin. When this 

research study began, a new principal of African-American 

origin was hired. The former principal, a Mexican-American, 

was removed from his position following a controversy that 

held him accountable for the school's low scores on 

standardized tests. As a form of introduction to my new 

work site, the students took a special interest in 

feuailiarizing me with the school's history. Thus, I learned 

that students had protested and staged a walk-out when the 

former principal administrator was removed. 
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The second student, a female Mexican immigrant, 

attended a centrally-located large urban institution after 

transferring from a rural high school. This high school 

will be referred to by a pseudonym, Mountain High School 

(MHS). Mountain High School opened its doors to the 

community in 1924. For many years, it was the only high 

school in the growing commvinity. The history of the school 

has been characterized by its growth and a racial 

population that reflects the meJceup of the city. In the 

early 1950's, it was one of the largest schools in the 

nation. Currently, it is a magnet school as part of the 

district's efforts to comply with a desegregation order. 

The school enrolls 2,351 studenta-niimbers which 

administrators find constitute a great management 

challenge. 

A 1996 district's ethnic enrollment report reveals 

that the number of bilingual-bicultural students continues 

to rise annually. Currently, the district's enrollment is 

57.25 % Latinos, 6.30% African-American, 3.70% Native-

Americans, 0.94% Asians and 31.82% white students. The 

school offers a full range of day and evening courses. The 

latter program offers vocational community-oriented 

courses. The research at Mountain high school was conducted 

during the 1995-1996 academic year. During that year, the 
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school board approved my petition to transfer from Presidio 

High to Mountain High School's Modern Language Department. 

Selection of Participants 

I purposively selected two students of Mexican 

origin, a male and a female, for this study. Purposive 

sampling intentionally selects individuals or "cases" on 

the basis of their characteristics and relationship to the 

research questions (Heunmerley & Atkinson, 1983). Purposive 

sampling also provided a fuller spectrum of cultural 

experiences from which to examine my research questions. 

Individual experiences was one criterion considered 

in the selection of these students. Both have been labeled 

"at risk" of school failure. Both students represented a 

wide range of background experiences, including residence 

in and outside of the United States, gender, social class, 

types of schools attended, or language and cultural 

retention and identification. These wide-ranging 

characteristics were identified as a means of testing and 

potentially expanding Ogbu's theory. Thus, the first 

student is a male, middle-class, third generation Mexican-

American, bicultural yet raised monolingually. He 

represents Ogbu's "involuntary" minority classification. 

The second student is a female working-class Mexican 

immigrant raised in both riiral and urban settings and 

educated in both Mexican and American educational 
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ins-titutions. This student represents Ogbu's (1987) 

"voluntary" category. 

Both students faced a wide range of difficulties in 

their relationship with the educational institutions they 

attended. Although they were considered "at risk" of 

failure and eventually dropped out of school, they both 

learned to maneuver their way through the system and 

eventually ret\irned and graduated. 

Precautions were taken to select students who did 

not know me personally in my role as a teacher in the high 

school they attended. This precaution guaranteed em 

equitable and more objective interviewing relationship. To 

that end Seidman (1991) recommends as a general principle 

to avoid interviewing participants whom you supervise. He 

warns "a student can hardly be open to his or her teacher 

who has both so much power and so much invested in the 

situation" (p. 32) . 

In sun, the selection of participants was consistent 

with the categories of analysis described above. The 

student participants were representative of Latino 

subcultures and of their own individual representations of 

culture. Their insights, perceptions and stories may well 

be illustrative of the variations that might exist among 

people with a common cultural history, language and 

heritage. 



97 

Access to Participants 

The students chosen were not acquainted with one 

another. Moreover, as they were being interviewed it beceune 

evident that they had very distinctive social networks, 

life styles, material possessions and recreational 

preferences. The first student was selected as a result of 

a spontaneous encounter outside of school. As we engaged in 

casual conversation one day, he shared with me candidly his 

frustrations with the educational system, accounts of his 

clashes with administrators as well as his own views about 

personal challenges he faced in attempting to achieve an 

education. I was struck by his level of maturity and 

awareness of the issues I was attempting to explore, and 

therefore, I determined that he would be an ideal candidate 

for my study. From this point on, this student will be 

identified as Manny.' 

The second student was selected through the help of 

a school counselor who shared with me the challenges and 

difficulties the student was undergoing to complete her 

education. This participant will be known in this study as 

Carla. Since the study participants lived with their 

'In order to ensure privacy and anonymity. Even when 
each of the participants authorized me to used their real 
names, I felt that a stance of anonymity is consistent with 
any researcher' s professional ethical perspectives as well as 
with the principles adopted by the Council of American 
Anthropological Association (Merrieua, 1988) . 
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parents, access to them involved becoming acquainted with 

their families and seeking their approval. 

Although these individuals were raised in very 

different environments, the strong connections in their 

schooling experience affected by common structural and 

social forces was a decisive factor in my decision to 

select them as participants in this study and to explore 

their realities in greater depth. 

Informed Consent 

Meeting with each participant separately I explained 

the purpose of the study, what would be done with the 

information and acquainted them with my research questions. 

Both also signed a written participant's consent form (see 

Appendix B). 

Reflecting on Eisner's and Peshkin's (1990) concern 

about whether consent in research studies actually can be 

"informed," I tried to be as accurate as possible in the 

format I eventually used. The consent form stated, for 

example, that the participants could terminate the 

interviews at any time after they began. It also informed 

them that an audio recorder would be utilized to ensure an 

accurate account of their stories and comments. 

Additionally, the form indicated that all tapes and 

transcripts would be kept confidential, but that excerpts 
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from some of the transcripts might be used in the final 

dissertation document. 

Being explicit about the purpose of the study 

through the use of a consent form facilitated my data 

collection phase in my study and protected both researcher 

and interviewee from misunderstandings, vulnerabilities or 

any unanticipated situations. Following our initial 

contact, the participants' responses were positive and we 

agreed on places to meet and the length of our interviews. 

Data Collection 

In this study I relied upon foxir kinds of data 

sources: 

1. Interviews 

2. Questionnaires extended to teachers and 

administrators. 

3. Observation of study participants at school and 

in social functions. 

4. A review of the literatiire related to Latino 

students and research findings related to the 

education of minority students. 

The use of a variety of methods of collecting data 

is common practice in case study research (Merriam, 1988; 

Stance, 1995) . It represents what Norman Denzin (cited in 

Stance, 1995) calls "triangulation" or the "combination of 

methodologies in the study of the same phenomena" (p. 234) . 
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stake maintains that "data source triangulation is an 

effort to see if what we are observing and reporting 

carries the same meaning when found under different 

circumstances" (p. 113} . Additional sources of information 

not only add credibility and accuracy to the findings but 

also give us grounds to revise the study's interpretation. 

The primary source of data for this study, however, 

were in-depth interviews with the two students. In 

addition, I also extended an open-ended questionnaire to 33 

school district educators and administrators (see Appendix 

A). These data along with students' observations provided 

additional dociimentation to supplement and "triangulate" 

the ethnographic student interviews. 

Interviews 

Open-ended interviews enable participants to 

identify the events to share with the researcher and 

prioritize the issues that shape their lives. Interviewing 

"is the process of selecting constitutive details of 

experiences, reflecting on them, giving them order, and 

thereby neUcing sense of them that makes telling stories a 

meaning making experience" (Seidman, 1991, p. 1). 

Through in-depth interviewing, we understand the 

experience of students and the meaning they make of that 

experience. Vygotsky (cited in Seidman, 1991) points out 

that "every word that people use in telling their stories 
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is a microcosm of their consciousness" (p. l). The events 

that the Latino students related in this study obviously 

reflected events that were significant in their lives. As 

much as possible, I have attempted to interpret the meaning 

and significance of these events and experiences from the 

student's point of view. 

Spradley (1979) states that ethnographic interviews 

provide a "relational theory of meaning" (p. 99) . The 

categories and patterns of perception usually lie outside 

the participant's direct consciousness, but constitute the 

participant's cultural knowledge. This knowledge is 

elicited through a process of having the informant identify 

cultural symbols and their interrelatedness. The primary 

medium of communicating information about symbol systems 

and cultural meaning is through language. Therefore, 

interviewing constitutes a highly efficient mode of 

gathering meaning. 

Spradley (1979) recommends open-ended, "grand tour" 

questions and more focused, "mini-tour" questions in which 

the participants reconstruct their experiences of a more 

limited time frame. He also suggests the use of "structural 

questions" and "contrast questions". The former are 

designed to verify folk terms or semantic relationships 

while the latter corroborate information and induce 

comparisons. 
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The Interview Process 

In this study, informal interviews were utilized as 

the most appropriate way to uncover the categories of 

meanings in the students' lives. Fettezman (1989) points 

out that informal interviews or "casual conversations" have 

a specific but implicit research agenda. They help us 

discover what people think and how one person's perception 

compare with another's. Furthermore, this type of 

interviewing not only helps identify shared values in the 

community but also help establish and maintain a healthy 

rapport with the participants. As Fetterman (1989) 

describes it, informal interviews are different than a 

conversation but "They merge into one forming a mixture of 

conversation and embedded questions" (p. 49). 

Seidman (1991) recommends in-depth phenomenological 

interviewing in a three-step series in which participants 

focus on concrete details separately. The first interview 

deals with life history (family, school, neighborhood) ; the 

second concentrates on details of participants' experience 

in the topic area of study; and the third involves the 

reconstruction or reflection on meaning of the experiences. 

Seidman's phenomenological three-interview model was 

utilized duplicating the n\imber of his suggested interviews 

to six in-depth sessions. In the case of the second 

student, it was necessary to conduct two additional 
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interviews due to the fact that the student was less 

conmunicative, and required more focused and "issues-

oriented" questioning. 

In this study, the interviews followed a 90-minute 

format, and became increasingly focused as the students' 

themes began to emerge. In the case of the first student, 

Manny, the time of our sessions seemed to pass very 

rapidly. He was eager to share his experiences and 

opinions. There were times when we exceeded the prearranged 

timeframe and, naturally, an incredible eunount of 

information was generated during the exchanges. 

After each recorded session, a complete transcript 

was made. This permitted the progressive identification of 

recurrent themes and units of meaning. 

The participants were interviewed for 16 weeks with 

approximately 10 hours of follow-up interviewing after all 

data was completely transcribed and recorded. This planning 

allowed to maintain the data collection to remain on-

schedule and focused. 

In an effort to help the participants feel at ease, 

I met with them at locations of their choice. Initially, 

sessions were conducted in the participants' homes. 

However, at times, due to their obligations at work or 

school, it was necessary to change the location. Thus, we 

met at a caf6 and a local college library. In the case of 



104 

Carla, it was often necessary to drive an hour each way as 

she resides in a rural area. Interviews were spaced to one 

per week in order to allow the session recordings to be 

transcribed and typed before the following session. 

Language choice was an issue with Carla. Attending 

to her request, all interviews were recorded and 

transcribed in Spanish, the language with which she felt 

most familiar and comfortable. 

Data Analysis of Interview Data 

In ethnographic research, data analysis teikes place 

throughout the study, using multiple forms of analysis. 

(Hammersley and Atkinson, 1983) . Analysis is simply "medcing 

sense" of the findings. As Fetterman (1991) notes, 

"analysis is a test of the ethnographer's ability to 

think-to process information in a meaningful and useful 

manner" (p. 88). 

In this study, my overall in analyzing the data was 

to construct a freunework of the cultxaral meanings of the 

participating Latino high school students. Each students' 

experiences and observations were analyzed independently, 

but also within the context of more wider categories of 

analysis. Furthermore, both students' realities were 

compared and contrasted with the aggregated perceptions of 

other members the educational community in an effort to 

verify, triangulate, and further explore relationships. 
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Diiring the initial stages of analysis, I 

incorporated Hamnersley and Atkinson's (1981), Seidman's 

(1991), and Fetterman's (1989) suggestions. Later, I found 

that Spradley's (1979) notions of "multiple domains" and 

"emerging themes" helped to sift patterns of meaning and 

build knowledge-from the students' point of view. 

Following Hammersley and Atkinson (1983), my 

analysis included: a) continuous reading of the text in 

order to become feuniliar with it and identify patterns; b) 

organizing semantic inventories to explore if they conform 

to my initial theoretical constructs; c) establishing 

inconsistencies eunong individuals and seeking any missing 

information; and d) identifying sub-types of categories or 

"typologies" that might lead to the formulation of 

theoretical constructs. 

Spradley's (1979) typology of data analysis or 

"emergent theme" analysis, helped me to further synthesize 

the data. This involved the identification of distinct 

domains. IXiring the classification of these domains, 

commonalities and distinctions were identified and 

selected. 

Through this type of analysis, I was able to 

identify salient themes and reciirrent issues that emerged 

for each particular student. There were instemces however, 

in which certain themes appeared sporadically within the 
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interviews. Spradley (1980, p. 42) points out that "when a 

single idea recurs in more than one domain" the possibility 

of a theme exists. Infrequent concepts were not disregeurded 

as insignificant but incorporated within a broader theme. 

Emergent theme analysis was extremely helpful not only 

because it added reflection to the process but also because 

it facilitated the search of commonalities to construct the 

students' cultxiral sceneurio. 

Fetterman's (1989) notions of key events were also 

incorporated into this study. Fetterman (1989) says: "key 

events like snapshots or videotapes concretely convey a 

wealth of information... .They provide a tremendous amount 

of embedded meaning and the lens through which to view a 

culture" (p. 93) . In my role as a participant-observer, I 

was able to simultaneously observe, record and analyze a 

few key events, such as school suspensions and other 

critical incidents involving one of the participants in 

this study. The direct observation of these incidents 

opened the door to exploring a richer in-depth exploration 

of a particular phenomenon. 

Some critical events or focal events also occurred 

in circumstances in which I was not present. Therefore, I 

relied on informants and the study participants themselves 

to obtain and record data relevemt to the study. 
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Seidman's (1991) suggestions on crafting 

participants' profiles as well as detailed suggestions on 

data management also were helpful in my study. The crafting 

of a profile using a narrative format was an ideal way to 

share the findings with colleagues who contributed with 

their insights to the triangulation process of analysis. 

Teacher Sxirvevs 

A survey containing 12 open-ended questions (see 

Appendix A) was distributed to 31 educators and 2 

administrators of the Latino-students' school district. The 

stirvey was a modified version of McC2urty's (1990) larger 

qualitative study in which 100 Navajo commxinity members 

participated. In my study, the survey was randomly 

distributed to 33 educators from a pool of almost 250 

teachers of a large urban school district. The language 

arts building of the school, known as "main building", was 

the site for survey distribution. The educators who agreed 

to participate were for the most peurt English, American 

History, Government and a few Hath instructors. I explained 

to these educators the nature of the research, and asked 

them to return the surveys within a week. The pool of 

survey participants included three African American, seven 

Latinos and twenty Anglo-origin paurticipeuits. This ethnic 

breakdown matches the composition of the district's hired 

personnel. 
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Analysis of Survey 

All 31 teachers and 2 school district administrators 

provided their written answers to 12 questions concerning a 

range of issues related to Latinos and their education. The 

data collected was treated as two separate but symbiotic 

units of analysis. Each question served as an individual 

unit for analysis purposes. In addition, the collective 

data from all the questions was treated as a unit for 

purposes of aggregate analysis. 

After the surveys were collected, a semantic 

analysis of each of the questions was performed and words 

and similar meanings were grouped according to the 

frecjuency of their presentation in the surveys, ffords and 

phrases were disaggregated from the text and listed in 

order of frequency. The results of these analyses were 

further tabulated and rank ordered. A subsequent analysis 

of the ranking was used to determine a typical or average 

response to the question. This was used to allow 

comparisons between different groups. At the same time, 

language of the respondents was used to identify a theme 

that represented the typical or average response Since 

there were a n\imber responses that did not fit the "middle 

ground," the most significant of these were preserved for 

discussion of the themes as alternative points of view. 
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A holis'tic analysis of the aggregate responses to 

all the survey questions also was done. The most frequent 

responses to the individual questions were tabulated and 

semantically analyzed. Language within the series of 

questions was studied for possible thematic connections 

between the questions. As the relationships were identified 

between topics and themes, additional respondent language 

was identified which captured the essence of the internal 

connections between questions that were observed during the 

analysis. This latter analysis helped triangulate some of 

the themes identified during the analysis of the individual 

questions. The concept of triangulation cited extensively 

by Stake (1995), Hammersley & Atkinson (1983) Fetterman 

(1991) was applied during this process of data analysis, 

was tedcing place and especially at its conclusion. 

Hammersley and Atkinson (1983) define triangulation 

as the process of "discovering which inferences are valid" 

(p. 200). Ellen (cited in Fetterman, 1989) recommends 

internal and external triangulation. Internal triangulation 

was employed to test subjective data by exploring the same 

question posed to the same participant in alternative ways. 

External triangulation was used to verify commonalities 

observed cunong the Latino study participants. This occurred 

through utilizing peer review strategies such as reading 
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quotes from one participant to another and asking for a 

reaction. 

Triangulation between researchers was also utilized 

in the present study. The assistance of a colleague in this 

study was significant, especially concerning the analysis 

of Manny's narrative who is monolingual English informant. 

An alternative researcher's perspectives add balance to a 

study characterized by its complexity and the fact that I, 

too, carry "an insider's view" of the cult\iral phenomena. 

Report of the Findings 

In reporting the findings of this research, I 

attempted to function as an interpreter of two Latino 

students' concerns and perspectives related to contemporary 

public schooling in the United States. This study provided 

the access and the tools necessary to observe closely, to 

gather data, and to learn from the students' cultural and 

social worlds. The Latino students' testimonies throughout 

this study confirmed my sense that their worlds and 

experiences are valuable sources of insight for key 

decisions for beneficial change in the field of education. 

The final report is presented here in the form of 

this dissertation. Spradley (1979) recommends elaborating a 

report with a specific audience in mind. In this case, the 

report was written for educators or those persons 

interested in the education of the growing bicultural 
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population in this country. The data and findings about 

each of the two Latino-student participants was presented 

in a case report format. This format includes an individual 

case study chapter, students' cross-case and the educators' 

siarvey results-chapter. 

Case reports of each of the students as well as the 

survey's findings are presented in narrative text. The 

chapter allocated to the survey's results also contains 

tables, which facilitate a quick glimpse of the results. 

This section is followed by a discussion and summary of 

data findings in the final chapter. 

Study Limitations 

This research is a case study of individuals and 

their personal experiences in an urban public high school. 

It is not intended to develop unusual explanations or law

like predictions of Latinos or the Mexican American 

community of the Southwestern United States, although the 

study certainly has larger implications. The research is 

limited by generational distinctions, place of residence, 

schools attended, and cultural identification influences. 

It must also be acknowledged that there is great 

diversity in the Latino population in the United States. 

While Latinos share many cultural and social similarities 

regardless of their origin, they are unique to themselves 

and their subcultures in many respects. Thus, this study 
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should not be generalized to all other Latinos or Mexican-

American people. It should however, be understood as an 

example of the multicultviral diversity represented in our 

contemporary educational institutions. 

Finally, I believe my long-term professional contact 

with bicultural students and my own cultural background, 

rather than a limitation, represented an advantage. 

Conducting "authentic" research, or what Swisher (1986) 

calls an "insider approach," greatly aided my understanding 

of cultural issues present during data analysis. Because of 

my native fluency in Spanish, data collected in the 

students' native language did not suffer any semantic loss 

and was interpreted in a genuine form. My first-hand 

knowledge of the community was an asset that greatly 

assisted in documenting and interpreting these students' 

experiences. 
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CHAPTER 4 

INTRODUCING MANNY 

Hemos guardado un silencio bastante parecido a la 
estupidez. (Eduardo Galeano, 1992, p. 3) 

(Trans: We have kept a silence very similar to 
stupidity.) 

The two Latino students in this study represent the 

new student "majority" on the rise in the United States. 

Students of color will shape the political, social and 

economic futxire of this country during the next century. 

However, this emerging majority also represents the bulk of 

the nation's most neglected students—new immigrants, 

native-born, low income; all diverse in terms of ethnicity, 

race, and even language. The future of these students 

appears to be in jeopardy as the educational gap between 

whites and students of color continues to widen. 

Fxirthermore, as evidenced by recent pending legislation 

outlawing affirmative action and bilingual education in 

California, we are living in a period of considerable 

hostility toward social and educational programs that 

attempt to promote equitable and enriching academic 

preparation for students of color. 

In the public arena, education is an emotional topic 

which draws out the hopes, dreeuns and fears of a society. 
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The promise of education for all provokes concerns about 

the costs of education (taxes and time) and produces 

considerable anxiety about management of the educational 

system. Without knowledge of how schools actually perform 

in educating students, it is not possible to make decisions 

about the structure of a system. Without sufficient 

knowledge of the cultural contradictions that affect 

students' levels of aspiration and the capacity to learn, 

we will not be able to find specific solutions to our 

educational challenges. 

In the following two chapters, the perspectives of two 

high school Latino students are presented in an attempt to 

expand our understanding of the school and classroom 

factors which influence students' behavior and ideology. 

Through these narrations we will gain an understanding of 

students' conceptualization of success and the role of 

students' identity in academic achievement. The two Latino 

students in this study share cultural relationships by 

virtue of the fact that they exist as members of a non-

mainstream ethnic group. Although many social-environmental 

factors influenced their perceptions, their general 

orientation to society has its roots in their ethnic 

heritage. They have had to learn to adapt and cope with 

society from a position that was distinct from the 
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positions of more privileged members of the dominant 

society. 

Both students had different kinds of socialization 

experiences. The first, Manny, was the product of an urban 

Southwestern American educational setting, while the 

second student. Car la, was raised both in Mexico and in the 

United States in rxiral and urban settings. These social-

environmental influences have become part of the unique 

"culture" of each student. Even though much variety was 

found among the students in terms of background and 

experience, education was an important aspect of their 

individual expressions of culture. Although they were 

pursuing the completion of their high school education for 

different purposes, they shared many reasons for attending 

school. 

The value of this study is in exposing the meaning the 

students attribute to their experiences. As we will see, 

this is very different than the stated intentions of the 

educational institutions they attended. Following 

discussion of these findings and the presentation of 

emerging themes and their individual "worldviews," I will 

then compare and contrast each student's experiences. As 

much as possible, I have tried to represent those 

experiences and the pattern of emerging students' own 
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words. A brief biographical sketch of each student is 

included. 

MANNY 

It has been another long day at Presidio High School, 

located in a south-side Latino neighborhood school where 

almost 80% of the student body is of Mexican ancestry. As I 

construct a neune roster in my grade book, I try to remember 

the names of the 130 new students equally distributed euaong 

my Spanish, French and English as a Second Language (ESL) 

classes. I suddenly realize that the dismissal bell rang an 

hour ago. Feelings of guilt arise as I think that my six-

year old daughter is probably waiting patiently for my 

arrival at an after-school progreun. I cross the long school 

patio toward the parking lot only to realize that I have 

left my car keys inside the locked car. A few students by 

the auto shop are working with their teacher on a van. A 

student walks toward me and offers to help. I can tell he 

is a Mexican-American by his dress and looks. As he brings 

tools to try to rescue my keys from the ignition, he starts 

a conversation. 

"Are you a new teacher here?" 

I nod. 

He proceeds to apprise me of the new administration of 

the school. He talks about the new school principal, an 

African-American female who, he says, does not like 
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Mexicans. His expression changes when he says he misses the 

former principal, Mr. Gatelo, a Mexican-American , born and 

raised in the neighborhood, who knew all the students by 

their first name. I learn from Manny of the students' 

walkout to protest his dismissal, the low scores on 

standardized tests (the district's rationale for the former 

principal's removal), and Manny's views about Latino 

students' performance on such tests. 

I sun struck by Manny's awareness of the school's 

complex issues while he described them: "the politics" that 

affect Chicano students' academic engagement. I am stzxick 

by his level of maturity, as well as the confrontations he 

experienced as a result of the school's discipline 

policies. These made him an ideal candidate for this study. 

Manny was in his junior year at Presidio High when I 

met him. He is the only child of a third generation 

Mexican-American family with roots in New Mexico. Soon 

after our first encounter, I explained to him the nature of 

my research project. He agreed to be interviewed, and we 

sketched a tentative plan for our meetings. He preferred to 

be interviewed in the privacy of his home rather than at 

school. He had been involved in several conflicts with 

monitors and disciplinary personnel who kept him after 

school on suspensions. Since these incidents occiirred, he 

said he did not enjoy the school environment any longer. 
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During my first visit to his home, I was introduced to 

his parents. When they learned I was a teacher, they 

eagerly volxinteered information about what they felt was 

not working at their son's school. On two occasions, I sat 

and listened to Manny's mother as she insisted I needed to 

hear "the nightmare she has gone through" with the school's 

bureaucratic procedures and disciplinary irules. 

Manny's father has, for the last 20 years, been 

employed as a machinist for a national missile firm. His 

mother, also of Mexican heritage, is a legal secretary for 

the county government. Even though both parents were fluent 

Spanish speeJcers, I noticed that English dominated in the 

household. Manny's command of Spanish was only partial; he 

claimed to understand but not be able to speeOc. 

Manny's father had graduated from Presidio High in the 

early 1960s. He recalled times when he was sent home or 

ordered to remain inside a classroom closet for speeUcing 

Spanish at school. Such painful memories kept Manny's 

parents from raising him bilingually. Manny's father seemed 

a bit embarrassed when he confided on one occasion that 'we 

did not push him to speeuc Spanish because we did not want 

Manny to go through what we went through in school'. 

Manny lives in a pleasant suburban middle-class 

neighborhood a few miles away from the low-income area 

which surrounded his school. His neighborhood represents 
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the ethnic diversity of his school. It is an area where 

well established Mexican-American families have lived for 

two decades alongside Anglo and African-American families. 

Manny had lived in this neighborhood since birth. On 

subsequent visits to his house, I was introduced to Manny's 

paternal grandmother, and on a different occasion to his 

maternal grandmother. Manny's partial iinderstanding of 

Spanish was greatly due to the contact with his extended 

family. The concept of unity and closeness characteristic 

of many Latino families was very present in Manny's home 

environment. 

In high school, Manny was perceived by his peers as 

"rich," mainly because of his access to motor vehicles. To 

co\inter the perception of wealth, Manny followed teen 

fashion (tee-shirts, baggy pants, baseball cap) and wore 

old clothes to school. Manny's strongest passion was 

remodeling cars. He is able to turn old wrecks into 

functional and fancy models that look as if they are out of 

a car magazine. I had often seen exeunples of his skill, and 

the high level of his craftsmanship. Manny's parents 

supported his talent financially. 

Manny owned two vehicles, which he drove to school. He 

did not participate in school clubs or after school 

activities. He neither showed any interest in sports nor 

took part in school functions. He often complained that the 
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school administration limited students' projects and 

desires. Host clubs or school events were "teacher 

oriented" rather than students initiated, he said. He got 

involved with school friends outside of the school's 

environment. As his parents discouraged him from getting a 

job while in school, they purchased a sound system for him. 

With it, Manny became his peers' favorite disc jockey at 

private parties. As a disk-jockey on weekends, he saved 

sufficient money to remodel his cars. His parents also gave 

him a pager and a cellular phone which he kept in his car. 

Success: "The American Dream" 

Success for Manny revolved around "the pursuit of the 

American Dream." His definition for this was perhaps 

typical of American teenagers, especially the emphasis on 

self-reliance; 

Success means maJcing it in life: having a car; just 
the American dreeun, making it, paying the bills, 
having a house, you have to work though. There' s no 
other way around it: making it, not having to depend 
on anybody but yourself, success. 

The financial realities of being an adult are 

reflected in Manny's comments about pursuing "the Dreeun": 

You have to drive a car, pay your bills, pay insurance, pay 

this, pay that! 

He viewed stereotypes about Hispanics, the advantages 

that Anglos have in society, and the generation gap as all 

potentially working against fulfillment of his version of 
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the American Dream. Manny stated three ways to achieve the 

dreeun: 

• "playing the game" 
• drugs and crime; and 
• finding a financial backing to open his own 

enterprise. 

"Playing the game" refers to education and joining a 

profession. To achieve the 'American Dream', Manny saw as 

one option "playing the gaune of school" as his parents had 

always counseled him. Yet, Manny made it clear that for him 

school was a waste of time. To him the main failing of the 

school was that students did not receive any practical 

Icnowledge there. As he put it: 

My parents always wanted me to graduate from school. I 
just do it for them. I just don't like school at all. 
I did not dropout only because I didn't want to upset 
them. 

Manny referred to going to school, doing what they 

tell you to do, following instructions and finally getting 

a professional job like a teacher or a doctor as "playing 

the game." "Common sense" for Manny also meant not dropping 

out of school. The alternative to being in school was to be 

idle. When asked why he didn't drop out he replied: 

I did not want to upset my mom and dad. If I could 
breeze my way through high school getting C's and D's 
doing whatever had to be done to pass. It was just 
common sense, a lot of common sense. A lot of my 
friends dropped out. They just get caught up-partying, 
or wanting to do anything, just party. Some of them 
straighten out and have gone back to school, some of 
them just do the same thing. 
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With no job skills, which implies some sort of 

education or training, the alternative is crime (and thus 

drugs). Manny felt that U.S. society and in particular, the 

media, promotes excessive materialism and immerses people 

in a race to obtain the "American Oresun" ideal as quickly 

as possible. For some, drug dealing becomes an option to 

reach the Dream, especially when other options seem closed: 

Kids get caught up because we see money on TV we 
see the cars, the American Dresun, and it's like if we 
have to go drug dealing, do whatever we have to do, 
you are going to make it though! You are going to have 
those things! 

I think kids get caught up in the seuae 
dreams—just like you guys (teachers) do. I can go work 
right now and go buy me a car, get some credit, buy me 
a house—we are caught in the same dreams as you do. 

Manny seemed well aware that his generation confronts 

many challenges and material temptations. He felt that 

television had shaped his generation and that the American 

Drecun consists of possessing a mansion, cars, and name-

brand equipment. He continued: 

You see it on TV you see the brand new Lexus, the 
Mercedes. You want to get that before you're old and 
gone be a 60 year old man and driving! You want to be 
a 13 year old kid driving a Lexus, it's TV. It is 
pretty bad, it has shaped our generation. I don't know 
about oiir generation! 

We kids sit around and all we do is talk about TV 
and look at that car and its rims! We look at low 
riders magazines. And were you out on 6"* Avenue 
cruising last night? And who's going to get that car? 
We talk about clothes too. 

Clearly, Manny had acc[uired the ideal of responsible 

adulthood; in order to achieve the American Dreeua one has 
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to work for it. Manny rejected partying all the tine, a 

behavior of "drop-outs." He appeared to be aware that he 

was a product of the American society, which has been 

heavily influenced by the media. But he was skeptical that 

through education or 'playing the game' he could actually 

achieve the American Dreeun. According to Manny, the biggest 

problem with education, aside from the everyday 

difficulties in his own particular school, is the big risk 

of it not actually leading to the "American Dreeun." 

For Manny, education or 'playing the geune' involves 

both too much time as well as this long-term risk. He 

wanted to have money and time to enjoy the Dreaun to its 

fullest, and he viewed education as the long route to 

accomplishing financial stability and success. He 

reflected: 

Even with a high school diploma, where does it get 
you? Not far! Not far at alll. I see education as a 
gamble, life's a gamble. You go to school for 2, 4, 10 
years get the doctorate, the whole works and you get 
out of school and there's too many of those people. 
You've wasted thousands of dollars in school; a degree 
doesn't guarantee you nothing! I aun not saying 
education is a waste of time. I eun saying that there 
is a bunch of other options. At school, they ma^ee it 
look like college is the only one. You can put all 
your time and energy to open up your own business! I 
want to be done and through with work by the time I eun 
26 or 27. Retire and that's it! Retire and spend the 
rest of my life carefree, doing whatever I want to do 
working on my cars. That's the American Dream! not 
like a doctor; he has a Mercedes, a nice big house, a 
wife, but he works 100 hours a week. He doesn't have 
time to spend and enjoy his money! To spend time with 
his kids! 
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For Manny, a high school and college education do not 

always teOce you where you want to go. He felt that in 

school, 'the college option' was the only one promoted. 

However, for those who wanted to receive any form of 

practical training, the approach he experienced in school 

was, to him, a "waste of time": 

What I got out more of high school was like graphic 
arts, media arts, stuff like that which I found 
practical. In school you don't learn much. It is a 
waste of time and money. You can't replace time. Once 
its gone, that's it! I am not saying education is bad, 
I am saying there's a whole bunch of options in lifel 
At school they meUce it look like college is the only 
one. What school does is trying to prepare for the 
college option but not for other options in life, like 
high school. What they are preparing me for is 
nothing! 

When Manny was asked if he considered himself 

successful in the school context, he replied that students 

had different goals. Some just wanted to graduate, some go 

to learn something practical, and even some go to school 

without a clear goal in mind than just to gain friends and 

socialize. He felt that his aspirations and goals were not 

met in school, and therefore he did not consider himself 

particularly successful even though he had graduated. He 

summarized: "I'd get frustrated at school sometimes when 

all I received was inert knowledge. I wasn't able to 

produce things!" 
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Time and Money; "If vou have money, vou can buy time" 

As mentioned aboye, Manny was oriented toward a 

practical and fast route to achieve his ideal of the 

American Dreaun. His theory of education was that it should 

be a preparation for "real life." In his assessment of high 

school, he felt it had failed him because it taught him 

little he didn't already know, or little he could use in 

pursuing the American Dream. The concepts that dominated 

Manny's view of the world were time (he said he wasted it 

in school) and money. As he explained, school represented 

for him "a big social hour." He cited some of the ways 

school wasted his time and, in one of our interviews, 

suggested ways to conserve valuable time in school. In 

terms of money, Manny admitted that it does not buy 

happiness, but rather time. He also connected the issue of 

money to the world of politics and the national arena by 

pointing out that our society is constructed squarely upon 

a base of money and power. 

What money gives you is time. You can pay somebody to 
mow the lawn, you don't have to do it. The more money 
I have (with a maid, a gardener etc) , the more time to 
enjoy it. But you have to go and get it yourself. 
Money makes the world go round. How does politics work 
at the national level? politics work around money, 
just like the kickbacks and the bribes for the oil, 
like passing clean air and oil, they bribe the 
congressmen. It goes on and everybody knows it. I 
think a lot about the ways things work. It's kind of 
disappointing. Society is made that way. You go down 
the street, that's all you see is money, cars, houses. 
It's just money.medces the whole world round. 
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Conmenting on the issue of time at the school level, 

Manny noted that high school could easily be reduced to a 

two-yesur curriculiam. He criticized the numerous 

distractions at school. Furthermore, he believed that an 

efficient utilization of time at school would be to teUce 

early college classes for your major while in high school. 

Courses that are hands-on and directly related to a future 

occupation, he felt, would engage students more actively in 

school. To that effect, he says: 

Sometimes it's like a big social hour going to school, 
some people just go to socialize, just to find out 
where the parties eure the following weekend. There eure 
too memy distractions, prom, pict\u:es, gaunes, sports, 
homecoming. 
They should msdce school a bit more speedier. Not so 
much bullshit 1 Attendance was a waste of time. 
Teachers spend 15 minutes of class time taking 
attendance. A class only lasts 50 min. You know what 
would work? Right when you walk in class, you should 
show your Arizona I.D. Swipe it, punch your 
matriculation number instead of attendance. Much 
faster I They got TV's, ceible in every room. How much 
harder would it be to run a telephone line emd hook it 
up to a computer? That's all you need. No wasting 
paper, no teachers wasting half an hour trying to get 
the attendance done. 

Manny suggested that a way to reduce the "waste of 

time" would be for high schools to establish partnerships 

with colleges and universities. 

How cem I explain it. When you get into college, you 
pick you major but before you have to take basic 
courses that lead you up to that. Why can't you start 
that in high school? When you get to college, you can 
focus on your major because in high school you already 
took the required classes emd get real good at what 
you want because you steurted early. 
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There were a few high school classes which Manny found 

valuable and not a "waste of time". These included: 

printing, media arts, and graphic arts which helped him see 

tangible results of his efforts. He commented: 

Classes that taught me something were those that 
allowed me to medce things, have something to show, 
more like the feeling of "I did it." Seune thing with 
the stereo, car, radio, graphic arts, meOcing 
certificates. In printing class, I made a bunch of 
certificates and diplomas for the whole school. I 
didn't have to get one! I made them! I knew what kind 
of work went into medcing them. It's like, you got it, 
you earned it, but I had a harder time meUcing it than 
you probably had eeurning it! Not just anybody can do 
it. That's what makes the world go round. Different 
people medcing different things. Where are the 
entrepreneurs? The self employed? You need those 
people in the world too! 

High School Is a Joke: "It's a mechanical game" 

For Manny, school was a "mechanical game" in which the 

rules consisted of just passing the class—not learning the 

content. He felt that the low standardized test scores at 

Presidio High (the lowest in the district), were a 

reflection of the poor teaching and the mechanization of 

learning: 

I don't remember a bit of what they "taught" me! They 
didn't care if you learn as long as you have it on 
paper that you learned something. Then, they care. 
Everybody gets A's and B's at school but those 
placement tests, they tell you what we really know. 
That's why we have such low scores! We don't hardly do 
out homework if we do, it is mechanically. We'd copy 
answers from the book, like social studies class. You 
could bullshit your way through homework there. You 
didn't need to read the chapters to answer the 
questions. You only needed to find the words in 
italics. 
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Manny was well aware of what was needed in order "to 

play the game" in the mainstream educational setting. He 

learned to adjust to the rules set by more powerful others, 

even if this meant accepting situations he found 

disturbing. This included getting along with teachers who 

played favorites: 

I learned how to play the geune. I just started talking 
to teachers, being friendly with teachers. I would 
often noticed how they favored athletes. I'd just do 
my work, I knew I couldn't change things! Nhen I 
started getting A's at the end of my senior year, and 
I didn't belong to any football team. The teachers 
were like "Manny is getting A's! I hate to say it, but 
you can just bullshit your way through high school. It 
was easy! It was just a big joke! 

The Big School Problem; "School Stuff - "This 
is 1996 - there's more than whites out here" 

Some of the problems Manny found with school involved 

its disconnection from the reality of the community and the 

students' experiences. He emphasized that this 

disconnection was a major reason behind students' lack of 

interest in school. School, he believed, is separated from 

the reality of how kids like to learn—including their 

language choice. According to him, the students' own 

discourse and language were not validated in school. In one 

of our interviews, he shared that he was asked to rewrite a 

class project using "academic" language, not street 

language. The topic which Manny selected dealt with 

students' views on racism in schools. His elaborate book 

which was neatly typed and edited received a "D" as a final 
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grade. Manny was disappointed, and he felt that the teacher 

did not agree with his views on the siibject. He shared with 

me other situations in which his efforts to engage 

academically were not acknowledged: 

On another occasion a paper that I presented and 
researched at school had to do with hand guns. I made 
a little video to go with it and visited the library 
several tines but the teacher put restrictions on the 
way I could present the paper to the class. "You can't 
cuss, you can't use normal language." For us, that is 
normal talk. It comes out naturally. I don't mean slip 
out the way we talk on the streets, everybody cussing 
and when it slips out at school BUM! You get 
detention! It is no cussing explicit things. It is the 
generation gap with the teachers. 

When asked about other limitations he perceived with 

school besides irrelevant content, wasted time, or not 

connecting teaching with the way kids' learn, Manny 

continued: 

I always found that if you meJce learning fun, if you 
related it to real life stuff not just textbook stuff, 
cause' those are words in a book not real life, but 
don't get me wrong stuff in books is real for someone 
who wrote the book but it's not what you can see in 
front of you, your own experience if you meike learning 
fun. We are growing up in different times. Most of our 
generation are dying, killed by drugs, gangs, teen 
pregnancy. Teachers have lived longer lives, but we're 
growing up in totally different surrotindings. Teachers 
don't know the reality that surrounds the school, the 
neighborhood. 
I keep telling myself "you will only have to be with 
them for 4 years not the rest of your life." You have 
to just tell yourself: "These people are full of shit; 
they don't know what I've been through." 

Manny's words above, clearly reveal the frustration 

experienced when he did not find the school curricula in 

tune with the reality of the students and their 
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communities. Manny proceeded to tell me his experience in 

science classes. He felt that "school kills your natural 

curiosity" by restricting knowledge to a prescribed book. 

The mechanical, rote learning approach paralyzes the 

students* ability to think critically and explore new 

options. He added: 

In school, science is like "look this is how it is the 
book". It don't matter what you think. It's written 
and proven. If it's written and proven, why am I 
sitting in this class? There's no room to think, they 
kill your natural curiosity. In chemistry, maybe we 
add a bit more baking soda or aunmonia just to see what 
happens. Forget the formula. We want to see new 
things, create our own even if we meike misteOces in the 
process. Why is that everything has to be so 
controlled by the books? 

His assessment of the school curriculvim led him to 

reflect on his experience in history and American 

government classes about where he found that "history was 

only presented from the white man's perspective." With 

these words Manny expressed the factors that contribute to 

students' opposition and academic disengagement. Manny's 

voice here is a powerful indicator that when students of 

color do not see themselves represented in the ciirriculum, 

or when the representation is selective, a painful feeling 

of cultural isolation develops. A strong message is sent, a 

message that not only portrays a racial hierarchy between 

races but also fosters a sense that "school is 

meaningless." Manny's words seem to imply that through 

ignoring the historical contributions of diverse 
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conununitles to the making of the nation, schools contribute 

to minority students' gradual academic disengagement. 

Manny said: 

History was a big waste of time for me. Mr. O'Rourke, 
the teacher of that class. We had to tedce history one 
whole year! There was a couple of little Hispanic 
things in the book, a couple of Indian things treated 
very superficially and we spent not more than a few 
minutes. It was more like: The Indians slaughtered 
this person and that one and I'd go "What?" "This is 
bullshit!" From then on, I didn't pay attention, I 
didn't care. I knew already what the teacher was going 
to say. All we talked about was the white man struggle 
and the white men did this, and the white men did 
that. It's like you know what? It's 1996; there's a 
lot more than whites out here! 

When I asked Manny why he didn't challenge the content 

of the curriculum, he replied that he had tried it once and 

got into trouble. He preferred to pretend he was enjoying 

the class. His words are a reflection of the cultural 

isolation and powerlessness bicultural students encounter 

in high school. He said: 

I thought I was already in enough trouble. I'd better 
sit and pretend I eun enjoying this, or do something 
else. Inside of me I'd go: Why do I want to learn 
about the white people? That's not where I C2une from! 

During his junior year, Manny received disciplinary 

referrals from his science teacher, an older man who was 

soon to be retired. The referrals were due to Manny's 

"excessive talking" in class. As he confided: "There were 

too many interesting people in that class, and the lectures 

were boring!" Manny described his teacher as "a nice old 

man, I got a good grade in his class though". He was 
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ordered to attend the after-school detention program.. 

Manny did not enjoy remaining at school one minute past the 

dismissal bell. Therefore, after ignoring after school 

detention two times, he received 21 days of in-school 

suspension. During the seuae year, he also got involved in 

two other incidents with substitute teachers that resulted 

in additional suspensions. According to Manny, one of the 

sxibstitute teachers attempted to twist his arm and pushed 

him. In 13 years of schooling, Manny was suspended for a 

total of approximately three quarters of a year. In one of 

our interviews he said that his grades were far better 

during in-house suspensions than when he was in regular 

school: He said: 

If I could have school my way, I'd do what I did when 
I was on in-school suspension. I'd do what I have to 
do, my assignments, my work, cut out all the bullshit 
classes. That's how I learned most of my stuff, by 
myself, writing and reading, math. You don't really 
need a teacher! In-school suspension, I got better 
grades than in the classroom! For people that want to 
learn, just go sit down in a room, do your assignments 
and leave. 

In his view, Manny is different than the students who 

dropped out because of disciplinary actions: 

I'd rather hand in my work. Besides, I don't have to 
put up with no people (other students) yelling, 
cussing, people that don't want to learn, just all the 
bullshit. I'd just give my work and that's it; that's 
the difference between me and the people who drop out. 

The statements above clearly indicate Manny's 

dissatisfaction with the public school system. His classes 
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filled with students with multiple emotional and social 

problems and other multiple distractions that eventually 

terminate with students* desire to learn. Manny preferred 

to work independently than to be subjected to the 

distractions and disruptions of a classroom. 

Identity: "I don't fit in here. I don't fit 
in there" "thev make vou feel as if 

vou were from the other side." 

Identity was a dominant theme across most of the 

conversations in our interviews. Manny spoke often of his 

struggle and confusion to define himself. In his initial 

self-reflections, Manny revealed a typical confusion of 

Chicano and Hispanic-American ethnicity. By the end of our 

interview on the topic, however, his statements manifested 

his allegiance to his Mexican ancestry. My first question 

on the topic puzzled him: 

Who am I? I don't know. That's kind of a hard question 
to answer. Who 2un I? I'm a person, a name, a Social 
Security, just like everybody else. I don't know how 
to explain it. I'm a Mexican. I'm a Mexican-American. 
I don't fit in over here and don't fit over there. 

I asked him to elaborate on his statement "I don't fit 

over here or over there." He explained: 

Well, sometimes I think Mexican kids don't like me. At 
school, some of them do, you know, sometimes it is 
hard getting along. I think it is just communication, 
but I'm Mexican, I can speak some Spanish, I can talk 
to those people. I've never gotten in a fight with 
them. I know Mexican girls, I have friends. 

"Tell me about here?" I asked. 
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Here, it's just like, you're Mexican. They treat you 
the same way as them over there, the other Mexicans. 
It's like you want to tell them: "Hey, you know I was 
born here" but it's just who I sun! I don't know, I 
can't explain it, but that's a different question, you 
are asking me who am I? I eun a Mexican American, I eun 
smart. I consider myself smart not dumb. I don't know. 
Physically? I eun a bit short. That's about it. I've 
never thought about it. 

I sensed the tension in his voice when he started to 

talk about the very personal issue of his ethnicity, his 

looks, his race and the way the dominant society medces him 

feel. Manny asserted his heritage. He did not hide it or 

deny it. Instead, he challenged the views of society and 

clearly identified himself with more recent immigrants. His 

words do not reflect ogbu's (1987) distinction between 

domestic caste-like and immigrant minorities: 

They look at me as if I were from the other side. No, 
I mean, I don't really care what people think, but 
it's just the way people see you. They meOce you feel 
you don't belong, you know what I meem? Where you came 
from? Mexico. It's from Mexico. I know I ceune from 
there somewhere along the lines but after so many 
generations. 
I came from the same place that the people are coming 
right now. It's just that my family came before. I 
belong here, I know I do, but I just can't explain the 
way people think. When they stare at you or say, "Look 
at that wetback," or "Look at that Mexican," I really 
don't care! 

Manny did demonstrate a strong sense of caring. While 

he talked, he let his anger out, and vented the sense of 

embarrassment, sheune, and confusion he was made to feel 

about his heritage by the dominant society. To be told that 

you come from "the other side" is a synonymous to being 
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told you come from an inferior place. That is the message 

Manny said he has always received. However, Manny's 

bicultural identity cannot be easily categorized. He did 

not reject or try to hide the Latino aspects of his 

heritage, nor did he spend much time in school with Anglo 

friends. Most of the friends he socialized with were 

Mexican-Americans like him. Rebelling against dominant 

society messages of inferiority, Manny refused to hide his 

ethnic heritage. Even though he could not claim a direct 

allegiance to one ethnic group, Manny clearly rejected 

racist views: 

At school, it was weird, I told you before I really 
didn't want to be there, I just had to do it. Like Ms. 
Robertson (referring to the African-American principal 
whom he perceives as racist) , Ken is a friend of mine; 
he is African-American, and his father is friends with 
Ms. Robertson. When she saw us together once, she 
called him and said: "Does your father know who are 
you hanging around with?" and she went on "this and 
that." What if I was black? Would that change 
anything? I think it was because I was Mexican why she 
said that! 

In spite of his attempts to defend his identity, Manny 

was convinced that his ethnicity in this society is a 

liability. That is the message he received from school 

authorities and the society in general. He felt he was not 

alone, and he expressed similarities he perceived with 

other minorities. I asked him what differences he perceived 

between him and an African-American or Anglo person. He 

said: 
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Between me and an African-American person? There are 
no differences except the skin. We probably think 
about the same. Between me and an Anglo, that's where 
it gets a little different. To me being white, it just 
gives you more chances. White people are not 
stereotyped right away. They look at a Mexican and 
they think "drug dealer," gang member. 

At the seune time, Manny was well aware of social and 

class distinctions: 

...but I know some white people where I live. We know 
each other for a long time, we grew up together in the 
same neighborhood and they think the same as me. You 
or anybody from the other side of town though, same 
age and everything, and they see things a lot 
different. 

His personal philosophy in relation to ethnic equality is 

clearly reflected in this statement: 

This society is trying to say that everyone is treated 
equal but when you really think about it, the 
Constitution wasn't written for you and me. It was 
meant for rich, white, Anglo land owner people. 

Identity is the criix of Manny's criticism of his high 

school experience. He recalled that the only validation of 

his Latino identity was when he enrolled in a Southwestern 

literature class that allowed him to learn about his 

Mexican background. As he said, it was "the only class I 

loved in school." Another definite identification and 

allegiance with his ethnicity was evident when he talked 

about this class and his teacher, Mr. Galvan, a Latino role 

model who knew how to present Manny's culture in a positive 

way. Manny's voice turned lively and enthusiastic: 

Mr. Galvan, that teacher was the greatest teacher. I 
love this teacher and I will never forget him. He 
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taught us about Mexicans, where we cane from, stuff 
that was Important to us, our history. I mean, I don't 
care where some white people came from. Who would care 
less? He doesn't do nothing for me! I want to know 
what my people went through, that was the one and only 
class I really loved! I took It one time and that the 
only time I could take It. He talked about Old Tucson 
and the barrios! It was a fun class! That's the class 
I liked! 

Manny proceeded to tell me about the school's 

principal removing this class from the class offerings and 

that Mr. Galvan was assigned to a new project with the 

Freshman class. 

On the other hand, Manny did not feel It was necessary 

to validate his ethnicity by becoming a member of a formal 

student-organization. He sounded skeptical of the Influence 

of those organizations (most sponsored by non-members of 

the cultural groups) on students' self esteem and pride. 

When asked If he got Involved In the Mexican-American 

Chlcano Association (MECHA) at school, he replied: 

At school you see more the African-American club or 
the Native-American club. All that Is more for show 
than anything substantial. That's just bullshit to me. 
We're all people made of the same things. You don't 
need a club to feel we're Mexican, we're proud, that 
comes from inside of you, how you feel, you don't need 
a clvib to feel that! I found Mr. Galvan's class very 
interesting. 

Stereotvplna: "Either being black or Mexican. 
vou are a trouble maker or a drug dealer. 
You can tell bv the wav people look at vou" 

Manny was equally emphatic when he voiced his feelings 

about "white" psychology, behavior and attitudes. The 

"white" adults at school appeared to have ignored his 
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academic potential, his skills and abilities. They have 

convinced him, through looks and glances, that they viewed 

him as dangerous influence, destined for academic failure. 

When I asked him how could he tell he was being stereotyped 

in this way, he said: 

You can just feel it, the way a person looks at you, 
eye contact, the way they act. It's already made up in 
their minds. By their first two sentences you can 
already tell what they think of you. They would always 
be observing me, they would always take away my pager. 
My mom got it for me. I worked as a D.J. then. They 
thought I was a drug dealer. I was tired of being 
stopped and harassed. 

For Manny, the school's emphasis on controlling and 

expelling youths perceived as disobedient or dangerous, and 

the seeming acceptance that ethnicity or its symbols are 

automatic indicators of affiliation with a problematic 

group, all communicated the idea that Latinos were 

troublemakers and irredeemable. Manny saw many Latinos drop 

out of school because they were perceived as troiiblemakers. 

As he described before, no Mexican-descent individuals were 

presented as role models either by the school or the 

curriculum. The few classes that attempted to address 

Latino issues were quickly dismantled. He said: 

If I went through a whole day of teachers and 
administrators giving me nothing but grief and 
attitudes for the way I dress, speeJc or look. I would 
dropout and leave too! I would say "This school is 
bullshit for me. I can go out and meJce money; I don't 
need school," if people are on your case every day 
just because of the way you dress. 
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The niimerous incidents with the school's 

administration and its disciplinary technologies forced 

Manny's parents to get involved and write letters to the 

district's superintendent. Manny felt that the school 

authorities were always after him, waiting for an 

opportunity to expel him. If they could not do it was 

because of his parents' support. 

Manny was a rebel against the system and his parents 

frequently would speedc out for what they believed were 

Manny's rights. 

The assistant principal hated me because my mom would 
always be there to back me up. Both my mom and dad 
would always be there. My mom would stop calling the 
school, she contacted the superintendent. 

The frequent stigmatization of Manny at school due to 

his driving nice vehicles or the use of a pager, his 

defying authority, and rejecting school rules he considered 

a waste of time, got him on a few occasions into more 

serious situations: 

They would never want to give me back my pager. There 
were these two times, they got a police officer to 
search me in front of my friends. They thought I was 
passing drugs because they would see me shaking hands 
with friends. I remember the cop at the office and the 
assistant principal. They would never say "I'm sorry" 
after they'd done their search. 

After these incidents, Manny recalled that for a time 

he lost interest in school. He performed the minimiom 

necessary to pass his classes and to please his parents. 
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One day I got so tired of their suspicious attitudes, 
I said to myself "O.K. you think I'm a drug dealer? 
That's the image I am going to give you, but I'm 
graduating. How many drug dealers graduate?" 

After a while, Manny explained that the harassment and 

his "marked" identification of his being a troublemeJcer at 

school became an everyday situation to which he eventually 

grew accustomed: 

They always had it in for me and my friends. Ms. 
Cornwell, Mr. Pinfeld and all of them. They hated us. 
They had memorized our matriculation niimbers, last 
names, everything, they )cnew us that well. The 
monitors, they knew us, we were "traviesos" (playful). 

Manny was well aware that stereotyping and ethnic 

politics transcend school walls. He also was well aware of 

the role of power in our society and the influence that the 

media and television exert on people's attitudes. In the 

following quote, Manny shared his views of the south side 

of the city, the place where he resides: 

It's like the people on the media, how the media meJces 
it sound when there's an incident on the south side...on 
TV they informed what happened and that's it. They 
don't dig deep into the problem. They make the south 
side look worse than it is. The south side ain't bad. 
There's just some people involved in bad things. 

Manny's remarks indicate a good understanding of the 

local problems of his school and the community and its 

embeddedness in a world of power, politics, and economic 

injustice. He said: 

The south side is not that bad just because we don't 
have big houses, mansions or make a bunch of moneyi 
Ain't no difference. Still we are people just like the 
people that live in mansions. Here you have low income 
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or no income. You have to mcOce ends meet. It boils 
down to economics again, to the economics in the 
world! The way this world runs. Schools are just like 
the Constitution. They were made for white people, the 
rich land-owning Anglo people that control the economy 
in the country. 

Manny had never heard of Paolo Freire, nevertheless, 

his knowledge of complex economic forms of oppression 

reflects minority youth's awareness of the broader issues 

which impact schools. The issue of power to which Manny 

referred to led us to continue our discussion including 

power at the local and the school levels. For Manny, one of 

the biggest problems with schools lies in the relationship 

between students and teachers. 

Teachers: "The straightforward ones vs. the bullshitters" 

For Manny good teachers give students choices and ask 

them, what and how they want to learn without imposing or 

exerting their power: 

Good teachers gave us choices; they did not show their 
power and control even if you chose not to do the 
work. They will still say "hi" to you when they see 
you in the hall. They will still be friendly; they 
treat you as if you were a person, but with other 
teachers if you were not making the grade, they 
wouldn't even look at you, you were just a 
matriculation number. 

I asked Manny to expand what he meant by "gave us 

choices": 

Good teachers ask, "How do you want to learn? getting 
into groups, teJcing notes, research in the library. 
Let's vote. They don't impose and control. I think we 
learn a lot better that way. 
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Manny recalled five "good teachers" during his entire 

school life. 

They were down to earth. They didn't try to bullshit 
you. They just told you straight about what they 
wanted, what they expected, and that was it! People 
that make their classes interesting and funny earn 
their salaries the right way. 

For Manny, teachers' attitudes were key in the 

students' determination to remain or leave school. 

I mean, I'm talking about being a person, being 
friendly. I think if more teachers were like that, 
more students would like to go to school. It's 
attitude! It's all it is! I mean, students have 
certain attitudes too, but if you show them that you 
care and you respect them. I still talk and keep phone 
numbers of the teachers I respect. 

Good teachers for Manny are those who take your input 

as important, those who show you they respect you, those 

who advocate and serve as a voice for their students even 

if it means defying the system and its administration. He 

is emphatic when he said a caring teacher has a lot to do 

with students staying and enjoying school. Manny said: 

The teacher of my advance media class, he's a nice 
teacher, he treats you like a person, your "say" is 
important, you're input is important. If you're a kid, 
oh well! But you're input is important. You get a good 
feeling from being respected! 
Teachers that are for the kids, more for our 
rights and for what we wanted to do. If we get 
one teacher, two teachers there voicing our 
opinions, the way we feel imagine how much better 
any school would be? Like again, my teacher, Mr. 
Sanchez, Ms. Cox, (the assistant principal) hated 
him! Why? Because he was a teacher for us, he 
wanted school to be more for us! 
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I asked Manny how he knew that the school 

administration disliked Mr. Sanchez. Manny continued: 

He would tell us everything that went on in school, 
even the stuff at the teacher's meetings. What you 
guys discuss in meetings. When something wrong 
happened in school, they would always bleune Mr. 
Sanchez. He was a teacher for the students, he showed 
us his trust. He would tell us, "Don't be doing that, 
you got me in trouble you little shit." He would cuss; 
he was young like us. 

Care, friendship, reducing the generation gap, and 

establishing and maintaining a relationship beyond the 

subject matter were also for Manny some of the 

characteristics of a good teacher. He found these 

characteristics in most of his Mexican-American teachers 

and role models: 

Teachers should be more than teachers, but also 
friends. Like my graphics arts teacher, Mr. Sanchez. 
He would talk to us like if he was one more of the 
guys. 

"Straightforward" teachers trust their students and 

treat them as adults, according to Manny: 

I'll give you an example. If you miss the class with 
no excuse, good teachers treat you as adults without 
making a fuss, being nasty or (questioning. It's your 
choice, like in college. If you're treated like 
adults, you respond more. In college you could go to 
the bathroom anytime you wanted, not sit there in 
class and wait for hours till you get permission like 
in high school. 

In contrast, Manny defined the "bullshitter" as the 

teacher who does not have the ability or the patience 

necessary to present his material in a variety of ways. As 

Manny put it, "They just want you to memorize their stuff." 
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The "bullshitter's" only resource, Manny claimed, is to 

pick on students and embarrass them in front of the class 

so as to appear funny. To that effect, Manny said: 

They spend long hours just talking. They are too 
concentrated in themselves; they don't even know or 
don't care if we are following or not. They explain 
things in ways we don't understand. If you ask them to 
repeat, they'd say: "Oh well, pay attention1" They'd 
embarrass you with a remark or others would say, "Read 
the book if you didn't get it. What are they here 
for?" 
Teachers make comments on the way you dress, they 
embarrass students, and make the class laugh at the 
expense of students. An English teacher once made a 
joke about me and my looks. I answered back, and said 
something about his wife. He didn't like that! He got 
serious and said "all right, that's enough." They 
don't like when you fire back. 

Bad teachers concentrate excessively on enforcing 

discipline and use and abuse their power through referrals, 

Manny said. He proceeded to narrate several incidents which 

resulted in his transferring out of classes. The following 

is one such critical incident: 

You have two choices: follow their rules or leave the 
class. They treat you bad right from the bat. I had a 
teacher who was the media/communication teacher. He 
got up furiously, and yelled at me just because I got 
up and threw a piece of trash away. "You didn't ask 
permission to get up from your seatl" in front of the 
whole class. I thought to myself: All these teachers, 
adults, I wonder why we act like kids, because we get 
treated like kids. That was elementary school stuff. 
That was not for people our age. 
I left the class and went to see my counselor to 
transfer out of that class. He followed me down the 
hall yelling and handing me a referral. He threw a big 
fit just because I stood up to throw a piece of paper. 
I knew I was not going to get along with him. Those 
are the teachers with a big power trip! 
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Manny regretted not having had an audio or video 

recorder to record these incidents that could illustrate 

the power relations and numerous teacher-student incidents 

he observed in school: 

I just wish in any of those days, I could have taken a 
Ccunera or something, and show how school really is. 
You could see exactly how things happen. What really 
goes on inside the school. What language the people 
who run the school use. That's probably why they 
didn't want us to record in media classes. We used to 
take our cameras around the school. They'd take them 
away from us. 

Administration and School Policies; 
"It's that little power trip again" 

Manny's awareness and sensitivity to the role of a 

school administrator, who can empower students or 

culturally isolate students, can be seen in his evaluation 

of the activities during school lunch hour. Manny appeared 

highly attuned to the degree of emotional support that 

administrators do or do not provide, and the ways in which 

they use their power and handle relationships with 

students. During our interviews, Manny frequently made 

reference to the school principal during his freshman year, 

and compared him to the administrator who replaced him 

dxiring the rest of his high school career. As stated 

previously, Manny's first principal in high school was 

removed from his position suddenly for failing to raise low 

standardized test scores. Mr. Gatelo, was a Mexican-

American, raised in the community, a principal who "knew 
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all the school students' by their first neune." According to 

Manny, the new principal, an African-American female, did 

not hide her favoritism toward the 5% African-American 

students in the school. She became the sponsor of an ethnic 

student club and, he said, promoted racial confrontations 

with the larger Latino student body. According to Manny she 

was just "the principal for the blacks": 

She protected only the blacks. You would always see 
her with black kids even when the school was 85% 
Hispanic. I'd always see her with black kids. I never 
saw her talking to Mexican kids, really even caring. I 
don't know it's just the old principal, Mr. Gatelo, 
that was a principal! I was a freshman then. At lunch, 
he would walk around table to table seeing how you 
were doing. "What's going on?" he would tell us, just 
talking to you. He would greet everybody by their 
first name. Everybody, everybody! This principal, all 
I've seen her doing was to sit by her little perch 
everyday at lunch just watching us, just watching us. 
There were fights and she wouldn't even see. 

Manny's account suggests the complex and insidious 

ways in which school administrators and the structure of 

the school itself can both reflect and promote racialist 

attitudes. For Manny, those attitudes were revealed in an 

administration that did not make an effort to reach 

students or interact with them. The great cultural distance 

that Latino students felt with their principal is revealed 

in Manny's statement: 

One thing I know is that we really didn't care for 
Robertson. Seriously, (referring to the principal) 
when we were graduating, our class was graduating in 
the auditorium, minutes before we were getting ready 
to graduate, an assistant principal came on the 
microphone to announce that the principal was not 
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coming for the ceremony. I mean everybody stood up and 
cheered, everyone cheered loud. I mean I stood up and 
cheered loud with them too! The whole graduating class 
cheered her not coming! 

Several times during our interviews, Manny complaint 

about the lengthy bureaucratic procedures to resolve 

problems in his school. In his view, all the piinitive 

progreuns at school did not resolve anything but held the 

students fxirther behind academically. Programs such as 

tardy policies "lock-out," in-school suspensions, or 

suspensions that prevent you from going to school anywhere 

from 10, 21 or more days, impeded students from attending 

classes. Manny said: "it is almost impossible for students 

to catch up on the large eunount of missed assignments." 

Manny sees these negative discipline progreuns as "dropout 

reproducers": 

When they'd call me to the office to get a tardy or 
discipline detention I was always missing all the 
classes, waiting in the office to be seen. There were 
5 assistant principals, I don't know what they were 
doing but they were never available. I used to miss 3 
whole class periods just waiting for them in the 
office with their secretaries. Great waste of time! 
Then, they wonder why there are so many dropouts! You 
miss a lot of schooling that way. 

He commented about the school's tardy policies in this way: 

Lock out was another big joke too! Sometimes my 
girlfriend and I would get to school late. I had to go 
pick her up in the morning and you know how girls are! 
They'd send us to a room for being late, and they'd 
meJce you stand throughout the whole period! Physically 
standing out for a long period, you got tired! 
One day I was ready to pass out! But the point is, 
what a waste of time! They didn't teach me nothing! 
Lock-out should be more like a time to do homework, or 
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read, do something more productive than just standing 
there. They treated us like in a prison, a real 
prison I I used to mouth off, complain and tell them 
what I thought but they would give me more detention. 
After a while, I preferred to stay in school 
suspension until 12:00 every day. Then, I would go to 
school early. That's why I used to hate school! 

Manny's frustrations are evident. I asked him what 

solutions he would implement if he were a school 

administrator, he replied: 

I'd find a better way if I want that students stay in 
school make them come on Saturday morning or real 
early, maOce them come like the "breakfast club" have 
you seen that movie? I think a lot more people would 
be there on time but I mean even adults are tardy. You 
are not perfect. They can't even do it and they expect 
us to do it. There are students who work at night, 
they are tired too, just like you guys! 

One other administrative aspect that Manny finds 

unnecessary and out of place is that of the principals' 

excessive display of power. The daily confrontations in 

Manny's school between monitors, administrators and 

students very often resulted in physically violent acts. 

The school authorities specdcing through radios in an 

environment that looks more like a prison than an 

educational institution. Manny believed that the school 

personnel at times took their job too far: 

It comes into that little power trip again! The 
principals, they would try to do their job too far, 
too good. One time when a monitor asked me to show him 
my I.D., he started pushing me. I pushed him back. 
This was all the time the monitors would chase you, 
run after you. That's not their job. Their job is to 
inform the principals if you do something wrong, but 
no. They would get in a fight with you. There were so 
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many times I would swing at monitors but then who are 
the principals going to believe? So what could you do? 
They don't respect you there! 

Dropouts; "But I know how to plav the game" 

Finally, Manny and I talked about the students who 

drop out, the half a million Latinos who did not graduate 

in 1995. Manny was almost one of them, but his parents were 

there for him in the difficult times. Manny thinks dropouts 

lack the patience to put up with the system and its 

administration. He feels that the school is not the real 

world, and that part of the problem lies in the fact that 

students are treated like children who are not trusted: 

My friends who dropped out didn't put in their heads 
that a bit of patience is necessairy to put up with 
those people, understand that they are full of shit, 
and that you just have to cope with that for 4 years. 
They'd be writing referrals, and I'd be thinking these 
people are full of shitl This ain't the real world! 
They want to teach us about the real world, and here 
they are treating us like kids. I think dropouts teUce 
it too seriously. They are smart, street smart, just 
because they have these people around their back. 

Besides his strong critics to the school 

administration and policies, he also mentioned the 

responsibility that teachers have in the increasing problem 

of students' academic disengagement. Some teachers he 

added, dcunage a student's self-esteem when they stereotype 

and when they doubt the academic capability of all 

students. Manny graduated and took some courses at the 

local Community College. As of this writing, he is employed 



150 

at car-stereo store, where he is the main manager. In the 

futtire, he hopes to own his own business. 

SiiTtimaT-Y 

''Pxirsuit of the American Dream" is one dominant theme 

in Manny's view of the world. He sees stereotypes about 

Latinos, the advantages that Anglos have in society, a 

school curriculum designed for whites, and the power 

struggle among teachers and students as all potentially 

working against his enjoying his own version of the 

American Dreeun. Throughout his schooling, Manny has seen 

three ways to achieve the Dream: by "playing the game," 

strategy his parents have counseled; through drugs and 

crime, the choice of some of his peers who have 

"succeeded," or through entrepreneurship and self-

employment. He tended to favor the third alternative as the 

fastest, least risky and practical path towards attainment 

of the Dream. His negative experience at school, 

the power struggle that represented gaining respect from 

teachers and validating his identity, along with the 

uncertainty of still being unemployed after obtaining a 

higher degree, all had discouraged him from continuing his 

education. However, Manny does not discard the possibility 

of taking college classes in the near future to enhance his 

knowledge of mechanics and electronics. 
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In retrospect, Manny viewed school as a "big problem," 

in which societal power relationships are played out 

between dominants and subordinates. In school he had seen 

all the dynamics of the society at large. In school, 

however, those dyneunics were enacted by the administrators 

and teachers against the students. Manny identified a 

variety of coping strategies that helped him survive 

school, although he often defied the system with his 

parents backing. 

Manny viewed school as being oppressive and **3 big 

waste of time." It did not represent the "real world." 

Students dropped out, he believed, because they could not 

tolerate the constant stereotyping and lack of connection 

to real life. They felt no connection between school and 

community, its problems or its assets. Hence, "playing the 

game" wastes time in terms of gaining practical skills and 

experience needed to get a job and succeed in the real 

world. While Manny viewed school as not being connected to 

the real world, he also viewed some subject matter, such as 

science as providing little room to exercise imagination or 

to learn in a way that is satisfying, participatory, and 

relevant. Manny complained much about lack of relevance of 

curriculum and even asked, "Why study about a bunch of 

white guys? What have they ever done for us?" A single 
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Mexican literature class was one ray of hope and a positive 

experience in Manny's high school experience. 

Manny viewed his high school teachers as mostly 

"bullshitters" whose only skills were to exercise power and 

enforce strict discipline. These teachers, he said, were 

not sympathetic to students' needs. At the opposite end of 

the spectrum were the "straight forward teachers" who 

advocated for and were friends to the students. These 

teachers were in the minority, and for the most part, were 

Latinos like him. 

In terms of identity, Manny left his high school 

experience feeling he had "proven them wrong" in terms of 

the stereotyped images his teachers and administrators had 

of him. His view of himself as both a Mexican-American and 

Latino is typical of those who have been forced to leave 

their culture and language behind and to assimilate. Manny 

says, "I don't fit in here; I don't fit in there," 

suggesting that communication and Spanish language ability 

seem to be the main barriers between him and Mexican 

immigrants. However, his allegiance to his ancestry and 

heritage was evident. He did not perceive cultural or 

ideological differences between himself and recent Mexican 

immigrants, stating, "My family just came first." His 

statement made reference to the cultural and ideological 

similitudes he perceived between recent immigrants and 



153 

American-bom Mexican-Americans. Even with other minority 

groups he seemed to find parallel worldviews. Manny 

maintained that "a superiority feeling" presents the 

greatest distance between him emd whites. For Manny, there 

was a clear distinction between the "haves and the "have 

nots," the powerful and the powerless, and the whites and 

all other groups. 

He saw pursuing a career as an "iffy" proposition 

because it would not guarantee a good job or a piece of the 

American Dreeun. He valued time, and felt high school should 

be a two-year endeavor where all students should have the 

chance to begin a college major early. He felt that school 

had deprived him of time to learn a good skill with which 

to support himself, and of other oppoirtiinities he could 

have enjoyed to achieve the Dreeun. Manny "starvived" school 

to please his parents and to bolster his own pride in spite 

of the stereotypes and racism he encountered. 
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CHAPTER 5 

INTRODUCING CARLA 

Nothing can be denovinced if the denoiincing is done 
within the system that belongs to the thing denounced. 
(Julio Cortazar, cited in Sleeter & McLaren, 1995, p. 
33) 

I met Car la in 1989 when she was a freshman at a riiral 

high school 40 miles from Tucson, the place where I had 

accepted my first teaching position in a U.S. public 

school. I had been hired to run the English as a Second 

Language and French departments. The school administration 

had made it clear that they were more interested in 

developing the French foreign language progreun than in 

investing in a bilingual program for the increasing numbers 

of Latino students. Our deep philosophical differences on 

this point eventually drove me to resign and to accept a 

new high school teaching position in an urban high school. 

In the fall of 1995, as I was looking for candidates 

for my dissertation study, a high school coxinselor handed 

me a list of three possible Latino students. These high 

school students indeed embodied the "at-risk" 

characteristics I sought to study. One of the students on 

the list was Carla. Destiny had reunited us again. 
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I recognized Carla's bright smile immediately as she 

entered my office. When I last saw her, she was a young 

freshman. Now she was a mature senior. She told me she had 

dropped out of the rural school in the middle of her junior 

year because of a conflict with the school principal. She 

had stayed home two years as there were not any other high 

schools nearby in the rural area where she lived. She had 

left her parents' home to live in the city with an aunt who 

had encouraged her to finish school. 

Carla was now enrolled at Mountain High School, a 

school with the largest Latino population in the city and a 

student body of over 2,000. Re-entering an urban high 

school was a big transition for Caurla who was accustomed to 

a small conservative rural school where diversity was not 

very visible. At Mountain High, Carla's graduation was 

again at risk, due to a conflict with her senior English 

teacher. This time however. Carla had the support of 

counselors, a bilingual coordinator, and the Mexican-

American principal who was investigating her grade 

complaint. It appeared that there had been previous 

complaints against this ESL teacher. 

I asked Carla to give me news about the rural school 

where we had met in 1989. She told me that most of her 

Mexican peers had also dropped out for a variety of 

reasons. "The school's bilingual program was dismantled. 
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and the few teachers who helped us, Mexicans, had been 

fired or just left," she said. 

Car la had grown into a very attractive young woman. 

Added to her physical attributes, her pleasant personality 

and sense of humor permitted her to gain friends 

everywhere. At Mountain High, she was very popular not only 

among her friends but among administrators and bilingual 

teachers alike. 

Aspirations 

Carla exhibited a sense of confidence and self-

assurance which were products of personal growth and mental 

maturity. The two years spent at home after she dropped out 

had caused her to reflect a lot, she said. "This time I 

will not let anybody stand in my way," she said with 

conviction. 

Carla viewed education as the most direct path toward 

desirable material and behavioral benefits, but especially 

as a way to fulfill her ideal of helping others. Her 

immediate goals were clear: graduate, attend the local 

community college, and eventually become a bilingual 

elementary teacher. During our first encounter, a statement 

she said intrigued me: "I want to teach the children all 

the things they haven' t taught me." I knew then that I 

wanted to learn more about her schooling experience and 

about the things she claimed "teachers had not taught her." 
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I realized that given the obstacles she had faced in the 

past, and the new ones she was experiencing in her senior 

year, Carla was an ideal candidate for my study. 

She gracefully agreed to be interviewed on the 

condition that all our interviews be conducted in Spanish. 

Since Spanish was her native language, this would 

facilitate a more relaxed atmosphere for her. Our eight 

sessions were recorded and transcribed in Spanish. However, 

to facilitate readability, all direct quotes have been 

translated into English. 

Carla's drive to "llegar a ser alguien" (become 

someone), originated from trying to prove to herself that 

she could accomplish her goals. She also wanted to prove 

her parents wrong. They had always doubted that Carla had 

any academic aspirations. "My parents compared me with my 

little sister who would always get good grades." They 

thought I could never taJce school seriously," she 

complained. When Carla dropped out of school, her parents 

were resigned to accept that their daughter would end up 

getting married and raising children, like many other 

Latina girls. Observing her determination, her parents 

finally granted her permission to move to the city, live 

with her aunt, and conclude her high school education. 

Carla was raised in a large family committed to 

vigorous adaptation and change. Carla's extended family. 
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separated by the U.S.-Mexican border, is representative of 

many other Mexican fcunilies in the United States. Through 

many generations, Carla's relatives inhabited both sides of 

the border town of Nogales, Arizona. Her father beceune a 

seasonal worker in the United States until the early 1980s 

when, pressed by the severe Mexican economic crisis, he 

finally emigrated to the U.S. He worked remodeling houses 

for a contractor's firm in Arizona. Carla's father's 

Mexican hometown of Bacobampo was a small agricultural town 

near Obregon-Sonora. It was now severely affected by the 

Mexican economic downturn. The father's hard working nature 

and good manual skills finally allowed him to secure his 

financial situation. In 1988, he petitioned to emigrate 

with his wife and three children to the United States. 

Carla was 12 years old when she crossed the U.S.

Mexico border to join her father in Phoenix. The transition 

was a difficult and abrupt experience for her. Carla left 

behind not only a familiar culture and language, but also 

the peaceful riiral lifestyle she was accustomed to in 

Mexico. She vividly recalled the affluent public middle 

school near Phoenix she attended upon her arrival, and the 

modern audiovisual equipment and individualized instruction 

she received while learning her first English words. The 

technological support and the good instruction she said, 

helped her to make enormous progress in English. She 
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regretted that due to her father's work, the family had to 

move to southern Arizona six months later. She explained: 

In the school I was in Phoenix I learned a lot. It was 
the best school I've ever been in. They would use all 
kinds of machines, projectors and they would give me 
earphones. I would listen to the lessons explained in 
two languages, Spanish and English. There were very 
few Mexicans though. I liked it there. Too bad we had 
to move. 

Car la finished her middle school in a small riural 

school district. The district was primarily funded by 

property taxes paid by a nearby, affluent conservative 

retired community. Besides large ranches and a pecan 

factory, the community also had several small Mormon 

churches. Senior community members played a vital role in 

the decision mciking and fvmctions of the schools. The 

district consisted of three schools: an elementary, a 

middle and a high school. The student and staff population 

were white. The high school, for example, did not have any 

African-American or Native-American students or staff 

members. However, in the early 1990s a large influx of 

Mexican immigrants changed the community's demographics. 

Among these immigrants were Carla, her older brother, and 

younger sister. As we will see through Carla's testimony, 

the district was not prepared for this influx. 
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Esto es America v aqui se habla inal6s 
(This is America and here vou speak English) 

Carla was particularly sensitive to the word 

"language." For her, the issue of language was delicate and 

critical. The words "language" and "English" were the most 

frequently used in all my interviews with her. While she 

realized that English is necessary if you want to succeed 

in this country, she firmly believed that it cannot be 

acquired at the expense of your own language. During more 

than a decade of residence in the United States, Carla's 

parents conducted all their daily activities in Spanish. 

Like her parents, Carla maintained a strong emotional 

commitment to her Mexican and immigrant identity through 

her mother tongue. Carla's adherence to the language marker 

of her identity (which she did not want to give up), was 

perceived by her teachers and school administrators as a 

rebelling attitude against assimilation. Due to this 

language "battle" Carla and her brothers gained a 

reputation which eventually resulted in them dropping out 

of school. 

Through language, Carla manifested her oppositional 

identity and resisted pressures to bow to a "dominant" 

culture. The dilemma between the pressure to conform to the 

rules or remaining loyal to her language and culture is 

revealed in the following excerpt: 
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I didn't like to speak English. They would call my 
parents to school to tell them that I didn't want to 
speak English. They would say things like: **this is 
America and English is spoken here." I didn't like 
their pushy ways. They wanted me to speak in English 
even during lunch. I would speeOc it with people that 
did not know me. I can speak good English, but these 
were teachers that spoke Spanish, I didn't need to 
speak it with them. 

Language pressures caune from all corners. According to 

Carla, Anglo and Latino teachers alike would use their 

power to demand total assimilation. Her frustration was 

evident when she voiced her concern that there was unequal 

status cunong the Spanish and the English language. She also 

demonstrated her resistance by suggesting that her 

acquaintances make some effort to cross into her social 

world: 

The Mexican teachers were the worst. I remember Mr. 
Moreno, he was a racist, but there were a few Anglos 
too. They wanted me to greet them in English every 
day. The more they demanded, the less I would speak in 
English. I know that this is America, but I think 
Americans should also spesUc Spanish. I wonder what 
they'd feel if they were forced to speeUc it. 
Sometimes, it is too much pressure! 

I asked her to tell me more about Mr. Moreno and why 

she defined him as a racist. She explained: 

You could tell by the way he treated you and talked to 
you. He couldn't look more Mexican, but he was the 
most racist of all! When I was a freshman, they'd give 
me after school detention for arriving late or for not 
speeOcing English. One day, I was five minutes late and 
was sent to after school detention. Mr. Moreno was in 
charge of detention that day. He'd tell me: "Speeik in 
English or I will not let you go home this afternoon." 
I wouldn't do it and we stayed until almost 6:00 p.m. 
My parents were so worried! 
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With the following statements, Carla revealed that 

when students experience an environment that is not 

coercive and unfriendly, but collaborative and nurturing, 

students respond and enjoy school. She said: 

When I saw a teacher or a gringo friend, meUcing an 
attempt to speeJc to me in Spanish, I would speeUc to 
them in English. It is nice to see they're trying to 
understand you, but my freshman teachers when they had 
meetings, they would all talk about the students that 
did not speeUc English and they'd give us bad grades 
because of that. They were very demanding. 

Racismo: A todos los mexicanos nos ponian Fs 
(All of us Mexicans got Fs^ 

Since Carla had experienced high school in both turban 

and rural environments, I asked her to list some 

differences between the two settings. In particular, I was 

interested in her perceptions about the situations that 

constrain or enable Latino students' motivation at school 

in both rural and urban environments. Carla's first 

statements had to do with racial conflicts and 

stereotyping. In Carla's world view, the degree to which 

students let these societal problems affect them will 

either discourage or empower them to continue struggling 

toward graduation. During her first years in high school at 

the rural school, Carla conformed to assimilationist or 

stereotypical pressures which resulted in her dropping out. 

Her silent and shy self were the product of her English 

language insecurities and of her location in a social 

system in which she and her peers were viewed and treated 
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as inferior. The post-dropout Carla gained a sense of 

assertiveness and a determination. This oppositional self 

was able to ignore discriminatory practices and develop 

strategies to succeed. Carla said: 

I think there are more dropouts in urban schools first 
because there are more students, there are fights 
between students of different races. You can also see 
teachers or administrators that prefer certain 
students and reject others, but in my experience, you 
can find more people to help you too. In the urban 
school, at Mountain High, I found bilingual teachers 
who helped me a lot. In the rural school because we, 
Mexicans, were just a small group there weren't as 
many fights but because we were a few, there were bad 
teachers who openly offended you, insulted you or were 
openly racist. 

I asked her to provide particular exeunples of who she 

believed was to be racist. Besides Mr. Moreno, she 

mentioned two teachers during her freshman days at her 

rural school. A physical education teacher, Ms. Cueva, and 

her American History teacher Mr. Eliado. Coincidentally, 

these two educators were also of Mexican descent. She 

explained: 

For example the P.E. teacher Ms. Cuev2k-my friends had 
told me not to teUce the class with her but to taike it 
from the other P.E. teacher, a gringo. He was nice but 
I didn't listen to them! In that class, we had to run 
one mile every day. If a Mexican did not run it or 
complete the mile she'd immediately give you an F, but 
if a gringo did not riin it and give her an excuse 
she'd say "ok, that's fine". She wouldn't believe us. 
What a strange coincidence that all the Mexicans had 
F's in the semester or in the quarter. Only if one day 
you didn't run, we'd get an F. 

I asked her if she had spoken to a counselor or the 

school principal regarding this teacher's attitude. Carla's 
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point of view was that minority students have little 

ability to affect change or to be heard. She replied: "It 

was of no use, the principal was just like her; he wouldn't 

believe us. We were seen as troublein2Jcers." Thus, Car la 

retained this negative orientation toward school as new 

interactions with teachers would corroborate her feeling 

that "Mexicans were not wanted." 

Yo no sov una moiada fl'm not a wetback) 

During our initial interview. Carla dedicated most of 

our time to talking about what she considered her worst 

experience during her initial high school year, her history 

class. Carla and her school friends used to avoid going to 

this class by hiding in the girls' bathroom. Mr. Eliado, a 

veteran Mexican-American teacher, enjoyed joking around at 

the expense of his students. But according to Car la, 

Mexican students were the only ones picked as subjects of 

his nasty sense of hiunor. Mexican students who were 

sensitive to issues of their legal status and language 

skills would take Mr. Eliado's jokes as direct invitations 

to leave the school. According to Carla, many students 

dropped out of school as a result of negative exchanges 

with this teacher and his offensive remarks. She said: 

My friends and I used to run out the door as soon as 
the dismissal bell would ring to avoid his picking on 
us. There were a couple of times we cried; he was 
mean. He would pick on the shy students, the ones that 
couldn't respond to him in English^ Before the 
beginning of the class he'd yell across the patio 
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"Wetbacks! La migra is coming to get you!" Or "I saw 
you the other day jvtmping over the border fence, how 
did you do it? Did you hurt yourself? Did you cut your 
hands?" He would yell so loud across the patio that 
other teachers would hear. He would embarrass us in 
front of everybody! 

I noticed how Carla vividly remembered all details of 

these encounters. For Carla, it is very important to 

distinguish between immigrants who crossed the border 

illegally and those who made it with the proper 

documentation. In her opinion, she could not be considered 

a "wetback" since she entered the United States legally and 

as a result of her father's petition. Mr. Eliado would 

"insult you simply because you spoke Spanish," she 

recalled. Since he was the only history teacher, Anglo 

students were also placed in his classes. Carla remembers 

being ashamed in front of Anglo peers: 

He'd be explaining a lesson and he'd call you a name. 
He'd say it in both languages to meUce sure everyone 
understood it. I was embarrassed a few times in front 
of all the class. The gringos would laugh at us. He 
wouldn't pick on the gringos though, he knew they'd 
respond to him. Sometimes what he'd say was so strong 
that we'd feel like crying or strangling him, but we'd 
hide it and pretend we were enjoying his jokes. That 
way he'd leave us alone. You have to follow his game! 
There were times when the principal would walk in but, 
he'd continue with his jokes and even the principal 
would celebrate them. 

Carla and her Mexican peers thus felt as outsiders in an 

environment in which language was a big social and 

educational barrier. 



166 

Solo los Mexicanos se salen fOnlv Mexicans drop out) 

I wanted to know about the specific incident which 

resulted in her dropping out of school in the middle of her 

junior year. Carla recalls that her decision was not a 

result of a single incident, but a series of negative 

situations which together represented for her an unbearable 

environment: 

Too many things came together at the same ceune to the 
conclusion that there was too much racism in that 
school! What a coincidence that only Mexicans would 
drop out! 

Besides the language pressures and Mr. Eliados' 

classes, she mentioned other institutional roadblocks such 

as "strict school policies" which she found impeded her 

smooth integration into an American school. In particular, 

she recalled the school's policies on tardiness, which 

caused her to have confrontations with school authorities. 

It was due to a tardy infraction that Carla was sent to see 

the school principal. After a particularly negative 

interaction with him, she decided to drop out of school. 

Host Latino students do not perceive being late to 

class a condition which merits a serious reprimand. Carla's 

older brother had dropped out of school on his senior year, 

due to his frequent visits to the principal's office. "My 

brother got bored with so many rules. They chased him 

away!" Carla said. Carla's feunily lived in a ranch area 

about 40 minutes away from the school, and they had 
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problems getting to school on time. Regarding the incident 

with the school principal. Carla said: 

The principal had to sign my tardy referral so I went 
to his office. It was the first time I went with a 
referral to his office, but he talked to me like if he 
were tired of seeing me there! When he saw me he said: 
"Aren't you Raul's sister? You are just like your 
brother, always getting in trouble. Why don't you go 
home? You are not interested in school 1" 

Car la said that the principal's strong words left her 

speechless. She was skeptical that her tardy infraction was 

the real reason for the principal's anger. The principal 

warned her that after one more tardy, he would suspend her 

from school, and advised Car la to bring her parents to 

school. However, she took the strong encounter with the 

principal as a direct invitation to leave the school. 

Instead of telling her parents what had really happened, 

she told then that she had been expelled for being late to 

school: 

I knew that the principal was going to be on my case 
and I didn't want to give him the pleasure to chase me 
away one day. I told my parents, I had been expelled 
for being late. It h\irt me because I only needed three 
more months to finish my junior year. I didn't want 
all the school to know I had been expelled. I 
preferred to voluntarily leave. 

Carla's parents manifested an immigrant's reaction of 

conformism and powerlessness. In part due to the limited 

proficiency in English, they chose not confront the 

principal regarding the incident with Carla: 

My father wanted to go to see the principal but he 
decided against it afterwards. After all, the 
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principal was an Anglo and he was a Mexican. If the 
principal told me all those terrible things in his 
office, can you imagine what he'd tell my parents? 
Maybe "Why don't you go back to Mexico or something 
like that!" My father couldn't go to complain because 
he doesn't speak English and neither does my mother. 

Carla and her friends had also trouble understemding 

other school rules. There were times when some of her 

friends were sent to the office for talking or trying to 

help each other with school work. As she explained, class 

organization differed greatly from what she was used to in 

Mexican schools. Mexican classes are organized around the 

concept of cooperation and peer tutoring. Students help one 

another, talk in class and share, she explained. Carla 

learned that in the United States the orientation is more 

individualistic. She explained: 

They would send you to the office for any little 
thing. There were too many rules in that school! It 
was like a private boarding school; they watch you all 
the time. You have to inform them everything you were 
doing. Sometimes, my friends would get referrals for 
trying to help me understand the homework. We'd talk 
in Spanish, the teachers thought we were talking about 
them, or laughing about them, and they'd write 
referrals and send you to the office. 

Carla's statements reveal that the schools' focus on 

direct forms of social control included close surveillance 

and constraining students' movements. The data Carla 

provided suggests that while this type of administration 

succeeded in reducing deviant activities, in the long run 

it had its drawbacks. Severe disciplinary measures 

inhibited the integration of students into school. The 
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large numbers of Latinos subjected to disciplinary actions, 

and the school environment itself worked together to 

communicate the idea that Mexican students were disobedient 

and irredeemable. 

Carla's gradual academic disengagement emerged as she 

began to notice patterns in the school environment that 

associated ethnicity with failure: 

We were always placed in classes where teachers were 
very strict with discipline. I remember Mr. Essert, 
our biology teacher, he'd yell all day long I 

Carla began to realize that the school operated and 

acted with lower expectations for Latinos than their Anglo 

counterparts. In her experience, such expectations were 

communicated in three primary ways. First, teachers and 

administrators appeared to watch, show their fear and keep 

their distance from Latino students, especially when they 

indicated allegiance to their culture and language. Second, 

instruction was not oriented and organized according to 

their learning style which included collaborative 

activities and social proximity. Third, while school 

officials and teachers demanded English as the sole medium 

of communication. Latino students were not provided with 

opportunities to interact with their Anglo peers to gain 

language competence. Carla's sense of cultural isolation is 

revealed in the following excerpt: 

In my four years of high school, I can only remember 
two at the most three classes in which we studied with 



170 

gringos. Most of the time we were just Mexicans. You 
see I was always in ESL classes. I did not have any 
Anglo friends. 

Memorias de Mexico: Mis Secrundos Padres 
(Memories from Mexico: Mv Extended Family) 

Carla initiated her schooling in the Mexican 

bordertown of Nogales. She remembered her school days, and 

particularly her teachers whom she called "my second 

parents." In her opinion, the problem with the 

disproportionate numbers of dropouts in the United States 

has much to do with teachers who limit their role to that 

of a simple "instructor." She characterized these teachers 

as those who only lectxure and leave the classroom quickly: 

Here most of the teachers are always in a hurry they 
only have time to make more money, not to talk to us. 
You enter your class, the teacher lectures and you are 
out. In Mexico, teachers worry, care about you. If 
they see you sad or inattentive after class they'd 
approach and ask: "What's wrong? Can I help?" Teachers 
there have more time for real things. They have time 
to be more human. I say that this has something to do 
with staying in school. 

Carla seemed to suggest that the role of a teacher 

should not be only that of an instructor, but of a friend 

and confidant. Carla described her Mexican teachers as her 

extended family. Being emotionally attached to their 

teachers who impart instruction with care and love, 

students feel obliged not to disappoint them: 

Teachers there give you options and they do it with 
care and love. You feel like it'll be unfair to 
disappoint them. Here there are only a few teachers 
that care and they repeat you over and over the 
importance of school. If you don't have a parent at 
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home that pushes you to study and you don't have that 
person at school either, you do whatever you want. 
That is why many kids quit school. Finding a teacher 
that really cares for you is like finding a needle in 
the sandl 

Carla attended the public school '*Pestaloz2i" in 

Nogales, Mexico. Evaluating her experiences there, she 

stated that there were both negative and positive sides 

about Mexican schooling. Among the positive aspects, she 

mentioned that teachers have a real "call for service." 

They have the patience to teach you until you learn, she 

said. Most of the time, they would not start a new lesson 

until the previous one was mastered by everyone in the 

class: 

My experience in Mexican schools was good and bad at 
the same time. Good because they teach very well 
there. They teach you until you learn even when 
sometimes we are 40 or 45 students in class, we 
wouldn't start a new lesson until everyone had 
learned! The bad part was that there were always a few 
slow learners and we had to wait until they got it. 
Our teachers were like our second parents. They had 
the right to reprimand us, punish us. Our parents gave 
them that authorization. 

Carla then proceeded to compare the teachers she 

encountered in Mexican schools with those in the United 

States. Unfortunately for Carla, most teachers she 

encountered in American schools reaffirmed her oppositional 

identity, and made her long for her old days in her native 

Nogales: 

Here it's different. If you understood the lesson and 
the explanation, it's fine. But if you didn't, it's 
your problem! You are on your own! Teachers don't feel 
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it is their obligation. In Mexico they try harder to 
help you, I think. 

I asked Carla to expand on these themes: 

I can give you several exeunples but one that comes to 
mind now is about this teacher that made her lectures 
very difficult to vinderstand. In that class not even 
the best student would understand her explanation. It 
was a science class and a Mexican American female 
teacher Ms. Rendon. We'd ask her to repeat the lesson, 
and she'd get mad and accused us of not paying 
attention. We'd go after school and she'd say she was 
too busy to see us. The whole class would fail her 
tests. Some teachers are too busy lecturing, talking 
to themselves at a different level not at our level. 
They don't care to check if we really understood what 
they were saying. This teacher was one of those people 
that don't want to see, they are too stubborn and 
concentrated in themselves! 

It occurred to me that Carla had had too many negative 

experiences with Mexican-descent American teachers. I 

wanted to know if this was just a coincidence or if she 

felt that Chicano teachers were not caring or supportive of 

new Mexican immigrants: 

Unfortunately, in my experience, Chicano teachers were 
not that nice to me. But I know that not all are like 
that! In all my years in high school, I can remember 
at least two Latino teachers that were dedicated and 
caring. They liked to teach and to be with students, 
but they were soon replaced or they left the school. I 
remember Mr. Encinas, a sheltered-English teacher was 
nice and caring. He used to tell us stories about his 
first days in the U.S. without knowing English just 
like us. He used to tell us that we could become a 
teacher like him. He was only one year in the school 
and then he left. He didn't get along with the 
principal. Then, there was another bilingual teacher 
she helped us a lot too, but after a few months she 
also left. Most of the nice teachers we had left us. 

Carla's words reflected a sense that teachers who were 

caring, student-centered and advocated for Mexican students 
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were not favored by the school authorities. Car la suinmed up 

her feeling of powerlessness when referring to the school 

principal: "He wanted to get rid of us one by one." 

During our initial interview and while I was 

explaining the nature of my study, she mentioned her desire 

to become an elementary school teacher. Her statement, "I 

want to teach children the things they haven't taught me," 

impressed me. I asked Carla to clarify further: 

What I meant is that there are things I learned in 
Mexico that you cannot learn here. This is a different 
world. Like now, everybody talks about computers. You 
have to study that. It is the career of the future, 
you can get more money, everything is around money. 
"People don't study what they like but what gives more 
money." I mean in Mexico sometimes it is like that 
too, but we also learn about little things. There are 
topics that can be insignificant but they teach you a 
lot. Teachers talk about life, about love, about 
sharing. It's hard to explain. I'd have liked to learn 
more than what I learnedI 

However, not all of Carla's memories were negative. On 

several occasions throughout o\ir interviews she mentioned 

her school mentors. For Car la they were crucial advocates 

who helped her negotiate and balance the multiple 

dimensions of her new cultural reality. 

El chiste es encontrarlos 
fMentor&-The trick is to find them^ 

Car la talked about the bilingual secretary at her 

rural high school who would serve as a translator and 
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interpreter between the Mexican immigrant students and the 

school authorities: 

Maria, the school secretary would help us translate 
school letters when we wouldn't understand English or 
she would give us advise about how to behave with 
certain teachers. She was very nice with us. They 
started accusing her of spending too much time with 
us. She began to have problems with the principal and 
one day we didn't see her anymore. A new secretary 
came, someone who was not bilingual. 

Another person Carla remembered with gratitude was the 

nurse's assistant who created an after-school student club 

to develop the artistic talents of Latino students. 

Yolanda, the nurse's assistant, wanted to reduce the 

cultural isolation of Latino students. She understood that 

what these students needed was to be proud of their 

talents: by expressing them they feel a sense of real 

integration into the school's life. She formed and 

sponsored a dance club in order to motivate Latinos to 

enjoy school and stay in it. Students who did not taUce 

part in sports or honors academic organizations, and who 

experienced a sense of worthlessness, soon found a place 

where their talents were valued. Carla belonged to such a 

group, and for a long time, the club kept her motivated and 

academically engaged. According to Carla, since the 

foundation of the club student's fights and other 

confrontations ceased. Carla said: 

Many Mexican kids liked to fight but since she formed 
the club, the conflicts and fights stopped. Before she 
came, there were a lot of school fights. We began to 
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organize fiind raisers and everybody would put the club 
first! Even at lunch time we would be reheeursing. It 
was difficult to find a room to practice. Mainly we 
heard Mexican music teachers wouldn't like to lend us 
their rooms. The principals would come to check us out 
always suspecting about our activities. 

The students' club had found a positive way to channel 

students' energies. The dance club, which also was opened 

to students other than Latinos, met several times a week 

during lunch hour and after school. Yolanda began f\ind 

raisers, arranged public presentations, and even accepted 

invitations to perform in a University event and other High 

Schools. The club soon beceune the largest student 

organization at school with over 80 members. However, as 

the club gained popularity, the school's climate began to 

deteriorate. According to Carla, problems originated around 

cultural misunderstandings between Anglo and Latino 

students. In view of the group's success, the school 

administration intervened in the club's activities, 

limiting the organization's membership to those students 

who were maintaining grades of "€+" or better. These 

restrictions were perceived by Latino students as coercive 

and biased since most of them were the ones receiving low 

grades. On the other hand, Anglo students protested against 

the Spanish name given to the group, and accused the 

group's sponsor of favoritism toward Mexicans. Car la 

continued; 
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I remember that Yolanda started having problems with 
the principal and some teachers who were pushing her 
to put up grade restrictions. The gringos accused her 
of helping us more. At that point no one would lend us 
a room to practice after school. Yolanda started 
talking about resigning. We didn't want her to go. She 
was the only one who would fight with anyone for our 
rights, but at the end they fired her. I think they 
fired her because we started to rebel against the 
principal's rules. The "cholos" threatened to break 
classroom windows if they fired her. 

Finally, Yolanda was asked to leave the school for her 

role beyond that of nurse's assistant. The artistic group 

disintegrated and, according to Carla. Latino students 

began to lose interest in the school and its activities. 

Car la remembered another important advocate during her 

senior year at Mountain High. The school's bilingual 

coordinator had never been Carla's teacher, but Carla 

remembered that because of her prompt intervention, she was 

able to graduate from high school. Ms. Heckman not only 

resolved a grade conflict and complaint Carla had against 

her senior English teacher, but later, she even recommended 

Carla's application for college. Carla felt she was very 

fortunate to have found Ms. Heckman. She described her as a 

person who "resolved problems instead of creating them." 

During her senior year, Carla faced yet another 

obstacle. This time it was a disagreement with her 

sheltered English teacher, Ms. Kellerman, due to a 

missing grade. Ms. Kellerman failed Carla in class for not 

having handed in several assignments. With a failing grade. 
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Carla was unable to graduate with the rest of her 

classmates. Carla, on the other hand, argued that she had 

turned all of her assignments on time. According to Carla, 

Ms. Kellerman had a reputation for being disorganized and 

rather untidy with students' work. Anticipating a problem, 

Carla visited Ms. Kellerman's classroom assistant, who, 

after checking her computer, confirmed that Carla's 

assignments had been all turned in and graded: 

It was Ms. Kellerman's assistant who told me to fight 
for my rights. She said that Ms. Kellerman had failed 
other students in the past for no reason at all. Her 
own assistant was tired of students' complaining, and 
promised to help me! 

Carla, who had never before made a complain against a 

teacher, went to see her teacher's immediate supervisor, 

Ms. Heckman. Remembering her past and the event that led 

her to dropout of school, Carla said, "This time, no one 

would stop me from graduating." Ms. Heckman "spoke Spanish, 

and was very sympathetic to the needs of Mexican students," 

Carla explained. 

Apparently, this was not the first time Carla's 

teacher had received a complaint. Therefore, Carla's case 

was channeled to the office of the principal who ordered a 

grade investigation. In the end, Carla was given the grade 

she deserved, and her teacher was reprimanded. 

Carla was well aware that without the power of Ms. 

Heckman who believed in her and took her case to the 
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principal, her situation would not have been resolved. In 

her opinion, minority students need advocates; the trick, 

she said, "is to find them." I asked Carla what she would 

have done if she hadn't found a mentor or if this situation 

had teiken place when she first arrived to the U.S. and her 

English skills were limited. She replied: 

If I hadn't found the bilingual coordinator who helped 
me, I would have gone to the principal's office and 
had waited for him outside the door until he could 
talk to me. If you can't speak English, there are 
other ways, for exeunple, a friend who speaks English 
can help you. Look for anyone and stand for your 
rights. That's what I would recommend other girls who 
face obstacles. I have changed. I wasn't as aggressive 
in the past, because this time I thought: no one is 
going to stop me from graduating. 

Gracias a eso pasabamos las clases 
(Thanks to that we passed the classes^ 

As Carla mentioned before, throughout her high school 

education (in both her rural and urban high schools) she 

was placed in sheltered classes and ESL segregated 

environments. Separated physically and psychologically from 

her majority Anglo peers, Carla was unable to challenge the 

stereotypes they held. This separation was emotionally 

painful not only because it kept her in a state of social 

isolation, but mainly because the curricula conveyed the 

idea that her limited English skills were equivalent to 

intellectual inferiority. The stratified academic 

environment supported Carla's conclusion that both the 
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disciplinary system and the segregated ciirriculum 

maintained Mexican students in the failing track. 

Teachers also corroborated and provided evidence that 

academic ability varied along ethnic lines. Carla's Anglo 

peers were placed in "honors" classes, and given higher 

level instruction, while Carla's remedial classes were for 

the most part not motivating or academically oriented. 

Carla remembered some of the teachers in her bilingual 

progreuD at her urban high school. Some would read a 

newspaper or eat their lunch during class time while Carla 

would fill out a handout copying answers from a book: 

Our bilingual biology teacher would always bring milk 
and a sandwich to class to eat, he would sit on his 
desk and tell us to read from the book and fill out 
handouts. That was every day. He had his assistant 
grade papers and he wouldn't even teike attendance, 
someone else would do it for him. We knew he was lazy. 
At that time, we would all enjoy it because we didn't 
have any work to do in that class. We were all 
Mexicans or Chicanos in those classes. Maybe that was 
the reason teachers did not care to teach right 
because we were Mexicans. In our bilingual government 
class, the teacher who was an Anglo, he would always 
bring his newspaper to read. We would be watching a 
movie or answering questions from a book. I don't 
remember much about those classes because I didn't 
learn anything there. I just remember not being 
particularly excited to go to those classes. 

Latino students in general and Mexican immigrants in 

particular tend to identify their teachers as members of an 

"extended family." This respect for the role and authority 

of a teacher impeded their questioning the decisions 

teachers made during instruction. Knowing that their 
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decisions were not going to be questioned by the students, 

and perceiving Latino students as academically 

inferior, teachers used pedagogies that created internal 

school stratification and academic marginalization. In 

Carla's bilingual classes, teacher-dominated whole-group 

instruction was the norm. Opportiinities for interactions 

with the teacher or group-cooperative activities were not 

practiced. Learning was in fact inhibited in bilingual 

classrooms, greatly limiting opportunities for critical 

thinking, creativity, and academic engagement. 

The perceptions that some of Carla's bilingual 

teachers held about Latino students, reinforced by the 

media and popular culture, were at times harmful to 

students' self esteem. That is the case of the following 

incident that Carla shared with me in one of o\ir last 

sessions, and after we had established substantial rapport. 

During her senior year, Carla was placed in a math class 

taught by a bilingual Anglo teacher, Mr. Williaunson. As the 

class began to become more challenging, Carla's teacher 

reconunended she stay after school to receive tutorial 

sessions. Carla, who was determined to graduate, agreed to 

visit Mr. Williamson's tutorial progreua at least twice a 

week. She explained: 

Mr. Williamson sat next to me on a table and as he was 
explaining a Math problem he placed his hand over my 
hand and began moving my pencil. Then, after a couple 
of minutes he put his hand on my leg, I remember the 
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way he would look at: me. I was wearing a skirt that 
day and we were alone in his room. He did it again, 
first it was my knee, then higher. I got so scared I 
jumped up, and told him I was leaving. I didn't know 
what was coming next. We thought he was a nice and 
friendly teacher, but yeeih, he would always look at 
girls in a special way, in certain parts. From that 
day on I said to myself, "I don't care if I fail that 
class I will not go to tutoring classes no more." I 
was very scared! I told my friends the next day and 
two of my girlfriends said they had had the same 
problem with him. 

Thus, Carla felt that Mexican girls were stigmatized 

by some teachers and by their majority peers. They believed 

that "all Mexican girls would eventually get pregnant and 

drop out," Carla said. Carla began to have mixed feelings 

about the value of being part of a bilingual program. Most 

of her bilingual teachers imparted watered-down and 

unengaging instruction. They were for the most part veteran 

teachers who did not transmit enthusiasm or a love for 

learning. The methods utilized were not the most efficient 

or backed by successful bilingual research. Carla's 

teachers utilized English textbooks, tested in English and 

occasionally lectured in Spanish. This strategy, according 

to Carla, was not beneficial when it came to being assessed 

in the dominant language. Carla explained: 

All my classes were bilingual, history, biology, math, 
government. Our textbooks were English and we were 
tested in English as well but the teachers were all 
bilingual. They would speeJc Spanish sometimes, 
especially when they'd tell jokes. I'd have preferred 
to be placed in regular classes because in these 
bilingual classes I didn't learn anything! 
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With all the years of Carla's academic exposure in 

different school environments, she was able to distinguish 

a good bilingual class from a bad or mediocre one. During 

one interview, she talked about a bilingual program which 

was very effective during the initial stages of her English 

language development: 

I remember these bilingual classes we would have when 
I was a freshman. In the mornings, the teacher would 
explain the lessons in Spanish, whatever it was 
biology, math, history. She would use an overhead 
projector and give us vocabulary the difficult 
technical words in English then, in the afternoon we 
would receive the seune class in English with a gringo 
teacher. It was great because we would understand 
everything! It made sense in English after we had 
heard it in Spanish. We had an idea of what the 
teachers were saying. That was a bilingual class I 
liked! The teacher helped us a lot! She worked with 
the other teachers in a team. I liked that class! 
Thanks to those classes I passed all my classes. After 
that nobody else utilized that method. After she left, 
our grades went down again. 

Carla felt that if she had continued with such 

bilingual classes, she would have met the standards of 

Mexican schools. According to Carla, graduates from Mexico 

are academically more "advanced" than those from the U.S. 

She claimed she was able to corroborate this academic 

disparity during her subsequent visits to relatives in 

Mexico. She said: 

What we learn here in grade 12, they are learning in 
Mexico in grade 9 or 10. There are things I was 
learning in math or science when I was a senior and my 
friends in Nogales had already studied in grade 10. I 
think here things go slower. I used to take my 
homework to Mexico and friends in 9*" grade in Mexico 
used to help me with it. I am not saying that it is 
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good or bad. I'm simply saying that I believe in 
Mexico they are more advanced. When I first came to 
the U.S. I was placed in V"* grade, what they taught me 
I had already learned it in Mexico on S"* grade. It was 
a bit hard for me because I didn't speeik English. 

In sum, Carla's account suggested that schools must 

not overlook the need to provide ongoing training for high 

school teachers. Much of the success of a progreun lies in 

the hands of those directly responsible for its 

implementation. 

El 6xito tiene muchas dimensiones 
(Success is multidimensional 1 

The word "success" (6xito) for Carla had many 

dimensions. "You cannot claim to be successful if you have 

not satisfied all your aspirations at every level," said 

Carla. She defined success as the process of achieving all 

your goals at the professional and personal levels. She did 

not limit success to accomplishing her academic 

aspirations. For her, living in harmony with your family 

and friends is as important as satisfying her intellectual 

goals or becoming financially independent. Carla felt that 

at the moment she was successful at the personal level. She 

had the love and support of her feunily and friends, but she 

was striving to succeed at the academic level. Carla said 

she will feel completely successful the day she becomes a 

school teacher. She stated: 

Right now I'm satisfied at the personal level. My 
family is very united and they care for me. One day, I 
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will have a Ccireer, a job and be successful at that 
level as well. 

The themes in Carla's narrative indicated an 

orientation toward the spiritual rather than exclusively to 

the material and instrumental levels. Her view of success 

is related to the fulfillment of her need to help others, 

and to be able to earn a living doing something you enjoy: 

To be successful for me is to be satisfied with what I 
am doing, to help the children. In my case, I'd liJce 
to feel useful, to teach the kids the things they 
haven't taught me. Money helps. How will I survive 
without money? Feeling independent financially also 
helps but mainly Success for me is to be able to do 
what I enjoy doing. 

Carla believes there are other ways to accomplish 

one's aspirations besides academia. In her world, there are 

examples of close relatives who have reached their 

objectives through hard work and self-motivation. However, 

for her, college is the fastest way to obtain her goals. In 

part, she is motivated toward a college degree to prove 

herself and her parents that she is able to achieve what no 

one believed she could accomplish: 

My parents always believed I was a party girl, and 
that I only liked to play. In part, I want to prove 
them wrong. 

In one of our interviews I asked Carla to provide a 

few examples of the obstacles she perceived as constraining 

her success. In addition to what has already been 

mentioned, Carla responded that her parents did not place a 

high priority on her education: 
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I love my parents and they are very nice in many but I 
wish they were like other parents I have seen that 
participate more actively in their children's 
education. My parents did not push me to study, they 
wouldn't say "study! You will have these or these 
benefits. It was the same for them whether I studied 
or not. That's why I lost two years after I dropped 
out and stayed home. They wouldn't motivate me, they 
did not try to explain me school work or push me to 
study, they were indifferent. They used to say "If you 
want to study you'll do it. If not, that's ok." 

Carla's mother dropped out of school because she 

needed to work to help her feunily. Car la has only one 

relative, an aunt, who graduated from college. I noticed 

certain resentment in Carla's voice when she said that her 

aunt would have been her ideal mother. 

Los Mexicanos v Chicanos nos parecemos; los 
cholos son diferentes ^Mexicans and Chicanos 

are alike. Cholos are different1 

The following theme provided a description of Carla's 

own construction of her "persona." Carla's testimony 

manifested an ongoing struggle to try to succeed 

academically without "selling out." She claimed that she 

needed the space and support necessary to express her 

emerging self and her immigrant identity. 

First, Carla compared her orientation and behavior to 

that of her fellow U.S. born Latinos. Throughout her 

schooling, she interacted with academically engaged and 

disengaged Mexican- and U.S.-born Latinos. Their academic 

orientation, she said, depended on their past relationship 

with the school and their strength of character to overcome 
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obstacles. She discarded the notion that "involuntary" 

Latino minorities are less successful than Mexican 

immigrants by saying: 

I have seen many Mexicans like me who dropped out and 
were not interested in school anymore. They let the 
obstacles overwhelm them, and there are many Chicanos 
who do good in school. I say that it depends on the 
experience each student has had with the school, his 
teachers, his fcu&ily. I know Chicanos who are 
responsible, they are bilingual, they take school 
seriously, and I also know Mexicans who crossed the 
border to try to make it here. They are deeply aware 
that their feunilies left everything in Mexico to try 
to begin from the bottom here. They have to succeed. 

Carla felt that both Chicanos and Mexican-born Latinos 

have similar worldviews and cultural traits. However, she 

was emphatic in maJcing a distinction between Chicanos and 

"cholos." She explained: 

I have encountered two types of Chicanos: the ones who 
speak Spanish, have the seune family values, enjoy the 
same music like us, dress like us, walk like us, they 
just think like us but they speaJc better English. 
There is another group though, the cholos, they are 
different. There is a big difference between a cholo 
and a chicano. Cholo is a person with a lot of 
problems. You see, I think there are three groups: 
Mexicans, Chicanos and Cholos. 

Carla believed that "cholos" have social adaptation 

problems. They were easily identified by the way they 

dressed and behaved. They were normally the students 

involved in gang-related activities, and the ones who had 

no feu&ily support. In spite of ideological and cultural 

commonalities, Carla felt that Mexicans had a more 
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difficult relationship with the system than U.S.-born 

Latinos due to their English language handicap: 

If I had come to the U.S. when I was a little girl, I 
would have spoken better English, I'd have had less 
problems. People don't socialize with you when you 
don't speeUc good English. That happened to me when I 
first came. 

The necessity of English comprehension for social 

participation and integration was the message always 

transmitted to Carla. Therefore, she believed 

that societal discrimination is more fierce when you 

haven't mastered English. She continued: 

I think discrimination is stronger because of 
language. The gringos at school did not associate with 
us because we couldn't speedc English well. Now, that I 
go to college and my English is better, at least they 
respond to me. 

I asked Carla if she believed that African-American or 

Chicanos were discriminated against even when language was 

not a factor for these groups. After reflecting she 

answered: 

Some people also discriminate against you for your 
color and specially for your social class. In Mexico, 
there is racism and discrimination but I think here 
there is more. Chicanos are accepted to a certain 
extent because they spezUc English, but they are 
criticized and looked down at. And blacks have a 
history with the gringos that comes from way back. 

I asked Carla what differences she perceived between 

herself and an African-American person: 

I don't feel any different. I feel the seune in the 
sense that they are discriminated against and so are 
we. However, they carry a deeper resentment against 
the gringos than we do. They are more hurt. There are 
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many of us, Mexicans, that don't feel inferior than 
any gringo, but the blacks still do. That's why they 
are so loud and outspoken. They want to call the 
attention of the gringos, tell them "We are here." In 
that sense we are different. 

I wanted Carla to expand her analysis of racial 

identities and asked her why she believed that African-

American students felt inferior. She narrated situations 

she experienced in her new college environment: 

Sometimes the instructor let us choose our working 
groups in order to do a project. The few black girls 
in class, they always look for Chicanas or Mexicans, 
they never go to a group where there are gringas. I 
don't think there is trust. I was wondering the other 
day that, if I had no Mexicans friends in my class, I 
would group myself with anybody, gringos or whatever, 
all of us are the same. I wouldn't select the race. 
They don't do that! I don't know if they feel inferior 
or they simply don't want to socialize with them. 

I then asked Carla to define the differences or 

similarities she finds between herself and a E\iropean-

American student. Carla did not perceive major differences 

between Anglos or Latinos other than physical differences. 

She believed both groups are equipped with the same 

intelligence and talents. However, academically, Anglos 

tend to prefer to "work alone," Carla said. 

In terms of ideology and racial relations, Carla had 

witnessed both in high school and college environments that 

Anglo students are less likely to socialize with ethnic 

minorities than their African-American counterparts. She 

explained: 
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I think a gringa and I are the seune. Our only 
difference is our skin color and eyes. If a gringa 
likes to study, you will also find a Mexican girl who 
enjoys studying. You will also find crazy girls in 
every race. Maybe one difference is that they prefer 
to work alone. Perhaps we are more talkative, more 
sociable, intelligence? We have the same intelligence. 
I think though, that the gringos are more racist. It 
is difficult to see a gringa in the halls walking with 
a black girl. It is easier to see a Mexican girl 
walking with a black girl! 

Knowing that the research literature suggests that 

school and classroom factors shape certain parts of 

students' identities, I asked Carla if the school and 

curriculum provided her any opportunity to express or 

assert her identity. My interest was in exploring if the 

schools provided opportunities to integrate Latino-culture 

fozrms of expression with conventional academic mainstream 

activities. She responded that she did not remember any 

class in which they had the opportvinity to discuss issues 

about their culture or about the way they got along with 

other ethnic-group peers. Moreover, she mantained that I 

was the only educator she knew who had demonstrated any 

interest about her heritage, place of birth, or past 

schooling experience. She continued: 

My teachers only knew I was a Mexican and that's about 
it. No one had ever asked me about my family or my 
schools in Mexico, I don't think they cared! I just 
remember a time when a counselor ceune and we talked a 
bit about the frequent ethnic fights at school. She 
just told us to report the students who initiated the 
fights. 
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Later, we talked about the holidays and celebrations 

honored by the school, and she remembered an incident which 

exacerbated the sensitivity of Latinos at the school. A 

group of students had requested that the school 

administration organize an assembly honoring the Mexican 

Cinco de Mayo celebration. The school administration agreed 

under the condition that such an assembly be opened only to 

Mexican students in bilingual progreuns. Carla 

explained: 

We were in the big auditorium and the Mariachi and 
folklorico dancers were going to perform so everyone 
was excited and began to yell "Viva Mexico1" (Long 
live Mexico!) so a teacher and an administrator ceune 
to the microphone to tell us to stop yelling that 
phrase or else they were going to suspend the 
assembly. We protested against their rules. It made no 
sense for us. If we were celebrating a Mexican holiday 
why we couldn't celebrate Mexico. There was nothing 
wrong with what we were saying! I didn't see the point 
in organizing the assembly. At the end they always 
win; the assembly was stopped! 

Demonstrations of ethnic allegiance were obviously not 

welcomed in the school. Students would read in these rules 

unwelcoming messages on the part of the school authorities. 

Latino youth from then on, said Carla, felt compelled to 

hide their ethnic and racial selves and remain in their 

segregated environments. 
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En la esauina divididos por razas 
fOn the corner divided by race) 

The first thought that entered Carla's mind when asked 

about the changes she would implement if she were a school 

administrator was related to racial conflicts. Carla 

emphatically pointed out that her first impression of an 

urban high school was to see groups of students divided by 

race in different corners of the patio during school lunch: 

When I first Ccune to Mountain High, I was puzzled to 
see races clearly divided standing in the patio at 
lunch time. Anglos with Anglos, Mexicans with 
Mexicans, blacks with blacks. I remembered asking my 
first friends at school the reason for the division. 
They'd tell me that it was the way groups defended 
from each other. This school has a long tradition for 
racial fights, they would say. 

Carla proceeded to narrate several violent racial 

confrontations she had witnessed during her senior year at 

Mountain High: 

During the year I was in that school I saw many fights 
at lunch time. One time it was between Anglos, the 
"skin heads", and Mexicans, but it is always the seune 
thing the ones who were punished and suspended were 
the Mexicans. Another times there were fights between 
Chicanos and Mexicans and Blacks and Mexicans. 

What puzzled Carla the most was the fact that in spite 

of the years of racial unrest, the school administration 

had not created programs to promote cultural understanding 

and learning. The school authorities concentrated their 

energies on suspending or expelling the individuals 

involved, most of the time in an "unfair and biased way," 

Carla claimed. Opportunities for students to learn about 
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each other were non-existent and most students were 

segregated in their own cultural worlds: 

What surprised me the most when I first arrived at 
that school was that the administration did not care 
to put an end to the divided groups. Maybe organizing 
activities so we could all create friendships. I know 
that the school was so big that it was probably 
difficult to handle, but at least they should have 
done something to stop that isolation. I would have 
liked to have friends from other races. It was the 
first time I had seen something like thatI Nobody 
would do anything! 

Carla praised the unity and loyalty eunong African-

American staff members and students, qualities that she 

perceived were not often found eunong Latinos. She recalled 

having witnessed one of the worst racial conflicts among 

students, staff members, and even a few teachers the year 

she was graduating. This particular school fight got the 

attention of the media as over thirty police cars came to 

the scene to help. Carla recalled: 

It is curious what happens among the blacks. When 
there are fights, the black monitors defend the black 
students and report the adversaries. They defend their 
race. I saw the fight, we were all having lunch. The 
fight was in the news on TV, remember? I was there, 
and I saw how the Chicano monitors were kicking the 
Mexicans and other Chicanos. But the black teachers 
were defending the black students. There are only a 
few Mexican teachers that I know that promote unity 
among the Latino students! All the others go against 
their race! When the fight ended, there were about 
twelve arrests. Most of them were Mexican, one black. 
They didn't arrest the gringos. 

Carla's testimony was clear. For her, ethnic loyalty 

and justice are important qualities that she did not 

witness at school. She was well aware of the areas in which 
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Latinos needed more reflection emd growth. As she stated, 

Mexicans are divided and oftentimes do not support their 

own race as other groups do. Finally, she added, "We needed 

someone neutral at school." 

Debo averiouar la reoutacion de tin orofesor 
fl learned to ask about a teacher's reputation) 

Problems experienced in high school had taught Ceurla 

many lessons. "Now, I ask about the reputation of am 

instructor before enrolling in the class," she said. She 

seemed thrilled with the fact that in college students have 

the option to select their courses each semester. 

Excitedly, she said: 

I can pick the classes I prefer emd select the hours I 
can come to college. I think that it's great! 
Especially because I live an hour away from the 
community college. I remember in high school, we had 
to tedce the classes they would give us, generally art, 
home economics, those kinds of classes. If I wanted to 
take computers, the coxinselors said there was no 
space! Here, I eun tedcing a computer class now! 

Ccirla is convinced that college is a "different 

world." When I asked her what classes tedcen in high school 

were useful for her in college, she responded: 

The truth is that I can't amswer you that question. I 
don't think I learned anything in high school that is 
helping me now. Everything we are studying is 
completely new! Can you believe me when I tell you 
that my teacher here is tutoring me after class time? 
I don't even know the proper way to write an essay! We 
never learned how to wite an essay in high school! In 
ESL classes, we just copied answers from a book! Here 
they are making us think! 



194 

Students' voices, like Carla's, reveal to us the ways 

schools organize and select knowledge. Patterns that 

emanate from selective tracking seem to indicate that 

Latinos are usually destined to occupy the non-academic 

tracks. 

SnmTnar-y 

Although Carla felt powerless to change or control the 

American school system that appeared to her to be trying to 

strip her of her cultural identity, as a newly emigrated 

Mexican she did manage to graduate from high school and 

proceed to a community college. Carla had the advantage of 

a strong identity rooted in her family life and upbringing 

in Mexico. She recognized the symbolic power of language 

and how it was being manipulated and managed by the 

dominant forces to control and resocialize her and her 

Mexican immigrant counterparts attending schools in the 

U.S. 

Carla remained staunchly opposed to press\ires for 

rapid assimilation. This is nowhere more evident than in 

her refusal to use only English. In fact, she expended 

considerable effort to use her language whenever she could, 

especially in school, even though she had learned to speak 

and write English well enough to later succeed in coiomunity 

college studies. 
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Carla's worst moments in high school csuae as a result 

of her encounters with teachers who abused their authority, 

stereotyped the students or were overly hostile toward 

recent immigrants like herself. As the data demonstrated, 

Carla was sexually harrassed by one of her teachers which 

was an unexpected finding. While this study focused on the 

influence of race and class on academic engagement, gender 

bias appears to be an issue well worthy of study in more 

depth in future research. It may be a factor directly 

related to the success of Latinas in school. 

Another area of particular importance for Carla was 

the issue of the culturally-driven enforcement of 

disciplinary rules. The exercise of strict disciplinary 

rules, which differed from those of the school environment 

she was accustomed to in Mexican schools, resulted in her 

dropping out of school for two years. She had the strong 

sense that teachers of her own race were the ones who were 

most uncaring and unsupportive of the needs of limited 

English-speaking students. Such teachers helped create a 

school environment in which she felt constrained in 

expressing her ethnic self, and made her feel unwelcome and 

not respected. She felt that American schools, while they 

preach ethnic democracy and equal opportunity, in fact 

actually create strong distinctions based on race and 

ethnicity that add to racial tensions in schools. 
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Carla's account of placement in ESL classes separated 

from the mainstreeun student body highlighted this as a 

personal experience. She ultimately revealed the importance 

of putting an end to the social and racial isolation that 

is rampant in urban school environments, perpetuating 

conflicts and misunderstanding between groups. Car la 

manifested a struggle to maintain her identity and at the 

seune time succeed academically. She encountered many 

obstacles that, for a second time, almost impeded her high 

school graduation. However, she was observant and learned 

from the system how to survive and succeed. With her 

outgoing personality, she found advocates who not only 

provided emotional support but were willing to utilize 

their power as professional staff to assist her. 

Fortunately, she was able to identify such key people and 

critical times during her high school career. 

Obvious incidents of academic tracking, mediocre 

programs, unsupportive teachers, and other covert but 

direct messages sent by the school through its policies and 

procedures almost defeated Carla in her quest for 

educational opportunity. Ultimately, her testimony, 

especially her accounts about schooling in Mexico compared 

to the United States, revealed the stark differences in the 

socialization processes and cultural environments inherent 

in the two systems. While the Mexican system reflects the 
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caring and personal involvement of an extended fzunily, the 

American system stresses individualism and competition. 

Teacher roles are enacted accordingly. It is little wonder 

that the immigrant would experience considerable 

discontinuity. 

However, at least the immigrant has a basis for 

comparison and can devise, as Carla did, survival 

strategies that ultimately will serve to help her meet her 

high expectations for herself. It seems that her early 

school experiences in Mexico may, in fact, have helped her 

to retain the pride and dignity she needed while the 

American system was trying to force her rapid assimilation. 
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CHAPTER 6 

THE EDUCATORS 

It is the intimate and necessary relation between 
actual experience and education that we must come to 
understand. (Taylor, 1993, p. 143} 

This chapter serves as a basis of comparison to the 

views of the students. Specifically, it explores teacher 

views on education. Latino students. Latino Studies, and 

student success. Generally, the teachers indicated that 

there is a significant gap between what education does for 

Latinos and what it should do. They also expressed a sense 

of their lack of influence and power in a bureaucratic 

system that is greatly affected by uncontrollable, larger 

social issues. However, some disagreement was found between 

the teachers' perceptions of the school base factors that 

constrain the aspirations of Latino students and those 

mentioned by the students in this study. 

As part of my study, a questionnaire for teachers and 

administrators was distributed during the Spring, of 1997. 

It contained 12 open-ended questions which were designed to 

elicit views relevant to Latino students and their 

education. There were 33 responses to the questionnaire; 10 

Latinos, 20 Anglos, and 3 African-Americans. Out of this 

pool of educators only two were administrators. The main 

building of a large urban high school was chosen for the 
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study. The educators who agreed to participate varied in 

terms of years of experience, gender and subject matter. 

There were teachers with 25 years of experience as well as 

newly cer-tified educators. The coiirses they taught were for 

the most part required coursework classes such as English, 

History, Government, Science and Math. The 12 questions 

included in the educators' survey were the following: 

1. vniat are the major issues facing Latino students 

today? 

2. What qualities/kinds of persons are needed to address 

these issues? 

3. What do Latino students need to learn to address these 

issues? 

4. What do students need for self-fulfillment and 

development? 

5. Is this school providing this type of learning 

environment? 

6. Do you think it is important to teach Latino and 

Mexican-American studies? 

7. What kind of things should be taught? 

8. Who should teach Latino and Mexican-American studies? 

Anglos? Latinos? Why? 

9. What does 'education' mean to you? What should it be? 

(Should it be different than it is?) 

10. What does 'success' mean to you? 
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11. What do you think are the most important things for a 

Latino student to achieve in life? 

12. What obstacles do Latino students have in reaching 

these goals? 

The findings of this chapter are based on a thematic 

analysis of these responses. I tabulated descriptive words 

and phrases used in common by the respondents and organized 

them under themes representing the 12 questions asked. The 

themes generally represent the most widely-held views, or 

the "middle ground" although there was considerable 

variation in the written answers. Opinions of the some of 

the more outspoken "outliers" are presented in a discussion 

of the themes, especially when there were clearly divided 

views expressed. 

Through their responses, the educators portrayed an 

overall narrative portrait of themselves as feeling 

powerless in the face of the overwhelming, larger social 

issues that exist such as racism and poverty. Further, they 

view schools and education, often owing to bureaucracy, as 

failing to provide a relevant education that supports a 

healthy identity or prepares Latino students adequately for 

the future. At the seune time, they consider the influence 

of educators to be potentially powerful in the lives of 

their students. However, it was interesting to note that 

across all of the 33 teachers questionnaires and responses 
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not one educator attributed some liability to the teachers 

themselves and to the teaching process for failing to 

address the larger social issues in the classrooms. At the 

same time, not one response addressed the growing problem 

of ethnic relations in the school reflected in students' 

fights and tension which had often disrupted the normal 

course of instruction. 

Expressed in a context of things which the educators 

felt to be outside of their control. Latino students are 

seen as not being integrated or "fitting" well with 

education. In particular, language issues are mentioned as 

being the most symbolic arena of "fit." 

Most of the educators supported the idea that there 

should be Latino Studies curricula or classes. Most also 

identified "lack of Latino role models" as a major deficit 

in the schools. However, most of the teachers rejected the 

notion that Latino Studies should be a curriculum 

specifically developed for Latinos and taught by Latinos. 

The educators generally took an egalitarian or "melting pot 

view" that Latino Studies should either be spread across 

the curriculxim for all students or taught as a voluntary 

elective by teachers, not necessarily Latino, by anyone who 

is "qualified." Implicit in many of the educators' comments 

was the view that Latino Studies should help Latinos find 
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their niche in U.S. society and provide a means to help the 

students find where they "fit in." 

Many of the views expressed in the questionnaires were 

clearly divided along ethnic lines. Some of the major 

divisions are represented below along with narrative text 

elucidating the themes: 

"Thev don't seem to fit" 

The first question asked about major issues facing 

Latino students today. The primary issues identified were 

language, poverty and discrimination. An Anglo female 

English teacher with 10 years of experience svimmed up this 

view: 

The biggest problem facing Latino students is the fact 
that most of them cannot read and write in English or 
Spanish by the time they get out of high school. 

Another of the teachers linked language issues 

directly to the frustration of school failure and then to 

larger social issues which created this frustration in the 

first place: 

Students of Latino, Mexican-American, or Chicano 
heritage are faced with many challenges. One of these 
issues is learning academic or standard English. It is 
not surprising that a student who is born in the 
United States does not express himself in correct 
written or verbal form. This is a contribution of 
school frustration that could lead to failure. Other 
issues pertinent to academics could be discrimination, 
equal job and education opportunities and social-
economic poverty. 

A Mexican-American language arts teacher expanded on 

the link between schools and the larger society. She noted 
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that social issues weigh heavily on Latino students at a 

critical time when they are facing developmental issues 

experienced by all youth: 

Schools are a microcosm of the surrounding 
communities. The stresses and problems in the 
surrounding population will be reflected in the 
students, whether they be economic, social political, 
or any of the social ills that beleaguer society as a 
whole. In addition, students of all ages face the 
normal challenges in hiiman social and psychological 
development as they transition from childhood into 
adulthood. In attempting to identify the major issues 
in Latino school education one cannot ignore the 
impact of the larger social problems they and their 
fcunilies face in the outside world. In many cases, 
they are one and the same: lack of economic stability, 
dysfunctional feunily and social groups, lack of 
cultural awareness, racism and alienation from 
society. 

Among some Mexican-American educators who responded, 

cultural domination was a "major issue." One Mexican-

American teacher opened the narrative of his questionnaire 

with the summation that the most far-reaching issue facing 

Latino students is "The eradication of their language, 

their culture and the suppression of their minds." In a 

similar vein, another Mexican-American male American 

Government/History teacher with 10 years of experience 

continued with the view that the greatest issue is that 

students must exist with a state of "culture shock:" 

Latino students find themselves surrounded by issues 
that are difficult to understand. To begin with. 
Latinos are in culture shock because they're in 
strange svirroundings due to their migration to the 
land of their great-grandfathers which is now 
inhabited by strange people who don't understand their 
cultures. 
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A male Mexican-American administrator, while agreeing 

that language issues predominate, also hinted that some of 

the negative social issues affecting Latinos are reflective 

of a non-responsive curriculum: 

One major issue facing Latino students is having equal 
access to the ciirriculum, because of a lack: of English 
proficiency. In those cases. Bilingual Education is 
needed. Many times Latino students are English 
specdcers yet the c\irriculum or the text and materials 
used do not reflect them. They cannot see themselves 
in the curriculum or in the instruction and hence they 
are alienated and given to the xinderstanding that they 
are not necessarily wanted in our schools. 

In analyzing the first question, three general 

groupings of responses were identified. The first group 

includes responses that identify some form of negative 

pathology presumed to be afflicting the students or their 

communities such as "drugs" and "laziness." These were 

coded as "P." The second grouping were "psycho-social" 

responses, such as "lack of knowledge of native language" 

and "do not connect school with future," These were coded 

"PS." The last grouping included social-institutional 

issues. These included such comments as "discrimination" 

and "teachers' lack of cultural understanding of students." 

These were coded "SI." The following table indicates that 

Anglo teachers tended to identify students and community 

"pathologies" as major issues while Hispanics identified 

"social-institutional" issues. African-Americans tended to 

identify Psycho-social issues. (See Table 1.) 
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NuTnbeT- and frequency of responses to question 1 
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Social Institutional, Pathological, Psycho-Social Classifications 
of Teacher Responses 

Ethnicity 
SI P PS 

Ethnicity 
Freq % Freq % Freq % 

Anglo 5 16% 20 63% 7 22% 

Latinos 12 39% 10 32% 9 29% 

African 
American 

3 50% 1 17% 2 33% 

Note. Total N=33; Anglos=20, Latinos=10, African-
Americans=3. 

"These kids need role models" 

The second question asked what qualities or kind of 

people are needed to address the issues identified in 

question one. The answers indicated that Latino students 

needed more parental and community involvement. Some 

educators also mentioned the need for good teaching from 

culturally sensitive teachers. However, the single need 

most often mentioned by the respondents was more Hispanic 

leaders and role models both within the school and visible 

in the community. There were several different "slants" in 

the argument for role models. An Anglo teacher indicated 

that positive role models are needed to counteract negative 

influences on Hispanic youth: 
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These kids need role models in the schools, the 
community and media. They need to be engaged in 
worthwhile causes that improve their lot. They need to 
have other than social causes to celebrate. 

An English, female, Anglo teacher linked the need for 

role models to larger social issues and the need for better 

modeling of positive learning behaviors in the school and 

community. She saw the issues affecting Hispanics as also a 

general need in society: 

I think all society needs to address these issues. 
Young people need parental guidance, and a more 
responsible media that does not push sex and momentary 
pleasure as the ultimate goals in life. We need people 
of integrity and morals and hold that up for our young 
people. They need to see their role models advocate a 
love of reading, writing, speeJcing and listening. 

One young Latino teacher, who was pursuing a higher 

degree in Education, argued for "fair shares" and equality 

in reflecting diversity in the teaching ranks in accordance 

with the student population. This again suggests a need for 

more role models: 

We need teachers who are representative of the saune 
background as the students. The teaching force needs 
to reflect the student population and we also need 
teachers who are sensitive and understand the needs of 
the students. The "boot strap" philosophy is not 
necessarily going to help our students stay in school, 
they need encotiragement and support to be able to 
succeed. 

Mexican-American educators' responses to this question 

suggested that some of the larger social dynaunics that 

create social and political repression for Hispanics need 

to be addressed. They tended to view Latino students as 
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needing people in their lives who are aware of these issues 

and can help students deal with them. One male teacher 

explained that Latino students need '*a person whose goals 

are: (1) to create life within our Chicano youth; and (2) 

create a learning environment that promotes and provokes 

thought." Another said, ''Perhaps people of the seune cultiire 

and language. People must not only understand the issues 

but understand them emphatically." 

The responses to this question were grouped into three 

areas. The first group of responses clearly identified 

teachers as a powerful influence and that they need certain 

qualities necessary for Latino students to succeed. The 

second grouping identified a combination of teacher 

attributes and attributes of external people and forces. 

The final group identified external people, such as role 

models in the community, as pivotal. While most of the 

educators view themselves as an important influence 

affecting the lives of Latino youth, they also recognized 

the presence of external factors and forces as necessary. 

Since the responses were fairly uniform across all ethnic 

groups, the groupings represented do not distinguish 

ethnicity of respondent: 

"Si Se Puede" 

The third question asked what Latino students need to 

address the issues identified in question one. The most 



208 

frequent response related to the need for an education and 

learning the attitudes needed to succeed in education. This 

view also was expressed in combination with the third most 

frequent response which was related to learning where 

Latinos fit in the overall fabric of American society. An 

African-American History teacher said: 

Latino students need to have the basic skills and 
higher order learning skills to be able to succeed in 
school. They need to understand not only the history 
that has been traditionally presented in our schools, 
but also a true representation of American History. 
That also includes all minority groups and their 
contributions to the development of this nation. 

The second most frequent response was generally 

represented in the views of the Hispanic respondents. This 

response related to the need to identify with and seek 

pride in Hispanic cultvire. In turn, culture serves as the 

substratum for positive self-esteem and desire to succeed. 

An Hispanic administrator named the family as the source of 

identity and success: 

Si Se Puede. Students need to know that anything the 
mind can conceive and believe, it can achieve. Pride 
in the fsunilia determines to a large extent how one 
feels about him/herself. Confidence can be built by 
one's peers and family, but success in the early years 
of school is critical to the positive attitude needed 
to face tougher challenges. Your self-esteem and goal 
orientation will dictate how you bounce back from the 
numerous disappointments one will experience socially 
and academically in the formative years. 

A Mexican-American educator linked success and the 

ability to deal with the dominant cultxire, ultimately to 

pride in one's culture: 
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They need to learn to have pride in their own cultiire 
and at the same time not feel threatened by the 
dominant culture so that they can function 
successfully without losing their identity. 

For the most part educators' responses to this 

question fell into psycho-social responses. These included 

responses that indicated a psychological response or a 

social condition. For example, "Opportunities to grow" was 

an example of such a response. A number of the educators 

indicated that students need specific skills such as 

"assertiveness" or other skills in order to achieve 

academically in school. Another group of responses included 

social power issues such as "function without losing 

identity." other issues found were directly related to 

education, such as "importance of education", parental and 

community issues and "moral guidance." 

A higher percentage of Latinos than Anglos identified 

social power and psycho-social issues as important, while a 

greater percentage of Anglos identified skills, education, 

and parent-community issues as important. 

One particularly eloc[uent response by a male Hispanic 

teacher related to a philosophical theme which he continued 

in many of his later responses: 

They need to learn that thought is the instrument 
through which liberation is gained. 
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"A belief that thev can succeed" 

The fourth question asked the respondents to discuss 

what students need for self-fulfillment and development. 

This question elicited abundant narrative with a wide range 

of opinions. The most frequent response related to certain 

skills and abilities the students would need to support the 

"work ethic" needed to succeed in society. Two 

representative responses were: 

Students need social and affective motor skills than 
can enable them to face the realities and hardships of 
the real world. Exeunples of such skills could be 
conflict-resolving skills, self-esteem and self-
confidence skills and critical thinking skills to name 
a few. 

Critical thinking skills, vocabulary development, 
academic skills like study skills need to be taught, 
note-taking, "how to teJce a test" practice. 

The second most frequent response related to better 

connections with the "real world" through responsible 

adults and students understanding and developing themselves 

through better connections and interactions with their 

communities: 

Students need to get out of "self" and develop a sense 
of community. "No man is an island..." They need to 
see that their own self-fulfillment comes from 
reaching out to others rather than selfishly grasping 
for MY RIGHTS. We need to stop focusing on "self-
esteem" and focus on learning, working, helping 
others, etc. Self-esteem will be the natural outcome 
of these actions. 

They need a support system. They need to feel that 
there is someone, preferably an adult, who care about 
their future. They need to have their culture 
validated in the schools and especially in the 
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ciirriculum. It is OK to be different, that is not the 
color of their skin but the content of their character 
that means something (Martin Luther King) . We have got 
to get it across that being good in Algebra means more 
than looking good. 

A third category of responses related to the 

educational environment and its impact on the affective 

development of students. Teachers indicated a veuriety of 

cheuracteristics needed for such development: 

A belief that they can succeed in this environment and 
that success does not mean being a traitor to their 
heritage. 

Validation of themselves as human beings and of their 
culture, an understanding of their potential and 
encouragement to develop their potential. 

Students need to have a cleeo: concept of self. They 
need to have a feeling of being empowered euid be 
secure in the knowledge that they can be participants 
in the world at large. 

They need to leam who they are, what they aure, and 
what they can become. 

Students need to forget about Latino stereotyping of 
them and do whatever it takes to get an education if 
it means working at a greasy spoon in order to fund 
their studies, that's what they have to do. 

There were no clear groupings along ethnic lines in 

relationship to this question. Most of the responses 

related to preparing students for functioning in the "real 

world." 

"No. but then few, if anv. public schools are" 

In response to the preceding questions, teachers and 

administrators were asked to respond to question 5 by 

stating whether or not they felt schools were meeting the 
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developmental needs they identified previously. The 

majority of the respondents indicated that schools were 

not, or are only partially, meeting these needs. Many 

responses indicated that the system tends to preserve the 

status quo. One teacher noted that this is the case even 

though Latinos are a sizeable population in the school: 

...the school ciirriculum is, I venture to say, more 
similar than not to great number of high schools 
across the country and very little changed from the 
high schools of thirty years ago. Many would argue 
that schools have been charged more emd more with 
additional responsibilities for their students that, 
in the past, might have been taken care of by nucleeur 
family groups. As a result, the emphasis for a 
classroom teacher is removed from the "academic arena" 
and is more focused on the physical and emotional 
needs of their students. As to whether my school is 
providing this type of learning environment, I believe 
that many basic needs are being met, but not at the 
level that would produce the most benefit for the 
greatest number of students 

A Latino educator indicated that there is a vide 

separation between school administration and policies and a 

lack of genuine concern for the actual needs of students: 

No, but then few, in any public schools are. By and 
large, the policy-meikers do not seem truly interested 
in much of anything besides maintenance of the status 
quo and/or responding to pressiire groups; both of 
these are necessary functions, of course, but it seems 
a major problem to me that administrators do not 
routinely interact with pupils or the people who 
deliver educational services to them: the teachers. I 
believe any learning environment suffers when the 
opinions of the only elements required for learning to 
take place, teacher and student, are rarely taken into 
consideration, let alone have equitable weight to the 
arid input of those outside the learning process. 
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Few of the educators, regardless of ethnic background, 

felt that schools are truly meeting the challenge of 

effectively developing their students. Moreover, most of 

them transferred the responsibility to the school 

administration for not meeting the needs of Latino 

students. 

"I have mixed feelings" 

Question six asked for opinions about the importance 

of teaching Latino Studies courses. This question produced 

a greater diversity of responses than the other questions, 

although there were three general groupings of responses: a 

few who outright opposed the idea, those who wholeheartedly 

supported it, and those who were supportive but provisional 

or tentative in their support, usually suggesting a 

"melting pot approach" to teaching ethnic studies. 

While one respondent said "no," he left the door open 

for having such courses available to all students: 

No, I do not think it is important to teach Latino 
Mexican/American studies. I believe it could be an 
elective offered to all students. 

Not unexpectedly, the supporters were mostly Latinos. 

Some of their comments indicate such classes and progreuns 

are needed to support a healthy identity and to empower 

Latino youth: 

As a Chicano, I am highly biased and not very 
objective in terms of this question. It is so 
important to learn who you are and where your people 
came from while you're still developing a sense of 



214 

self. I am only now receiving this type of education 
and it is significant to my entire self as well as my 
ability to teach. 

Another simply stated: 

Chicano Studies courses are a necessary element in the 
empowerment of oiir Chicano youth. 

Most of the Anglo and a few of the Latino respondents 

qualified their support by indicating that Latino Studies 

should be either offered as an elective for all students or 

infused across the cxirriculum. Generally, Anglo teachers 

supported the "melting pot" approach. A few in this 

category believed that the overall curricultim has a great 

impact on development of identity and in promoting student 

success and that the focus should be there: 

I think it important to teach cultural diversity and 
appreciation to all students. It needs to be 
integrated throughout the curriculum. 

A male Latino administrator noted: 

I have mixed feelings. As long as the Latino studies 
are infused throughout the curriculum and not in an 
isolated course, the opportiinity for dialogue eunongst 
all students is much greater. Latinos need to see 
themselves in the curriculum. I believe a better tool 
for appreciating the differences between Latinos and 
other students is to get them to work collaboratively 
on projects. Working as part of a teeun toward a common 
goal and learning to respect and work with one another 
will reap long term benefits. 

"This question is iTmnengf*" 

Question 7 asked about what should be taught in Latino 

Studies courses. Most respondents did not provide a direct 

answer but acknowledged that something is missing for 
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Latinos in the curriculiim as it ciirrently exists. Some 

teachers indicated a form of "basic skills." One Anglo 

teacher felt that students leave school without practical 

work skills and suggests: 

I think there should be a right to work program for 
those students who will not be going on to a higher 
education. 

Another male Anglo teacher also supported this notion, 

indicating that the ciirriculum should provide some 

foundation of occupations and careers that he felt might be 

suitable for Latinos: 

Curriculums should be based and evaluated on the 
student's capacity and education levels to determine 
what to teach them. We can't all be doctors and 
engineers and lawyers but there is a call for other 
professions which are also rewarding where a child 
might excel and make good but it all has be based on 
his intelligence levels and his elementary education. 
You can't build a home without a foundation first. 

Another Anglo teacher reiterated the strong "melting 

pot" theme represented in the question about the importance 

of teaching Latino studies, that all students should 

somehow benefit, not just Latinos: 

A certain amount of homogeneity is necessary in 
society. Shared value systems enable us to have a 
confident faith in one another beyond ethnic 
boundaries. I understand that there is no unitary 
national culture. Immigration has brought many people 
to the U. S. borders and certain freedoms sanctioned 
by this country have given a variety and flexibility 
to ethnic patterns that have enabled us to teJce 
diversity for granted. I believe it is necessary to 
adhere to a philosophy of education that enables 
schools to heighten their students' consciousness of 
belonging to another heritage without causing that 
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type of divisive segregation that results in "them vs. 
us." 

Another female Anglo history teacher recognized the 

importance of supporting the development of pride and 

dignity among students. However, she related this need 

primarily as a way to battle what she views as negative 

pathology in the Latino community: 

This question is immense. I feel I will miss a 
significant area if I answer. I do know that pride and 
dignity are areas missing from the development of most 
students. Many students' don't realize the historical 
significance of the Aztecs, the Mayas, or even Cesar 
Chavez. It is badly needed to develop an identity 
outside of the pachuco-gang identity that many 
students admire. 

One young male Mexican-American teacher was very 

incisive, stating in a new way the theme contained in many 

of his survey responses, that teaching students how to 

think is at the heart of issues in education for Latinos: 

The concepts of a) Self-empowerment; b) the creation 
of thought being the nexus of the creation of life c) 
the essence of being a Chicano and the concept of 
Aztlan. 

Most of the Hispanic and African-American respondents, 

and many of the Anglo educators saw Latino Studies as a way 

to reinforce cultural identity and would later have a 

positive effect on student success. As indicated above, 

many of the Anglo respondents viewed the curriculum as 

needing to be oriented toward "basic skills," such as 

reading, writing and English language, since they view 
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Latinos as needing more skill-building than cultural 

reinforcement. 

"It does not make anv difference what ethnic 
group the teacher belongs to" 

Question 8, which asked ''Who should teach Latino 

students?" evoked strong feelings. One male Anglo 

respondent wrote: 

Who are you kidding? The idea that one race would 
teach something better than another sounds like it 
came from someone wearing a sheet! 

Interestingly, only a couple of the teachers indicated 

that it would be best if a Latino taught such courses. The 

great majority indicated the members of other ethnic groups 

could teach such courses if sufficiently qualified and 

interested: 

This class should be taught by the most qualified 
member of the staff, provided that the staff member is 
excited about teaching the class. It does not meike a 
difference what ethnic group the teacher belongs to as 
long as long as the previous conditions are met. 

The Latino respondents usually argued in some form for 

"fair shares" in being equally represented both in the 

curriculum and in the teaching force. While they supported 

the idea that a non-Latino could teach Latino Studies, they 

also argued for overall equal representation in order to 

create and preserve balance. A male Mexican-American 

administrator who previously had publicly espoused Latino 

Studies across the curriculum, also said that Latinos 
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should be proportionally represented with respect to the 

student body: 

Latino and Mexican-American studies should be taught 
by all English and Social Studies teachers. The 
teaching force should reflect the student population. 
In other words, if we have 85% Latino or Mexican 
American students in a school, 85% of the teaching 
force of that school or other faculty should also be 
of the S2une ethnic group. Latino or Mexican American 
studies should not be exclusively provided to Latino 
or Mexican American students because, again, it would 
give the impression that it is not legitimate and not 
the view held by everyone. So, all Social Studies and 
English teachers should be prepared to include this in 
their instruction. 

In a similar vein, a Mexican-American teacher 

expr'^ssed the need for all students to learn about one 

another but also indicated that there needed to be fair 

representation in the teaching force: 

Education is all about understanding ourselves and 
others. I am a human being first, then, a woman, then 
a Mexican-American. I do not think I need to have 
lived in Ancient Egypt in order to share knowledge 
about that culture. While there may be some dimensions 
that would enhance my perception of my students 
because we are both Latinos that an Anglo cannot 
share, I do not believe a teacher of Latino Studies 
would necessarily need to be Latino. However, I would 
worry if there were not Latino educators teaching 
these subjects at all. 

Another male Latino teacher recognized the talent and 

insight of teachers of other racial and ethnic background 

but also emphasized the need for easily recognizable role 

models for students: 

I know that many people believe that only '*Raza" can 
teach these classes, but I've met many wonderful 
teachers that eat, live, and breathe empowering Latino 
students. I can't imagine their talents can be totally 
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ignored. On the other hand, seeing your own community 
in positions of authority and success can be so 
important. The right people need to teach these 
courses; sensitive, bright and knowledgeable people. 

Finally, another male Latino teacher emphasizes 

individual "essence" and ability to teach how to think: 

In my belief that anyone can be a Chicano, I believe 
anyone can teach Chicano studies. My main concern in a 
search for a teacher of Chicano Studies would be the 
essence of the given teacher. Secondly, I would want a 
person who was going to promote the creation of 
thought. 

The "melting pot" theme remained consistent in the 

responses of most of the Anglo teachers. Most suggested 

that teachers, regardless of ethnicity, should have a hand 

in teaching about multiculturalism, and that teaching 

should serve as a bridge between racial groups (See Table 

2 )  :  

Everyone should teach multicultvural studies after some 
instruction for the teachers. I believe having 
speakers available who are experts in certain areas is 
the ideal way to go. Also, a day scheduled so that 
speakers don't have to spend all day to speeik to all 
of a teacher's classes. 

And another summarized; 

I think there should be a joint effort between Anglo 
and Hispanic teachers (team teaching) to provide a 
broader perspective and a bridge between racial and 
ethnic groups. 
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Table 2 

WuTTibf^T- and frequency of responses to question 8 

Classification o£ Teachers Response 

L ANY Joint Total 
Ethnicity 

Freq % Freq % Freq % Freq % 

Anglo 0 0% 18 100% 0 0% 18 100% 

Latinos 10 83% 2 17% 0 0% 12 100% 

African 1 33 .3% 1 33 .3% 1 33.4% 3 100% 
American 

Note. Total Nc33; Anglosx20, Latinos^io, African-
AmericansK3. 

"Jumping through a system of hoops" 

Question nine asked, "What is education to you?" 

evoked responses that indicated these educators' views of 

reality lies far from the ideal. Many indicated a need for 

radical changes to meUce education functional for students. 

One teacher indicated the present system is severely 

outdated: 

The process of education (as a public school function) 
should certainly be different than it is. For piirposes 
of simplification suffice it to say that the 
segregated and compartmentalized approach prevalent in 
schools today (now we do reading, now we do math...) 
needs to be changed. The majority of educational 
programs rely on a system of academic areas identified 
from the time of Greek universities. Certainly our 
populations and our needs are quite distinct. 

A Mexican-American teacher viewed education as largely 

preserving the status quo and social stratification: 
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Education is a means of self-evaluation and within 
education is the acquisition of knowledge, and through 
the acquisition of knowledge is the creation of a 
higher and deeper degree of life. In terms of 
education within the educational system, it is a 
system that is used to create individuals who are 
without thought, who are lifeless and who are prepared 
to tadce a position only at the bottom of the social, 
political and educational ladder. 

An Anglo teacher expresses this cynical reality about: 

Jumping through a system of hoops to get a piece of 
paper. Doing things to get a grade not because you 
care. Not necessarily learning in the process. 
Memorization, creunming, boredom. Individualizing 
education to meet students' needs and interests could 
help make it better. 

To the teachers less critical of the system, education 

was seen as needing to have a "real world" context. One 

teacher expressed the Platonic concept of education while 

another focused on personal development and identity: 

To me, education means "drawing-out." We should be 
instilling important facts, but most importantly the 
ability to find information, interpret it, and work 
based on that information. I need to know about as 
many ideas as I can possible learn about. I need to 
evaluate my ideas and adjust my life accordingly. 

And, another said: 

I think education should be developing the whole 
person, their skills, their understanding of the world 
around them, their value system and their identity. 

An Anglo respondent expressed the notion that the 

school' s role is to support informal learning with the 

basics learned in the formal setting. 

What does education mean to you? What should it be? 
Education is a term which includes both formal and 
informal learning. One will never learn all there is 
to learn within the confines of the school campus, but 
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schooling is necessary for increasing proficiency in 
basic skills which are needed for productivity in any 
career. 

"... finding satisfaction with vour place in society" 

The tenth question asked "What does success mean to 

you?" The most frequent response was, "happy with what you 

do." The second was, "working hard, accomplish your goals," 

and the third was, "finding your place in society." Typical 

responses were: 

Success means being able to do what you want in life, 
having what you require to meet your basic needs (and 
I consider being able to read easily to be a basic 
need, the only one required to learn about anything 
else that might tickle your fancy even if you drop out 
of the 8th grade) and having the confidence to pursue 
strong interests. 

Success means reaching yoiir goals and finding 
satisfaction with your place in society (and the 
universe). 

One teacher viewed success as being directly related 

to education: 

Success is synonymous with education. We educate 
ourselves to better understand the issues and to 
develop our abilities to succeed in other areas. 

A Latino teacher related the issue of success directly 

to personal identity: 

The individuation of self. Identity is not through 
social or economic standards of "You are what you do," 
but "You do that because you are who you are!" 
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"The availability of choices" 

Question 11 asked what are the most important things 

for Latino students to achieve in life. Many of the 

respondents gave a neutral answer to this question with 

such comments as "Same as all other students," or "whatever 

they choose to do in life." Answers to this question for 

the most part indicated a "color blind" approach in which 

educators did not separate the needs of Latinos to be 

different to those of any other group. I noted these 

categories of responses to this question; Personal (P), 

Power/Identity (PI) and Community/Social (CS). The great 

majority of responses were in the first two categories: A 

typical "P" response related to students' personal 

achievements: 

The most important thing for a Latino, as for any 
other student, is to achieve his/her dreeuas, to be 
able to become whatever they wish to become. 

Latino respondents often mentioned power and/or 

identity in their responses as necessary ingredients for 

success in life. 

Everyone needs meaningful work that does not degrade 
the person in any way. Everyone needs power to make 
decisions, maintain a decent standard of living, and 
the opportunity to achieve those goals. Most people 
need ability to properly care for a family both in the 
terms of time and money. Everyone needs a purpose in 
life. 

And, another said: 

The availability of choices. Foremost is empowerment. 
If a person feels themselves empowered, there is more 
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oppor'tunity for choosing for wholeness. Success is not 
the same for all people, obviously, why else would I 
need to define my own version of success? However, too 
many Latino students have no real choices in their 
lives given the constraints of powerlessness under 
which many of them exist. 

"Community-social" responses indicated establishing 

some link with the community and exercising leadership as a 

measure of success. One Anglo teacher responded: 

Self worth. To be a prosperous individual in whatever 
community you choose to live in. Also to give back 
what you take out of life. 

Table 3 

Number and frecmenc/ of responses to question 11 

Table 3 

Personal, Ponfer Identity, Cmiuminity Social 

Ethnicity 
P PI CS Total 

Ethnicity 
Freq % Freq % Freq % Freq % 

Anglo 14 54% 7 27% 5 19% 26 100% 

Latinoa 9 43% 12 57% 0 0% 21 100% 

Africem 

American 

3 eo% 2 40% 0 0% 5 100% 

Nota. Total Nx33; Anglos>20, LatlnosslO, Afrlcan-

AmerlcansK3. 

"Thev can be their own worst enemy" 

The twelfth question asked about the obstacles Latinos 

face in trying to reach their goals. This question evoked 

some of the most lengthy narrative, indicating that 

opinions were strong. This question also provoked very 
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divided opinions. The primary obstacle identified by many 

respondents, regardless of race, was racism and 

discrimination. This was followed by language barriers. A 

variety of other obstacles were noted, including "self 

concept barriers," "lack of motivation," "lack of role 

models," and "peer pressure." 

While racism and discrimination were identified 

strongly as obstacles, many of the respondents reiterated 

the personal and community "pathologies" identified in 

earlier questions. In essence, these responses bleuned 

students or their families and communities for the 

students' failures in school. For example, while I was 

distributing the c[uestionnaires, an older Anglo female 

teacher questioned the use of "Latino" in the questions. 

She noted, in front of a number of her Hispanic students, 

that the only Latinos she was teaching were "lower-class 

Mexicans." Accordingly, in her survey she noted the 

greatest obstacles as: 

Ignorance and parochialism. (This is true of any 
student. Aren't we supposed to be leading all students 
toward greater understanding). 

Another Anglo teacher literally did "blame the 

victim," but in a slightly more gentle way: 

The greatest obstacles students face is themselves. 
They can be their own worst enemy. Pressure they place 
on themselves to conform to what peers are doing can 
cloud their focus on the future. Students need to 
dream. Need to prepare themselves in a role which will 
achieve self-sufficiency. A role that will bring them 
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happiness. Lack of success in school is the first step 
towards a negative self image 

There also were divided opinions on language as an 

obstacle. Among the Anglo teachers, language was invariably 

considered a "barrier" and thus an obstacle to success: 

Latino students often face language barriers, money 
difficulties, and lack of role models as far as 
education goes. I think many of those students have 
wonderful role models of family and community. Latino 
students tend to struggle more with expressing 
themselves in written form and believing that their 
ideas natter. Many of these students struggle against 
peer pressures that demand that they not be "school 
boys" or "school girls" so we need to teach these 
young people that knowledge is a means to power and 
fulfillment. 

There were stronger opinions about language issues 

stated: 

Bilingual Education. When the students become locked 
into these progreuns they are guaranteed a place in the 
lower levels of society. In the United States, the 
primary language of business is English and if you 
cannot function in that language from 8 to 5 the 
opportunities are very limited. Too many students 
complete this program and still are unable to function 
in English adequately. Note: I think this study is 
very prejudicial. We should be working to improve the 
lot of all students, not just select groups. If we 
keep doing this we will become a very fragmented 
society and this will do nothing but create more and 
more problems. 

Opinions also were divided on matters related to 

curriculum. In discussing this issue, a male Hispanic 

administrator identified the major issues of access: 

Today, ec[ual access to the curriculum is one of the 
major obstacles to the Latino student. Another major 
obstacle is poverty. An over representation of our 
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Latinos live in poverty and that denies them the 
opportunity to develop to their potential. 

An Anglo teacher saw the problem as needing to create 

better "fit" in the cxirriculxm, but in a very different way 

from that implied by the Hispanic administrator: 

The obstacles are many. Latinos have to start by 
integrating themselves into the Anglo curriculum and 
have teachers teach them as well as their Anglo 
counterparts. 

Another teacher took a different view, indicating that 

family attitude toward education is paramount: 

Hispanic students who have family support with 
positive expectations of the educational program 
generally have success. Any student whose family does 
not place education as a high priority will have to 
struggle through the system. 

SuTmnary and Conclusions 

A holistic analysis of the teacher responses reveals 

several key issues. Although there were no consistently 

uniform and clear divisions related to the ethnic group 

membership of respondents, there were some general patterns 

of responses associated with ethnicity, in the way Latino 

students were perceived by their teachers and 

administrators. 

While acknowledging that racism and discrimination are 

strong factors affecting Latino students, Anglo educators 

tended also to attribute negative pathologies to the 

students and their communities, blaming them for the 

failures they experience in school. Hispanic and African-
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American respondents, on the other hand, tended to 

attribute student failure to community psychological issues 

and political and social-structural issues. Key issues of 

students not being represented in the curriculiun and lack 

of proportional representation in the teaching force were 

often mentioned as part of these structural problems. 

Language was cited as an issue many times in the 

responses. Again, there tended to be considerable division. 

Anglo teachers often decried the students' lack of language 

skills as an obvious "deficit" or "barrier." Hispanic 

teachers also mentioned language problems often, but also 

suggested that language might not be an insurmountable 

problem if students' language and culture were adequately 

represented in the curriculum. 

One of the more interesting patterns was the 

educators' response to Latino Studies and who should teach 

it. Most of the Latino teachers associated Latino Studies 

with cultural reinforcement and empowerment, a necessary 

ingredient, in their view, for student success. The Anglo 

and African-American educators sought more "bridges across 

cultures" in their responses, saying that such studies 

should be available to all students and/or infused 

throughout the curriculum. Likewise, Anglo teachers saw any 

good teacher as capable of teaching Latino studies. Many 

Latino educators agreed, but also expressed a need for 
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equal representation in the curriculvun and teaching force. 

There was a similar pattern in views about role 

models. All groups agreed they were essential to the 

development of Latino youth. Anglo teachers tended to view 

role models as being needed in the community and feunily, 

particularly to model effective use of educational 

oppor^imity. Latino educators associated role models as a 

need in the school and in the teaching force. There seemed 

to be an vinderlying issue of control, with Latinos arguing 

for increasing their numbers while Anglos argued for more 

of a "melting pot" approach to curriculum and ethnic 

studies. For Anglos, this seemed to justify the fact that 

they dominate faculty nximbers in the school. 

Generally, all of the educators viewed the educational 

system as failing to do its job. While they acknowledged 

that good teachers can make a powerful difference in a 

student's life, they saw social ills and a poor educational 

system as combining to frustrate these efforts. Latinos and 

African>Americans generally tended to see the system and 

society as needing to change if Latino students are to 

succeed. Anglos tended to view the students, their 

communities and their language as needing to change if they 

are to succeed. While most of their responses, (across 

ethnic backgrounds) attributed the problem to larger 

societal or community constraints, none of the educators 
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suggested ways in which teachers could diminish the impact 

of those socio-historic constraints at the classroom level. 

Host responses reflected a sense of conformism and the 

conviction that larger issues as well as school-based 

factors were beyond their control. 

In this chapter, I reported on the views of 33 

teachers and administrators as they were derived from an 

analysis of questionnaires to which they responded during 

Spring, 1997. Their responses illuminated a number of 

issues which touch on the topics of this dissertation — 

views about Latino students and their background, opinions 

about the pxirposes of education, views about Latino Studies 

and who should teach it, and the constraints Latinos face 

in achieving educational equity. When it appeared there 

were significant differences in response by ethnicity, this 

was reported. The results of this chapter will serve as a 

basis of comparison with the students' views, which is 

presented in the following chapter. 



231 

CHAPTER 7 

ANALYSIS OF THEMES 

This chapter focuses on characteristics and 

connections among the two students interviewed for this 

study. It also compares and contrasts themes in the 

students' narratives with the responses of educators 

derived from an analysis of questionnaires. Two dominant 

themes emerged from the interviews of Car la and Manny: a) 

the hidden curriculum more specifically, school-based 

language politics, teacher-student interactions, 

discipline, presentation of school knowledge, and 

interracial conflicts; and b) issues of resistance and 

identity. This chapter explores these pervasive themes as 

they relate to the school experiences of the Latino 

students in the study, and the research literatxire outlined 

in Chapter 2. 

Thematic analysis followed salient theme analysis 

(Spradley, 1979) outlined in Chapter 3. This process 

included the identification of rec\irrent issues that 

emerged from each student and the group of educators who 

participated in the study. 

Emergent Themes 

A common perception eunong public school educators and 

the public in general is that minority students drop out of 
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school because of personal deficiencies, language 

difficulties, poverty, and perceived culturally-ingrained 

pathologies. By concentrating on the students and their 

feu&ilies as the problem, few serious, systemic actions have 

been taken to investigate the school's responsibility 

related to the dropout phenomenon. Thus, the statistics 

continue to rise as one of every three Latino students 

abandon their education. 

The two "at risk" Latino students interviewed in this 

study provided considerable evidence that the 

characteristic "culture" of the school and the teacher-

student interactions in the classroom contributed to the 

problem. As some studies have reported (Fine, 1991; 

Davidson, 1996), minority youth who have dropped out of 

school have been found to be highly critical of the school 

and the contradictions between their academic learning and 

lived experiences. 

Manny and Carla consistently voiced their opinions not 

only about the lack of connection between their life 

experiences and the school cxirricula, but also about their 

negative interactions with school authorities and teachers, 

the school's policies, teacher and administrative 

insensitivity to students' emerging adult roles, and the 

lack of respect for their language and identity. Manny 

summed it up when he said, "I wonder why we act like kids? 
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We get treated like kids. He wrote me a referral for 

standing up to throw a piece of paper in the trash!" Manny 

was frequently punished for voicing his opposition to what 

he considered infantile school procedures not appropriate 

in a high school environment. 

Both students provided evidence of the punishments 

Latino students received in school. In fact, the strict 

disciplinary policies exacerbated the very problems the 

school was intending to curtail. In the following section, 

overt and covert school procedures that affect both 

immigrant and caste-like Latinos are examined. I will 

highlight the nature of the commonalities between Carla, 

the immigrant student, and Manny, a representative of 

Ogbu's (1978) minority category, and their relationships 

with the school system. 

Politics of Language 

Schools are political domains and are linked to power 

and control within the dominant society. They are also 

agents of socialization where formal pedagogy as well as 

the informal, or hidden curriculum reflect the beliefs of 

the dominant society (Giro\ix, 1983) . Throughout their 

interviews, both Carla and Manny manifested a firm belief 

that their language was not part of the school curriculum. 

They entered their schools with a richness of cultural and 

linguistic competencies. Their bicultural homes were 
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sources of cultural and cognitive resources or "funds of 

knowledge," (Moll et al., 1992) that constituted these 

students "sets of meanings, qualities of styles, modes of 

thinking" (Bordieu, 1977, p.30). 

These students thus brought to the school a language 

and cultvire which not only was not utilized but rejected by 

the school's assimilationist orientation. Carla experienced 

these assimilationist pressures most directly when her 

teachers accosted her for speeUcing Spanish with such 

reprimands as, "This is America and here you spesik 

English." Throughout U.S. history, the drive for Anglo-

American hegemony has forced the elimination of non-English 

languages and cultures. In the last two decades the 

orientation has been to anglicize large numbers of 

Mexicans. The underlying purpose of these activities seem 

not to be the academic well-being of Latino students, but 

rather, according to Hernandez-Chavez (1995), "the 

disintegration of language minority cultures in U.S. 

society in order to eliminate the possibility of separatist 

tendencies" (p. 157). Carla reported; 

They would call my parents to tell them I didn't want 
to speak English. I didn't like their pushy ways. They 
would give me after-school detention and only released 
me when I spoke English. 

A language is not only a means for communication, it 

is a very personal symbol to the individual. As Fishman 

(1995) notes, "a language is a precious marker of cultural 
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belonging, behavior and identity" (p. 51). Carla's 

teachers' constant pressxire to reject, feel ashamed and 

replace her language not only affected her self-esteem but 

made her believe that the school considered her culture and 

language as inferior. At the seune time, the effect that 

these language restrictions had upon Carla's parents was 

detrimental. Her parents' involvement in the academic 

activities of the school as well as their communication 

with Carla's teachers and school authorities was severely 

inhibited by the school's language policies. The school's 

exclusion of Carla's parents from participation in the 

school due to their limited English proficiency resulted in 

the reinforcement of an inferiority sentiment. Even their 

interaction with Carla in Spanish at home was regarded by 

Carla's teachers as contributing to her academic 

difficulties. Carla reported; 

The teachers wanted me to speak English at home, watch 
TV in English. I felt ridiculous talking in English 
with people that spoke Spanish. My mom and dad did not 
speak English. They couldn't go to school to talk to 
my teachers. When the principal told me not to return 
to school, my father wanted to go see the principal to 
complain, but he decided against it. They were not 
going to pay attention to him. Who would be 
translating for my dad? 

As a consequence of the promotion of the English 

language as the exclusive medium of communication in the 

schools, Spanish language competency has diminished even 

eunong recent immigrant students. Pressed by the 
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psychological violence in language education in the schools 

and the submersion, rapid-transition "bilingual ed." 

progreims, Latino students are shifting dramatically to 

English (Hernandez-Chavez, 1978). It comes as no surprise 

that some Mexican-American feunilies affected by the 

imposition of the schools, and, ignoring the benefits of 

bilingualism, often agree with the school's English-only 

programs. 

Manny's parents themselves, as many other families in 

Arizona, learned well the message that their language was 

not welcomed at school. As a result, they made a conscious 

decision to raise Manny as a monolingual English speeUcer. 

Few people have explored in depth the psycho-social 

consequences to an individual and to his community when the 

feanily language is lost. Especially in the short rxin, what 

is lost is the sociocultiiral integration of the 

generations, their secure sense of identity as well as 

their consciousness of an identity, and more importantly, 

their sense of collective worth (Fishman, 1995). 

On the contrary, as Manny reported during our 

interviews, at school his Chicano identity was not affirmed 

but strongly devalued. He felt that Chicanos at school not 

only did not have a right to the language closest to their 

identity, but also did not have a "voice" (Ruiz, 1991). 
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Manny prided himself on being a Chicano, expressing 

many beliefs of a working-class Mexican. His forms of 

speech, dress, style and socializing were viewed by his 

teachers as tacky, vulgar or linguistically 

unsophisticated. His teachers judged his version of English 

and his academic efforts from their own vantage point. At 

times he felt that they considered his being and identity 

as culturally inferior. Manny reported that Chicano 

English, which he considered his "natural" language, was 

not accepted in school projects and assignments: 

On one occasion I presented a paper that had to do 
with racism at school. I visited the library several 
times. I talked to a bunch of people at school and 
even binded my report. It looked like a book, but the 
teacher put restrictions on the way I could present 
the paper to the class. You couldn't cuss or use 
normal language, or mix in Spanish words. For us that 
is normal talk—I didn't mean slip out the way we talk 
on the streets. It's no cussing explicit things. I had 
to change all language we use for the one he accepted. 
Even then, he gave me a "D." I think he didn't agree 
with the things I was saying. 

Bourdieu and Passeron (1977) coined the term "cultural 

capital" to refer to the knowledge, skills and cultural 

background transferred from one generation to the other. 

Such capital includes ways of talking, valuing and 

socializing modes which Manny made reference to. As McLaren 

(1989) states, "schools generally affirm and reward 

students who exhibit the elaborately coded middle-class 

speech while disconfirming and devaluing students who use 

restricted working class coded speech" (p. 191). 
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Manny's voice seemed to testify that at school his 

cultural capital was devalued as his identity and culture 

occupied a subordinate position. Manny's observations that 

the school curriculum did not relate to the realities of 

the community-such as the failure to recognize "Chicano 

English or Spanglish" usage etmong the school's students—is 

a good exeimple of this. Both of these students' narratives 

reflect the active promotion of an assimilationist school 

agenda which viewed linguistic differences as "cultural 

deficiencies." This orientation seemed to exist whether or 

not it was applied to "immigrant" or "caste-like" 

minorities. Further, the nature of the relationship between 

both students and the school system exhibited more 

commonalities than differences. Carla and Manny's 

testimonies are a reflection of the power relations that 

exist within the broader society. At the same time, their 

interactions with certain educators reflect the typical 

dynamics that dominated societal groups experienced in 

relation to dominant groups. 

Teacher-Student Interactions 

A second area where the influence of the dominant 

culture is revealed resides with the microinteractions 

euDong teachers and students in school. As for all other 

students, for Manny's and Carla's teachers were at the 

heart of their schooling experience. These students 
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evaluated much of the worth of their experience on the 

basis of interactions with their teachers. 

Some researchers (Weis, 1985) have concluded that 

teacher-student relationships are a key variable in 

students' feelings about schools. Manny and Carla felt that 

the role of a teacher should be that of a friend rather 

than only a facilitator of learning. They perceived that if 

the school environment were an extension of a family 

network, students would not be inclined to drop out. For 

Carla, most of her teachers, with the exception of two 

mentors during her senior year, were people who did not 

care for their students. The image of teachers who took 

roll, lectured at a fast pace and left the room, contrasted 

sharply with her teachers in Mexico who were caring and a 

part of her extended family. By the seune token, for Manny, 

a good teacher was someone who took personal responsibility 

for students' learning as parents would for the learning of 

their children. 

Most of Carla's and Manny's teachers, working in high 

schools overwhelmed by crowded classrooms, emphasized 

greater self-reliance and initiative. This emphasis created 

the impression that their teachers "did not care," leaving 

the students feeling frustrated in their attempts to 

function in a learning environment without the reciprocal 

responsibility which had sustained them in the past. Both 
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students perceived most teachers as being aloof and 

unconcerned about an individual student's problems or 

learning needs. As Carla said: 

Here most teachers are always in a hurry. They only 
have time to make money, not to talk to us. You enter 
the class, the teacher lectures and you are outl In 
Mexico, the teachers care, worry about you. If you are 
inattentive, they'd approach you and ask you if they 
can help. I say this has something to do with staying 
in school. 

Corroborating Carla's ideal on teachers, Manny 

distinguished between the "bullshitters" and 

"straightforward" teachers. For Manny, good teachers were 

those who gave him choices as to how to learn and did not 

show their power and control unnecessarily. He said: 

The teacher in my advance media class was a good 
teacher. He treated you like a person. Your "say," 
your input was important. Teachers should be more than 
teachers, but also friends. Mr. Sanchez would talk to 
us like one of the guys. He was young at heart. He 
didn't put any distance between us. 

Carla's and Manny's statements reflect the impact that 

supportive teacher-student relationships have on minority 

students. Students see teachers' distance as an important 

factor in their academic engagement. 

The impact of teacher racism and stereotyping as 

complex factors working against Latino students was another 

constant and recurrent theme in this study. According to 

Cxunmins (1989), teachers have the means to convey subtle 

messages to students regarding the value of their language 

and culture. Both students in this study, however, reported 
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not subtle but overt messages on the part of teachers and 

administrators regarding their culture and language. Carla, 

the immigrant student, did not drop out of school because 

of her limited English skills, her placement in a mediocre 

transitional prograun or for the lack of parental support. 

As she reported, her two~year separation from school came 

about as a direct result of teacher racism and verbal 

harassment on the part of school authorities. Car la stated: 

I left the school because too many things Ccune 
together at the seune time. I came to the conclusion 
that there was too much racism in that school. What a 
coincidence that only Mexicans would drop out! 

Cummins (1997) states that microinteractions between 

educators and students are never neutral. His freuoework 

points out that these interactions either promote 

collaborative relations of power or reinforce coercive 

power relations. "Human relationships enacted in the 

interactions between educators and students are embedded 

within a matrix of historical and cvirrent power relations 

between groups in the wider society" (Cummins, 1997, p. 

425). The historical power relations between the Mexican-

American and majority culture are reflected in Manny's and 

Carla's school experience. The schooling experience of 

Manny, the "caste-like" student, reflected the same 

salience of ethnicity as in Carla's story. Both students 

viewed themselves as being outside the full participation 
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in society's cultxire by virtue of their Latino heritage. 

Manny said: 

Here, it's just you're Mexican. They treat you the 
seune way as the other Mexicans over there. They maJce 
you feel you don't belong. You can feel the way a 
person looks at you, the way they act with you. I 
would drop out too if I went through a whole day of 
teachers giving you nothing but grief and attitudes by 
the way I dress, speak or look. 

Both students viewed themselves as marginal in 

relationship to the dominant society. Both expressed a 

desire for more acceptance of Latinos in society. They did 

not express any desire to exchange their identity for 

another. Their ideal was equal membership and having the 

seune options as any other mainstre2un student enjoys. In 

addition, Carla and Manny lived in constant awareness and 

fear of being treated stereotypically as inferior Mexicans. 

Their sense of being stereotyped was acquired through the 

media but most particularly through the negative 

experiences with both Latino and non-Latino educators. 

Manny and Carla stated; 

They thought I was a drug dealer because of my car and 
pager. They would always be observing me and teJcing 
away my pager. My mom got it for me cause I was 
working as a D.J. I was tired of being stopped, 
searched and harassed. (Manny) 

The teacher would say things like "wetbacks, the Migra 
is coming to get you." He would embarrass us in front 
of the gringos and other teachers, even in front of 
the principal. A couple of times I cried. I'd hide in 
the bathroom not to go to his class. I would leave the 
class quickly to avoid his "jokes." (Carla) 
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Intimidation played an important role in the treatment 

of Latino students. Knowing that their life experiences 

were different from those of non-Latino students kept both 

Car la and Manny from becoming actively involved in school. 

In fact, both students revealed during interviews that they 

did not teUce part dviring or after school in any of the 

enrichment activities progreunmed by the school. 

Addressing the stereotype was an important motivating 

factor for pursuing education for these students. They felt 

a personal and moral obligation to prove themselves and 

help break the stereotypes, especially since these students 

perceived that an aspect of stereotyping had to do with 

school achievement. As Manny summed up: 

One day I got so tired of their suspicious attitudes I 
said to myself: "OK, you think I'm a drug dealer? 
That's the image I'm going to give you, but I'm 
graduating! How many drug dealers graduate?" 

Succeeding and graduating from high school was very 

symbolic to these students in terms of feeling a sense of 

equality with other racially diverse students. Graduating 

from school was also a way of satisfying the aspirations 

that their parents and extended feunily had placed upon 

them. 

Recently, several international studies (Cximmins, 

1997; Gillborn, 1997; van Zanten, 1997) have added evidence 

to the role of teacher racism and school-based factors in 

perpetuating inequalities and in impeding the success of 
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ethnic minority students in school. These studies seem to 

contradict Ogbu's (1974) typology which, in the final 

analysis, focuses on minority commxinities themselves as 

responsible for the variation in economic and educational 

success among minority groups. For Ogbu, "subordinate and 

immigrant minorities appear to differ in the way they 

perceive American society and in how they respond to the 

educational system" (1974, p. 2). 

This study suggests that minority students may not 

differ in their perceptions of American society, but 

recognize and experience the same racist societal 

constraints. Though both students in this study openly 

demonstrated an oppositional identity, they accomplished 

their goal of high school graduation. This seems to 

parallel Cummins' analysis. Ciimmins (1997) points out that 

the '^unequal power and status relations within the larger 

society influence the micropolitics of the classroom to the 

detriment of the subordinated groups" (p. 328). The present 

economic and social status of Latino-origin peoples in the 

United States, and their ongoing struggle to assert their 

identities and language influence in an expected manner, 

classroom and school conflicts. As the testimonies of Carla 

and Manny revealed, their interactions with educators and 

school authorities were influenced by the status of their 

language and cultiire in the society. This, in turn. 
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influenced their teachers' expectations for their academic 

achievement. 

The implications here are several. First, Manny's and 

Carla's lack of personal contact with some of their 

teachers made them feel out of place, isolated and 

unwelcome. They verbalized their reactions by saying that 

their teachers lacked "caring". Secondly, Carla and Manny 

perceived that their academic development took place in an 

environment in which Latinos were stereotyped and perceived 

negatively. Thirdly and importantly, both students regarded 

education as a way to reduce their marginality and 

society's stereotyping. Despite their negative school 

experiences, they still saw education as a pathway to a 

better life-^o "success." The implications of this finding 

are discussed in the final sections of this chapter. 

Overall, evidence from this and other studies 

indicates that minority students are well aware of the 

standards used by others to judge them. The descriptions 

the two students here provided indicated the depth of 

sensitivity minority students have acquired and the impact 

that negative interactions exert in their lives. 

Mechanisms of Discipline 

A frequent criticism among both students clustered 

around school policies such as those relating to classroom 

behavior, discipline, and punctuality. Discipline and 
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punishments, such as being required to remain standing in a 

room staring at the wall for a full hour for being late, 

made Manny feel as if he were regarded as irresponsible and 

xintrustworthy. He said: 

Those punishments didn't teach me anything. They were 
a waste of time, standing for an hour for being late 
staring at a wall, it would have been better to be 
reading or doing your homework, but we got treated as 
little kids. I hated the "no hats rules." You got a 
referral and suspension for wearing a hat. That's how 
we dress. We were always observed, watched. They 
didn't trust us. 

School policies that ban students from wearing 

particular types of clothing in an attempt to control gang 

activity were also successful in communicating adult's 

ideas on the possibility of deviance eunong Latinos in 

school. Bowles and Gintis (1976) illustrate how since its 

inception, the pxiblic school system's role has been that of 

reproducing conditions of dominance and subordination of 

status groups in accordance with the demands of a 

capitalist economy. According to Bowles and Gintis, in the 

United States, the public school system has been seen: 

...as a method of disciplining children in the 
interest of producing a properly subordinate adult 
population. The theme of social control peirvades 
educational thought and policy. (1976, p. 37) 

Work within Manny's and Carla's classroom where the 

majority of students were of Latino heritage consisted of 

strictly following the rules. Students in these classrooms 

were not allowed to leave their seats without seeking 
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teachers* authorization; they completed classroom work on 

their own, and spoke only when they received teachers' 

approval. Thus, the tacit messages that were taught to 

Manny and Carla mirrored the personality and dispositional 

traits that these two students would require later when 

they join the labor market. Very often the rigidity of the 

procedures resulted in disciplinary referrals which created 

school suspensions or physical separation from the 

classroom. Such punishments, as Manny reported, were 

academically counterproductive as the frequent 

interruptions of instruction left students unable to catch 

up with school work. Manny strongly criticized the lengthy 

and slow bureaucratic procedures students were to follow to 

comply with the school's rules. He stated: 

There were times I was pulled out of class and sent to 
the office to see an assistant principal for any 
little thing. I'd refuse to give them my pager or 
things like that. I waited three hours and missed 3 
classes before I could see a principal. And then, they 
complained about our grades at school! Those people 
don't do their job right! We'd miss so much school. It 
would have been easier to assign Satiirday school, but 
no, they'd prefer to make us miss classes. School is a 
waste of timel 

The rigorous and unimaginative attempts to enforce 

rules and correct behavior very often exacerbated the 

problems and added new ones. The school's lack of 

alternative approaches to discipline, other than negative 

punishments, worked to further separate adolescents into 

the successful and the deviant (Davidson, 1996) . 
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Data gathered from Manny's school profile for the 

1996-1997 school year reveal that there were 440 school 

suspensions out of 1568 students enrolled. Out of this 

total enrollment, 89.3% were of Latino origin. On the other 

hand, in a suburban middle-class high school in the same 

district, there were only 127 suspensions for the seune 

year. This school had a very similar school enrollment as 

Manny's school—1518 students—of which only 13% were ethnic 

minorities. These numbers reveal that given two schools 

with almost the scune student enrollment, the urban 

institution with a majority Latino population had almost 

four times the n\imber of suspensions as the majority 

"white" school. 

Based on the statistical data, we can svirmise that the 

more ethnically diverse the school, the more differentially 

noticeable the enforcement of disciplinary procedures. But 

the proliferation of cultural conflicts betiween educators 

and students was not only a phenomenon identifiable in 

urban institutions. As Carla explained, during the years 

she attended a rtiral high school she felt that disciplinary 

procedures were even stricter than in urban settings. 

Mexican immigrant students were severely reprimanded and 

punished for not speedcing in English, for failing to be 

pxinctual and for attempting to work in a collaborative 

manner with their classroom peers. Carla reported: 
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My brother dropped out during his senior year because 
he was tired of so many rules. They wouldn't 
understand that we lived on a ranch far from the 
school. Sometimes it was hard to get there on time. 
They would send me to the office with referrals 
because I'd ask my friends to help me with work I 
didn't understand. Since I spoke in Spanish, the 
teacher would think I was talking about him. 

It was precisely due to a tardy referral and an 

unfortunate encounter with the school principal that Carla 

decided not to return to school. School authorities 

following traditional concepts of discipline appeared 

inflexible to Carla. This inflexibility exacerbated the 

language barrier that existed between school authorities 

and Mexican immigrant students. Hence, the removal of 

Latinos from the schools' rolls became a semi-organized 

daily occurrence embedded in cultural insensitivity and 

conflict. 

In sum, both Manny and Carla seemed to agree that 

disciplinary policies and school administrative practices 

vary in their treatment, specifically in relationship to 

Latinos. They felt that these policies seemed to be more 

selectively enforced where Latino students were concerned. 

As Manny and Carla reported in previous chapters, there is 

an urgent need for just and neutral administration of 

schools. 

Their voices seem to tell us that our schools should 

be run by people sensitive to the cultural differences and 

the needs of Latino youth. As Manny reported earlier, at 
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school he felt that each school administrator advocated for 

students of his own ethnic background. Manny's school 

principal, an African-American, demonstrated openly her 

advocacy and protection of African-American students while 

the school majority, composed of Latinos, felt as 

outsiders. School district documents seem to corroborate 

Manny's and Carla's argument that Latinos are 

overwhelmingly overrepresented in school suspensions. 

A breeJcdown of district ethnic data by number of 

suspensions indicates that in Manny's high school for 1996 

there was only one African-American student suspended in 

the 1 to 175 day-category, while the number of Latinos 

suspended for the same length of time was 102. It is the 

responsibility of sensitive and empowered educators as well 

as the school community in general to begin interrogating 

the nature of this escalating rate of suspensions and 

school expulsions. Fine (1991) concludes: 

The extent to which these policies and practices 
proceed uninterrupted without investigation of 
consequence or without challenge, constitutes an 
assault on local communities, not a natural outcome of 
at risk students or feunilies. The "discharge" machine 
must be revealed, critiqued, and transformed, (p. 211) 

A close examination of the policies and practices 

described above reveals the layers of systemic and 

racially-predicted school failure. We can understand the 

psychological impact that the use of pimishments and other 

control devices have on minority students as well as how. 
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through the encouragement of docility and conformity to 

extreme rules and authority, Latinos are trained to accept 

their lower places at the bottom of the class economy. 

Presentation of School Knowledge 

Another area where the imprint of the hidden 

cvirriculum and the dominant culture was visible in the 

lives of Carla and Manny was in the teachers' selection and 

presentation of school knowledge. Critical theory 

acknowledges that schools and a socially dominant ideology 

shape students through standardized learning situations, 

rules of conduct, classroom organization, teaching and 

learning styles chosen, and the total physical and 

instructional environment. As McLaren (1989) states: 

The hidden curriculum deals with the tacit ways in 
which knowledge is constructed. It is part of the 
bureaucratic and managerial press of the school - the 
combined forces by which students are induced to 
comply with dominant ideologies, (p. 184) 

For Carla and Manny, the hidden curriculum was also 

reflected in the basic and remedial programs in which they 

were placed. Content in these classes was characterized by 

a mechanical presentation of knowledge, in teacher-centered 

instructional approaches, in the superficial treatment of 

Latino students' culture and identity in the curriculum, in 

the way administrators disempowered Carla's and Manny's few 

caring minority teachers who advocated for their students, 

in the low expectations their teachers held about their 
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academic possibilities, and in the school's dismantling 

classes and progrems that were empowering and engaging to 

students at school. 

Car la revealed that in college, she began to learn how 

to write an essay. Her first-semester college instructors 

offered her remedial lessons independently and were puzzled 

to learn of the little preparation she received at school. 

Carla felt that school and its watered-down curriculum did 

not prepare her for college. She was fully aware of the 

inequalities that existed between "honors" classes designed 

for her Anglo peers and the sheltered and remedial 

bilingual classes in which she was placed. Her school 

assignments normally consisted of copying answers she would 

find in textbooks. Racially segregated in mediocre progreuns 

called "bilingual," it was obvious that teachers not only 

had not received the proper training, but also held very 

low expectations about their Latino students. As Carla 

reported, her classes were only bilingual in naune. Both 

languages were not used in instruction. Carla said: 

I don't remember much about those bilingual classes 
because I didn't learn much there. I remember in 
bilingual science class, the teacher only used Spanish 
to tell jokes. We normally were given handouts and had 
to answer the (questions from the textbook. The school 
did not prepare me for anything! In college, I learned 
the word "essay" and they taught us how to write an 
essay. 

For Manny, school instruction was not much different. 

During our interviews, he revealed that real learning of 
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con'tent was minimal. His high school, which had the lowest 

standardized test scores in the district, reflected the 

poor teaching and mechanization of learning, said Manny. 

For him, school was a mechanical game which consisted of 

doing only what was necessairy to pass the classes, not 

learning the content. As in the case of Car la, Manny's 

assignments consisted for the most part of mechanically 

answering questions from textbooks. These students' 

testimonies indicate that the way knowledge was presented 

at school prepared them only to maintain their subordinate 

status and class positions of the wider society. Some of 

the school's mechanisms of social reproduction include what 

Freire (1970) defines as "banking" transmission of 

knowledge or in Manny's words, "school as the killer of 

your natural curiosity." As Freire (1981) states: 

"Education is the practice of freedom not the act of 

depositing reports or facts in the educatee..." (p. 149). 

Car la and Manny reported that for the most part, their 

teachers enjoyed lecturing from textbooks, or "talking to 

themselves" as Carla said. They both felt that learning 

took place in the few occasions when teachers let them 

choose the learning style and method most suited for them. 

Their criticism was also strong of school counselors, who 

were unavailable when they needed them. Both students 

reported that there was a two to three-week waiting period 



254 

for students to see a counselor. Carla found that only 

after she became an office aide during her senior year, she 

was able to have more accessibility to meet with counselors 

and sign up for classes. Manny reported that even after 

meeting with counselors, he would find that the classes he 

selected were filled and unavailable. However, he would 

normally find space in vocationally oriented courses. 

These students' strongest criticisms caune as a result 

of their awareness that the school curricula did not speak 

of or to their culture and identity. Moreover, they 

witnessed that the few minority teachers who attempted to 

diversify the curriculum were soon discharged and 

disempowered. Manny talked about the superficial treatment 

of Native Americans and Hispanics in his history classes, 

stories that were often twisted and reduced to a brief 

mention in one-year history courses. Carla mentioned 5 de 

Mayo, the only ethnic celebration allowed to Latino 

students but under the condition that such celebrations be 

secretly attended only by Latino students. Manny said that 

there was only one class he loved at school: His Literature 

of the Southwest class allowed him to learn about his 

Mexican background. Ironically, given the success of the 

class among Chicano students, it was rapidly removed from 

the school curriculum. The principal removed the class from 
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the curriculum at the same time that the Latino student 

school organization, MECHA, was dismantled. Manny stated: 

Mr. Gavaldon was the greatest teacher. He taught us 
about Mexicans, where we ceune from, stuff that was 
important to us. It was the only class I loved! Too 
bad it was only offered one semester. 

Aronowitz (as cited in McLaren, 1989} defines one 

expression of empowerment as the "process of appreciating 

and loving oneself" (p. 186). Empowerment thus is gained 

from knowledge that honors one's history, language and 

cultural traditions. But as McLaren (1989) adds: 

Empowerment also refers to the process by which 
students learn to question and selectively appropriate 
those aspects of the dominant culture that will 
provide them with the basis for defining and 
transforming rather than merely serving, the wider 
social order, (p. 186) 

Carla and Manny remembered no classes that empowered 

their sense of collective identity and belonging. Their 

classes did not provide them with opportunities to 

establish a dialogue nor to discuss the problems that 

affected them and their communities. Their teachers and the 

school administration controlled and selected knowledge and 

the ways it was presented. They had no say in the selection 

of what or how they wanted to learn. As Giroux (1992) 

states: 

Whenever power and knowledge come together, politics 
not only functions to position people differently with 
respect to the access of wealth and power, but it also 
provides the conditions for the production and 
acquisition of learning, (p. 162) 
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In terms of ways of learning, both students indicated 

preference for mutual problem solving and team effort where 

members of a group contributed in their own way to the 

acquisition of knowledge. They generally disliked 

situations in which they didn't feel personally involved. 

They expressed a preference for interactive and cooperative 

learning situations. Such opportunities were few for them 

at school. Their teachers for the most part preferred the 

lecture-style, and did not trust that real learning would 

take place if students worked cooperatively. On the other 

hand, in situations when Manny and Carla relied on their 

peers for help, their teachers sanctioned them with 

disciplinary referrals. Individual effort was rewarded and 

emphasized. Manny favored classes that taught him something 

practical based on cooperative effort. Courses such as 

graphic arts, media arts or printing left him the feeling 

that he '^produced" something on his own and was in control 

of his own learning. Only in these vocational classes Manny 

perceived that both teacher and students worked together 

toward a common goal. He said: 

These classes were the only ones practical and 
connected to the real world. The rest was a waste of 
time. In general school was a waste of time. It should 
be reduced to two years! 

Both Manny and Carla frequently expressed their 

dissatisfaction with the lack of connection of school 

knowledge to the real world. Freire (1981) notes that: 
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"A traditional curriculum disconnected from life and 

lacking in concrete activity could never develop a critical 

consciousness" (p. 37). 

The development of students' critical consciousness 

and thinking was not a priority of Manny's and Carla's 

urban institutions whose mission and ideology, as seen 

through these students' voices, was that of assimilation 

and preservation of the status quo. Some of the students 

most meaningful statements are presented below: 

I wasn't able to produce things. (Manny) 

Teachers don't give you options. (Carla) 

It's 1996. There's a lot more than whites out here. 
(Manny) 

They [teachers] have to be more human. (Carla) 

School is a joke. (Manny) 

They lecture, [teachers] they talk to themselves. 
(Carla) 

There's no room to think. (Manny) 

Interracial Conflict 

The atmosphere of peace, social harmony and respect 

that should exist in an educational institution where 

various ethnic groups coexist was a deep concern for both 

students in this study. Carla and Manny described with 

genuine preoccupation the frequent occasions in which 

instruction was interrupted due to racial confrontations 
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and violence. Manny talked about the onmipresence of police 

cars parked near the school patio which conveyed the 

impression of a prison rather than a learning institution. 

He described the widespread display of imiformed monitors 

and school personnel equipped with radios constantly 

surveiling the school. School principals, he said, seemed 

accustomed to ethnic group fights which automatically 

resulted in the expulsion of the participants. 

Carla's first impression of em urban institution was 

the extreme racial and social segregation in the patios and 

hallways of her high school. The sporadic fights between 

Anglos and recent Mexican immigrant students at her rural 

school were minimal compared to the frequent violent 

conflicts she witnessed during her senior year at the large 

urban institution. These conflicts often required the 

involvement of the local police force who would normally 

arrest minority students even if they had not originated 

the conflicts, said Car la. After the fights, "It was hard 

to concentrate again on the lessons," she recalled, 

the students only wanted to talk about the incidents and 

their causes. For Car la, the issue of a harmonious and 

peaceful school environment was very important. She could 

not understand why such persistent problems had not 

received more attention from the school's administration. 

She commented: 
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If I were a school principal, the problem with the 
fights would be the first one I would solve, maybe 
organizing activities so that we all could be friends 
among races. I would have liked to have friends from 
other races. At school nobody would do anything1 

Carla's statements reflected a feeling of racial 

isolation and nostalgia. The school's indifference in 

confronting and dealing with the issues of racial tension 

not only indicate that urban schools are, in reality, 

"technically" desegregated spaces, but they also have 

failed to foster a sense of community within the 

institution. It is my guess that Mountain High is not a 

unique school. I feel that it exemplifies what goes on in 

many urban "desegregated" high schools across the nation. 

After years of research and observation in public 

schools. Fine, Weis and Power (1997) found that the 

existence of "interactional barriers" characterized by the 

informal practices of schooling, ideologies and formal 

structures work together to resist inclusion. They propose 

an "equal status" theory which says it is necessary to 

improve multiracial group relations by the active promotion 

of equal status among the different groups represented in 

the school. 

The different status each racial group enjoyed at 

school was reflected in the curriculum, the internal 

tracking, and in the racially predictable academic 

achievement at Manny's and Carla's schools. These, in turn. 
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influenced the ways students perceive school and the racial 

relations between groups. Schools which have difficulty 

creating authentic democratically accessible services and 

progreuns for all students foster the feelings of "us vs. 

them" among high school youth. 

The problem of truly collaborative integrated schools 

is beginning to draw the attention of researchers in the 

field. As seen in this study, the inclusion in the same 

school of students and teachers of different racial and 

ethnic groups does not automatically create an integrated 

learning environment. There is much more to explore 

regarding this aspect of schooling especially since Fine et 

al. (1997) indicate there are very few models in the United 

States that have created and sustained "communities of 

difference." In order to establish authentically 

cooperative and harmonious institutions within multiracial 

settings, young people and their educators should engage in 

a dialogue to critique and review the meaning of "race" and 

"difference." Fine et al. (1997) maintain: 

If schools are to produce engaged, critical citizens 
who are willing to imagine and guild multiracial 
communities, schools must take as their task the 
fostering of group life that ensures equal status, but 
within a context that teUces comm\inity building as its 
task.... This process must include a critical 
interrogation of difference as the rich sxibstance of 
community life. (p. 252) 

In this study, Carla and Manny acquired an identity 

borne of adversity as a result of their experiences in high 
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school. During their interviews, they voiced concerns, 

critiqued the school and its teachers, and revealed the 

oppositional identities they had to assume to survive and 

succeed in school. It was as a byproduct of their 

experience with school that they became more aware of their 

racial and cultural differences. They experienced racial 

isolation created by unequal ethnic group status, promoted 

by educators who, through their silence, refused to 

interrupt institutionally-produced conflict. 

Issues of Resistance and Identitvr 
Theoretical Findings 

One of the most persuasive and influential 

explanations of the inequality in educational outcomes 

eunong minority groups is the voluntary vs. involuntary 

typology proposed by Ogbu (1987). For Ogbu, voluntary 

minorities accept the school "achievement ideology" while 

involuntary minorities tend to view schooling as 

assinilationist, and their acceptance of it as a betrayal 

of their ethnic identity. Ogbu implies that the ideology of 

resistance that involuntary minorities develop contributes 

to their poor academic achievement and economic success as 

they blame failure on racial discrimination and other 

structural forces. The study of Carla, a "voluntary" 

immigrant student, and Manny, an "involuntary" minority, 

invite reexamination of Ogbu's typology. 
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While Manny and Carla described an educational system 

that was not tolerant or sympathetic to Latinos in 

particular, they also spoke of the opportunities they 

enjoyed in the system which they earned through individual 

hard work and a future goal orientation. They both 

considered themselves successful in the sense that they 

graduated from high school in spite of numerous 

constraints. 

Manny had clear and defined goals for his future and 

he did not discard the possibility of continuing his 

education in the near future. For him, high school 

restricted the possibilities of success as it is only 

oriented toward going to college. His most cherished goal 

was to rvin his own business and become an entrepreneur in 

the automotive remodeling business. He regretted that high 

school education did not prepare students for managerial or 

entrepreneurship responsibilities, but, in his view, 

dedicated itself only to building the language skills 

required for college. He said: 

I want to put all my time and energy to open up my own 
business, to do something I enjoy at school. They make 
it look that college is the only option, but where are 
the entrepreneurs? the self employed? You need those 
people in the world tool 

Manny believed in the value of individual hard work. 

He did not exhibit a conformist or deterministic identity, 

nor did he believe that economic opportiinities were limited 
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for him. He was determined to achieve the "American dreeun" 

through the social values received from his family, which 

included learning discipline through hard work. 

Ogbu (1987) maintains that involuntary minorities tend 

to attribute their academic underachievement to racism, 

discrimination and other structural obstacles. In this 

study, it was Carla, a "voluntary" minority, who spoke more 

frequently about racist practices, prejudice and 

discrimination as powerful forces which attempted to impede 

her high school graduation and academic advancement. 

Carla's strong statements about the racist practices at 

school and the social and ethnic segregation of students 

indicated that the awareness of structural constraints 

cannot be attributed merely to involuntary or "caste-like" 

minorities. 

Both students developed an ideology that combined a 

belief in achievement with cultural affirmation. Their 

voices were not conformist or resigned to assimilation, but 

highly critical of the ways schools deny students a voice 

and a place in the curriculum. 

Some researchers (Gibson, 1988) also maintain that to 

succeed academically, minority students develop dual 

identities: an academic identity and a neighborhood 

identity. This duality allows them to cope with school 

pressures to assimilate and abandon their cultural 
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identity. The "accommodation without assimilation" that 

Gibson discusses did not seem to be a pattern in Carla's 

and Manny's schooling experience. Both Car la and Manny 

consistently refused to choose between maintaining their 

ethnic identity or striving for high achievement and 

"acting white." They frecjuently asserted their cultiurally-

based worldviews and (questioned the tenets of "achievement 

theory." Carla, on the one hand, refused to comply with 

coercive practices which forced her to speeik in English at 

all times while in school. Manny, through school 

assignments, researched issues of racism at school and 

questioned the school authorities for what he perceived as 

selective enforcement of disciplinary rules. Manny's 

distinctive dress style and Chicano speech were the symbols 

of his allegiance to his cultural identity in and outside 

the school. Through their choice of friendships and 

activities at school, both students affirmed their cultural 

and ideological identification without alternating distinct 

identities at school or at home. Rather than developing 

strategies for managing an academic and a separate cultural 

identity, these students voiced their concerns that their 

Latino identities and beliefs systems were totally opposed 

to those of the school. 

Both students in this study affirmed that their Latino 

cultural background and language were very important to 
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them. Moreover, during our interviews, it appeared that 

their perceptions of the differences among Latinos born in 

the U.S. and those born in Mexico were minimal. They 

perceived that noticeable differences are only found at the 

linguistic level. In spite of Manny's typical Chicano 

ambivalence due to his insecurities when speaking in 

Spanish, his Mexican heritage was kept alive due to the 

intense involvement with his extended feuaily. After 

interviewing Manny's parents and grandparents, it was 

obvious that the cultural symbols were prevalent in the 

home. Carla, on the other hand, related well to both 

Chicanos and native-born Mexicans and felt secure in her 

identity. This seemed to be an important factor in her 

successful transition to a new life in the United States. 

Summarv of the Students* Findings 

Carla and Manny arrived at their high school 

enthusiastic and confident in their capacity to succeed. 

The temporary disengagement of the students from their 

goals occurred over time, resulting from the effects of 

several dimensions of interactions discussed in this 

chapter. Eventually, they succeeded in achieving their goal 

of high school graduation as a way of satisfying the 

aspirations their families had placed upon them, to prove 

to themselves their capacities, and in particular, to help 

breedc society's stereotyping about Latinos. The students 
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interacted with the meanings, patterns, and ideologies of 

the institution mostly at a remedial level. For the most 

part, they did not enjoy the benefits of challenging and 

thought-provoking courses which would prepare them for 

higher education. Both claimed they had never been held to 

any standard where they were required to do continuous and 

rigorous work of an average or high quality. Both students 

expected a mutuality in the teaching-learning relationship, 

but with the exceptions of some minority teachers, the 

students' expectations went unfulfilled. Their teachers 

maintained a social distance and remained unfamiliar with 

the students' community and its reality. Manny and Carla, 

thus viewed their teachers as "not caring as much." 

The students faced major life issues related to their 

Latino heritage, escaping social stereotypes and finding a 

place in society. Moreover, they openly displayed a 

critical and oppositional identity against the dominant 

ideology of the school. Their negative interactions with 

the perceived bad teachers and administrators as well as 

the selective and rigorous school's disciplinary policies 

were powerful constraints that worked against the 

achievement of their aspirations and the affirmation of 

their self-defined ethnic identities. 

A major finding of this study is that both Latino 

students perceived their schools as having isolated them 
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from critical dimensions of experience. First, they felt 

that having been placed in "remedial programs," they were 

alienated from the sense of achievement and accomplishment 

they felt when they first entered high school. Secondly, 

their sense of isolation was further enhanced when the few 

classes and programs that connected their culture and 

learning styles to their academic goals were removed from 

the school's cxirriculum. For Car la, academic disengagement 

and isolation occurred when the only successful bilingual 

class, which helped her acquire abstract knowledge in her 

native language and succeed during her freshman year, was 

removed from the school's curriculum. For Manny, isolation 

occurred when the Southwest literature class (in his words 

"the only class I loved"), which built his language skills 

through Chicano literature and through learning about his 

roots, was discontinued and also removed from the 

curriculum of the school. Both students denotinced a sense 

of isolation and lack of real world connectedness between 

the school content and the community's culture and 

knowledge. Thirdly, their feelings of isolation augmented 

upon perceiving the great social and racial segregation at 

their urban institutions. This was reflected in the 

frequent and at times violent conflicts and racial tensions 

eunong students and in the school's failure to socialize and 
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foster harmonious and cooperative relationships among 

students from different ethnic backgrounds. 

In general, the students' views revealed an 

embarrassing lack of serious academic commitment and low 

expectations from the part of the school and their teachers 

resulting in their graduating academically and socially 

ill-ec[uipped. 

student and Teacher Findings 

This section compares and contrasts the perceptions of 

the educators with that of the students. This will be done 

by exeunining the themes in the students' narratives in 

light of those expressed by educators in their 

questionnaires. 

Generally, the majority of educators who responded to 

the questionnaire seemed to perceive education very 

differently from the students in this study. Not 

surprisingly, the perceptions of Latino teachers and 

administrators tended to be more in accord with the 

students interviewed. Although the "generation gap" could 

accovint for some differences, the students in this study 

clearly viewed the overall high school setting as an 

unfriendly environment. In attempting to achieve their 

goals, the students encountered bad and ineffective 

teaching, stereotyping, academic tracking, debilitating 

"school rules" and outright racism. Although both students 
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also had positive experiences with individual teachers, 

they had to adapt and learn certain survival skills to 

succeed in school while, at the same time, striving to 

receive an education they both considered lacking in 

substance and quality. 

On the other hand, the teachers generally took the 

view that opportxinity exists if students reach for it and 

persist. They tended to blame students' failure on the 

students themselves and the community from which they came. 

They claimed that much was beyond their control, including 

those larger social problems that are reproduced in the 

school and a very inhibiting bureaucracy that constrains 

their teaching. As a result, they expressed a sense of 

powerlessness and a lack of voice in the decisions that 

affect them and their students. 

The most potently charged area of disagreement between 

students and educators in the study was the issue of 

language. Educators for the most part cited language skills 

as the primary reason students fail to learn, thrive and 

acquire the skills they need for their future. In response, 

both students, in eloquent terms, described school as a 

virtual battleground where their language was concerned. 

Neither felt they could use the language comfortably and 

realistically for learning. They felt so strongly about 

assaults on their language and identity via the "hidden 
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ciirriculum" that they had to create a defiant and 

opposition "self to maintain and survive in the school 

environment. It seemed that the educators' obsession with 

language as a "basic skill" that inhibited learning masked 

a much deeper and more politically-charged issue of 

language rights. 

A second arena of struggle between educators and 

students was race and ethnic relations. The educators 

tended to perceive school as a model mini-society where the 

races are all equal and democracy prevails. They expected 

all students to act the same. While the students in this 

study constantly referred to difficulties between racial 

groups on campus, both among teachers and students, no 

teacher referred to this specifically in their 

questionnaire responses. They tended to deny that there are 

true ethnic divisions in society, but rather exhorted a 

melting pot ideology. 

While most agreed that ethnic studies programs have 

merit, they also felt that such courses should be available 

as elective courses for all students, not exclusively for 

Latinos. Opinions were divided in terms of who would teach 

such coxirses. However, most agreed that they should be 

taught by a qualified individual of any race and not 

necessarily a Latino. The students, on the other hand, 

perceived school authorities as suppressing programs and 



271 

removing and otherwise inhibiting school employees who 

tried to focus on empowering students from a particular 

ethnic or racial point of view, especially when the 

students seemed to be enjoying or otherwise benefiting 

greatly from the class or activity. 

Based on the testimony of the students, it appears 

that instead of a melting pot, racial groupings were 

distinct and somewhat segregated on caonpus and racial 

tensions were part of a permanent undercurrent of "going to 

school." Rather than cuneliorate divisions and reduce 

tensions, the attitude and efforts of the school to promote 

melting pot homogeneity actually served to exacerbate the 

situation rather than remedy it. 

In line with this finding, the students' perception 

that members of their reference group cunong the school 

staff practiced racism against them reveals certain 

dyneunics that can be traced to the "hidden curriculum" and 

institutionalized racism. In their socialization as 

teachers, Latinos such as these have simply learned to 

mirror the attitudes and policies of the school and the 

dominant community. However, the wounds left by these 

teachers appeared to be much deeper because they were 

inflicted by "one of us." 

On the other hand, many Latino teachers in this study 

possessed great empathy for students and could see that the 
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problem in schools had less to do with negative 

characteristics of the students and their communities and 

more to do with social^structural problems of the larger 

society reproduced in the schools. Unlike their Anglo 

counterparts, the Latino educators tended to identify a 

need to change the educational system and its practices 

rather than the students. They recognized that schooling is 

largely owned and operated by a dominant society in 

interaction with subordinate populations. 

The one thing on which virtually all teachers and the 

students agreed was that the schools are not doing the job 

of educating very well. 

Concluding Statements 

In sun, both Latino students entered a structured 

system of education intolerant of differences. The school's 

programs, in general, were adequate for the dominant 

culture of the school and were considered by its 

gatekeepers equally adequate for Latinos. The students' 

bicultural backgrounds were not valued or regarded as an 

enriching foundation, but considered a detrimental 

condition which delayed them in their mastery of the 

dominant culture and language. 

The issues discussed in this chapter such as language 

politics, the school's rules and policies, the presentation 

of school knowledge, ethnic relations, and issues of 
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oppositional identity and resistance all mirror the larger 

power structxire and the status occupied by Latinos in the 

wider society. These broader societal forces were clearly 

materialized and manifested in the negative 

microinteractions between educators and students. 

This ethnographic study has attempted to highlight the 

social organization of the school, its ideology, and the 

individual actions that affected minority students' 

academic outcomes as a way to create possibilities for 

school reform. While wider structural societal factors are 

difficult to control, the school-based factors and 

interactional dynamics between students and school 

authorities (which as seen here were daunaging and powerful 

constraints in the academic aspirations of minority 

students) can and should be addressed by the schools if the 

educational gap between majority and minority students is 

to be reduced. 

Chapter 8 explores these possibilities. It includes, 

importantly, the students' recommendations for improving 

the academic achievement of Latinos in public schools. The 

implications of this research on changing the conditions of 

American educational institutions are considered. 
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CHAPTER 8 

IMPLICATIONS FOR EDUCATIONAL REFORM 

This study raises a number of issues related to 

equality of outcomes in educational institutions in the 

U.S. In Chapter 1, I outlined recent demographics showing 

that the Latino high school dropout rates have been 

increasing while graduation rates and college entry rates 

remain low compared to other groups. While the two students 

in the study graduated from high school (after having 

dropped out) and entered college, their experience at 

school as it was recounted to me in detail greatly 

illuminates why so many of their peers fail to thrive in 

the typical U.S. educational system. 

This research both challenges and expands Ogbu's 

(1978, 1987) typology, and adds to the work of other 

investigators (e.g., Davidson, 1996; Nieto, 1992; Fine, 

1991) who have documented the school-based factors which 

inhibit minority students academic and life success. 

In this case study, those factors beceune evident in 

the interpretations of students and teachers as they 

enacted their cultural worldviews within the context of the 

meanings and ideologies in an urban public high school. As 

these distinct worldviews interacted, there was a clear 

lack of mutuality in cultural and educational expectations. 
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At the seune time, there was a lack of common educational 

objectives among teachers and Latino students. Unmet 

educational expectations and negative interactions with 

teachers and school augmented the students' feelings of 

isolation, lack of personal worth, and the perception that 

high school was a waste of their time. 

If schools are social constructions, it is vital that 

they be examined from the point of view of those most 

affected by those constructions: Latino students 

themselves. This study served as a forum through which two 

students representing "immigrant" and "caste-like" 

minorities, voiced their concerns, compared them to those 

of their teachers, and revealed their perceptions of the 

educational systems' failure. While the small seunple size 

and case study approach limit the generalizations that can 

be drawn, the in-depth nature of this study and its 

authenticity in terms of the privileging of student voices 

provide a foundation for drawing out implications and 

"lessons learned." The most important lesson is the urgent 

call in these students' voices for educational reform. 

We have heard, in the students' narratives, the 

destructive effects of the hidden curriculum of the school, 

including the politics of language, school policies and 

procedures, the presentation of school knowledge, ethnic 

relations and issues of identity and resistance. We have 
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also seen, in the personal testimonies of students and 

educators, the historical, socio-political and cultural 

factors which influence the microinteractions of Latino 

students and their teachers. These factors and interactions 

have been analyzed from the perspectives of anthropology, 

critical theory and language ideology. 

The remainder of this chapter addresses the effects of 

educational institutions as a form of cultural hegemony and 

domination. At the same time, this chapter adds one final 

element: the students' recommendations for transforming the 

educational institution to enable academic access and 

success. Unequal educational outcomes are reflected in 

graduating ill-prepared high school students due to a 

"deficit" orientation and academic tracking. The effects of 

these practices are social alienation, a sense of failure, 

and the students' continuous struggle to assert their 

ethnic and collective identities. In general, institutional 

assiimptions about Latinos fail to match the academic 

expectations of these students. 

Throughout this study, both students voiced their 

recommendations for change so that future generations of 

Latinos achieve academic success and educational equity. 

Their recommendations for reform included the following: a) 

administrative changes and changes in school climate, b) 

systemic school reforms, and c) transformations in teacher-
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student interactions. Each of these issues and their 

relationship to the present schooling of Latinos as well as 

to this study' s broader theoretical framework are discussed 

below. Based on these recommendations, suggestions for 

implementing educational reform are proposed. Finally, this 

chapter retvirns to the original research questions posed in 

Chapter 1 to relate them to larger issues in the education 

of Latino students, and summarizes the contributions of the 

present study. 

Administrative Changes and Changes in School glimai-ta 

The first area of recommendations addressed by the 

students in this study involves the school' s fabrication of 

rules and disciplinary measures which only exacerbated 

rather than corrected improper behavior. First, students 

argued that such forms of social control and close 

surveillance were not only enforced with selective care 

with respect to minority students, but were developed from 

a majority cultural frame of reference. For exeunple, the 

inflexible enforcement of punctuality oftentimes overlooked 

and condemned the students' familial priorities or economic 

constraints. Other times, the automatic sanction of 

students involved in verbal conflicts with staff or 

substitute teachers (without a fair hearing) were perceived 

by the students as unfair punitive acts. 



278 

Second, the school's lack of alternative and more 

positive ways to address conflicts reinforced the notion 

that social control can only be achieved through the 

exhibition of force and power. In her study of culturally 

diverse students, Davidson (1996) found that "disciplinary 

technologies" which exhibited power as means of control 

produced the very behavior it was meant to prevent. Carla's 

and Manny's frequent frictions with the school 

administration revealed their frustration, their sense of 

powerlessness, and their opposition to a system they 

considered unfair and counter-productive. 

Third, both students highlighted the slow and long 

bureaucratic procedxires utilized by the schools to sanction 

violators of school noirms. Compliance with even a minimal 

offense such as a tardy referral meant interrupting their 

instruction, and waiting long hours in an office in order 

to see a school authority. Other times, the schools' 

suspension policies obliged students to miss several days 

of school, resulting in even more alienation from school 

academic activities. As these students stated during our 

interviews, school authorities need to carefully reflect on 

the academic and psychological consequences of school rules 

and procedures. Negative measures to control perceived 

"deviant" behavior not only exacerbate discipline problems 

and alienate students, but also impede them from 
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integrating in a more meaningful and positive way into 

school life. As Manny stated: 

In and out school suspensions just contributed to meUce 
the problems worse. They tell us to come to school, 
yet their rules kept us away from school. Wouldn't it 
be more logic to have students come on a Satiirday 
rather than missing classes during the week? Wouldn't 
it be more logical to allow us to read or do homework 
instead of having us standing facing the wall for one 
hour for being late? 

Manny's youthful voice revealed the contradictions 

between the school's goals and the enforcement of 

ineffective and counterproductive policies. He suggests 

ways to alter the negative school environment to address 

these issues. During one of our interviews, Manny suggested 

taking a more inclusive approach, as many upper-middle 

schools are currently doing, to democratize the school 

decision-making process. He proposed the creation of a 

disciplinary committee composed of school authorities, 

teachers, students and parents equally representing the 

ethnic maOce-up of the school who could mutually develop a 

code of conduct and examine the sanctions to impose on 

specific situations. This, according to Manny, would not 

only convey the message of a fair and culturally integrated 

school organization, but would diminish abuses of power and 

force which create conditions for students' alienation and 

withdrawal. Manny and Car la called for the need for 

neutrality and justice in school administration. Both 

emphasized that a participatory school philosophy would 
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limit the tendencies of a few principals or teachers to 

favor students of their own ethnic background. 

Several studies on school alienation (Hau, 1992; 

Calabrese & Schumer, cited in Davidson, 1996) also 

highlighted more positive ways to address discipline 

problems. These reforms include encouraging students to 

develop and implement community service projects. Since the 

focus was on learning rather than discipline, students in 

these studies had access to significant adults and mentors, 

experienced a sense of accomplishment, ownership, and self-

worth. These studies show positive results in terms of 

reducing behavior problems and the number of school 

suspensions. Nieto (1992) reports additional research which 

confirm that "students who experience the least success in 

school are those who bear the brunt of rigid school 

policies" (p. 79) . What the present study and others seem 

to agree upon is that through focusing on more positive 

ways to discipline and developing supportive student-

teachers relationships, schools can foster communities of 

learning rather than centers of conflict. 

A second recommendation pertains to the school climate 

and its influence on learning. The public school system has 

accepted the role of serving diverse communities; however, 

it has failed to foster cooperative and racially-integrated 

schools. As this study suggests, social and intellectual 
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engagement across ethnic groups was not a common practice 

in these schools. The large urban high schools in this 

study were only "technically" desegregated environments, 

but notoriously separated, academically and socially, by 

color and class. The unequal status eunong groups in the 

schools created the conditions for frecpient tensions, and 

deteriorated inter-ethnic relations. Since schools reflect 

the societies that support them, it is not siorprising that 

the negative interactions among ethnic groups in the 

schools is a reflection of the power relations of the 

society at large. 

The educators and administrators who responded to a 

questionnaire in this study frequently mentioned broader 

societal constraints, such as discrimination and racism, 

which affect life in schools. However, none of them 

acknowledged, as the students did, the deteriorated school 

climate in the schools or the manifest institutionalized 

racism. The frecjuent inter-racial confrontations and 

tensions which interrupted instruction were simply not 

addressed by the educators in this study, as they were in 

the students' testimonies. 

This study indicates that educators still fear to 

engage in a process of dialogue in and out of their 

classrooms, and to address broader as well internal 
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institutional issues conducive to social and collective 

empowerment. As CMmnins (1989) points out: 

Educators have uncritically, and in most cases 
unconsciously accepted rather than challenged the 
societal discrimination that is reflected in schools, 
(p. 51) 

This study strongly suggests that the implementation 

of anti-racist education is imperative and should be 

reflected in a healthy school environment and climate. If 

we are serious about facilitating the conditions for the 

success of minority students, educators and administrators 

must redefine their roles with respect to the status of 

minority students and their communities. This includes, 

first and foremost, teacher roles. Should an educator 

restrict his/her role to be the simple transmitter of 

knowledge, ignoring a school environment where cultural 

tensions and conflicts are affecting his/her students* 

learning? Or should he/she create the conditions for cross-

cultural dialogue, thereby opening opportunities for 

student empowerment? Most educators and respondents to this 

study's survey, with few exceptions, reflected a sense of 

conformism and powerlessness with respect to reversing the 

conditions of oppressed groups, and to improving the school 

environment. 

The views of Fine, Weis and Powell (1997) are 

especially relevant here with their recommendation for 

transforming desegregated environments into integrated. 



283 

harmonious, and cooperative learning communities. Their 

analysis suggests the presence of three political and 

social conditions for positive multiracial youth relations 

to flourish: a) a sense of community, b) a commitment on 

the part of educators to a creative analysis of 

differences, power and privilege, and c) the investment in 

democratic practice with youth. Other studies (Slavin, 

1995; Schofield cited in Fine, et al.) have shown that when 

these conditions are present, interracial relations, 

attitudes and networks greatly improved. Within large 

multiracial institutions such as the ones documented in 

this study, young people must be invited to "live" 

democracy, to discuss, voice, critique and review the very 

notions of race that are so fixed, hierarchical and widely 

accepted in our society. The process of sustaining a 

learning community must include both negative and positive 

episodes in the students' daily lives, and critical 

interrogations of the meaning of difference. Meanwhile, 

public school teachers should not remain neutral about 

issues of race and ethnicity. As Fine, et al. have stated, 

"the choice to watch or interrupt is ours" (p. 281). 

Systemic School Reforms 

Even when both students in this study accomplished 

their goal of graduating from high school, they strongly 

perceived their schooling experience as "a big waste of 
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time." They expressed extreme negativity about their 

schools and indicated a sense of having graduated severely 

ill-prepared for future jobs or additional educational 

aspirations. Both students indicated that at most, high 

school should be designed only as a two-year "rite of 

passage" to the real world. 

In the introduction and initial chapter of this study, 

I reminisced on my first impressions of the American 

educational system as I ceune in contact with pxiblic 

schools. I pointed out my perception of the immense 

structural differences between public schooling and college 

environments. The students in this study enrolled at a 

local community college after graduating from high school. 

Corroborating my perceptions, they described "a different 

world" to that experienced in their high schools. 

Manny talked about the more participatory and 

democratic instruction in college. He even enjoyed math, a 

class he strongly disliked in high school. Carla, on the 

other hand, commented that her college instructors 

respected and valued her ethnic background. Her first 

writing assignment for an English college class consisted 

of writing about an episode in Mexican history, which she 

eagerly undertook and confidently completed. For the first 

time. Carla said, she engaged socially and academically 

with students of diverse ethnic backgrounds in cooperative 
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projects. This time her assignments were not copying 

answers from books, but critically analyzing and 

researching issues that affected her life and the society 

where she lives. She mentioned that it was only in college 

where she experienced a connection between learning and her 

daily life. Carla was aware, however, of the extraordinary 

effort and patience her college instructors dedicated her 

given the extreme remedial condition in which she initiated 

her college education. 

A dominant theme arising from this research is that 

public high schools' differential cultural expectations, 

manifested through academic tracking and low expectations, 

created alienation and political resistance on the part of 

the students. Richardson and Bender (1987) observe that 

middle class values and traditions predominate in education 

and that in order to succeed in the system, students "must 

xinderstand these values and function accordingly" (p. 134) . 

This point is fundamental to the case at hand. Middle class 

majority culture values and traditions were reflected in 

Manny's and Carla's schools (as seen in previous chapters) 

in the curriculum, in the choice of teaching methodologies, 

in the choice of textbooks, and in the validation of one 

language over another. Even in the area of the 

infrastructure, the schools' classroom facilities, and 
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buildings reflected the importance the schools place on the 

cultures of minority students. 

Carla explained that all buildings at her magnet high 

school had been rebuilt and remodeled with the exception of 

the "vocational" building where the bilingual program and 

Spanish classes were held. This old building was in such 

poor condition that tiles were falling from the roof, and 

during the rainy season her classroom was flooded. Students 

thus were sent the message that their language and cultiire 

were not valued as the classroom structures where they 

worked were, literally, marginalized and neglected. 

In terms of school learning and reforms, much 

frustration was evident in the attitudes and responses of 

educators to the conditions they find in public schools. 

Many teachers who responded to the survey, blcuned the 

problems they experience on external factors, including the 

communities themselves, but particularly on the lack of 

motivation and aspirations on the part of the students. 

As we learned from the students' testimonies, they 

disagree with these educators' views of the constraints 

that impede their success. Their progressive withdrawal and 

resistance to learning ceune as a result of the 

ethnocentrism these students perceived in the institutional 

setting. Cultxiral production, which they perceive occurs in 

a context of values and attitudes, are not sensitive to and 
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inclusive of the differences. This form of 

institutionalized learning ''blindness" supports an 

arrangement of meaning and interpretations where the 

victims are bleuned for their shortcomings and where they 

moreover are led to believe that their failure is due to 

their shortcomings and deficits. After analyzing their 

schooling experiences, the students in this study concluded 

that they did not meet the expectations of an educational 

system that judges their abilities by external measxires 

that have very little to do with their everyday lives. 

The results of the teacher-administrator survey also 

suggest that teachers recognize the wider social 

constraints manifest in the schools and reflected in the 

validation of dominant cultural capital. At the same time, 

their responses revealed an understanding of the limiting 

bureaucratic obstacles enforced by the school 

administration. 

However, all these external obstacles are not grounds 

to defer educational reform. Teachers and adult authorities 

must join efforts to pursue a radical restructuring of 

public schools (Fine, 1991). Conscious of the enormous 

economic inec[ualities which still persist eunong diverse 

districts, public school educators should strive through 

collective action to overcome their powerlessness and their 

fear to interrupt inequitable practices. A central 
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implication of this study is the recognition that in order 

to create urban schools that work, educators must define 

their roles, and their professional responsibilities, in 

terms of curriculum transformations that educate for 

empowerment. 

One study shows that purposeful educational reforms do 

work. Lucas, Henze and Donato (1990) found that six high 

schools, one in Arizona and five in California, serving 

large populations of language minority students (where 

Latino students were a significant majority and whites were 

the minority) exhibited attitudes and practices which 

seemed to promote Latino student success. They noted that 

these schools shared eight characteristics: 

1. Value is placed on students' language and culture. 

2. High expectations of language minority students. 

3. School leaders make education of language minority 

students a priority. 

4. Staff development is designed to help teachers and 

staff serve language minority students more 

effectively. 

5. A variety of courses and programs especially designed 

for language minority students. 

6. The school's counseling progreun gives special attention 

to the needs of language minority students. 
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7. Parents are encouraged to become involved in their 

children's education. 

8. School staff share the strong conviction to empower 

language minority students through their education. 

A common theme found at these successful schools was the 

respect for the students' language and culture. The authors 

note: 

...respect for students' languages and cultures was 
communicated through support progrzuns as well as 
academic progreuns. In some schools, special programs 
provided tutorial and counseling assistance. Teachers 
and Latino students were paired in mentoring and 
advocacy activities, thus increasing the sense eunong 
faculty of a personal connection with the students. In 
one school, students could teOce a PE class called 
'bailes', in which they learned and performed dances 
from different regions of Mexico. In another, a 
student-run group pviblished a monthly newspaper in 
Spanish... (Lucas, Henze, & Donato, 1990, p. 326) 

These characteristics stand in sharp contrast to the 

most normative treatment of Latino students noted in this 

study. School reform seems to be driven by sheer numbers. 

When the minority group becomes a majority, it forces 

school reform to the benefit of language minority students. 

Teacher-Student Interactions 

According to this study, one of the factors that has 

direct impact in the differential success of Latino 

students is related the students' interactions with 

teachers and other school authorities. As a direct result 

of negative encounters with school authorities, Manny and 

Car la dropped out of school for a period of time. The lack 
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Of teachers' preparedness or interest for interacting with 

diverse students, their distant and depersonalized 

relationships, and their failure to establish classroom 

conditions conducive to involvement and dialogue, create 

the conditions for students' alienation and opposition. On 

the other hand, the constant stereotyping and perceptions 

about the capabilities of Latinos both immigrant and caste

like, influence the students' motivations to persevere and 

succeed. 

As the survey in this study confirms, teachers direct 

their attention more toward the weeOcnesses of their 

students than toward their cultural and linguistic 

strengths and knowledge. As students experience failure and 

face repeated negative encounters with teachers, they 

develop oppositional cultxiral patterns and alienation. This 

gradual alienation augments their perceptions of the school 

as an illegitimate and oppressive system. This pattern 

parallels Ogbu's notion of ''secondary cultural 

discontinuity" and Erickson's (1993) notion of cultiiral 

border-making and resistance. 

But while the macro-economic and historical 

determinants cited by Ogbu are difficult to reverse, the 

micro-interactions and school-based factors that affect 

minority students' motivation can be much more readily 

transformed. Along with Erickson (1993), I believe that 
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there are inanediate solutions and "progressive choices" 

that individual educators can make in their own immediate 

environments to transform the context in which Latino 

students struggle to succeed. Pviblic schools are ideal 

arenas in which socially conscious educators can 

collectively work to interrupt and change the unequal 

distribution of power which adversely affect them and their 

students. Rather than blaming the system's failure on wider 

historical constraints, teachers must reflect on their own 

images of minority students' identities. Whether Latinos or 

Mexican-Americans represent "involuntary" or "voluntary" 

minorities is not the central or most important issue. Both 

groups' identities continue to be deemed as deficient and 

are continuously devalued in classroom interactions. The 

nature of the relationship between both "voluntary" and 

"involxintary" groups and the dominant system seem to have 

the seune characteristics — and consequences. 

The educational implications of this echo Cummins' 

(1997) assertion that: 

...educator-student microinteractions must explicitly 
challenge the coercive power-structure operating in 
the broader society as a necessary condition for 
students to succeed academically, (p. 425). 

Teachers need additional preparation to understand 

their students, their cultures and the communities they 
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serve. School districts must meike serious efforts to 

familiarize and integrate these educators with diverse 

communities in order to reduce damaging and stereotypical 

images of minority students. In countries like Switzerland, 

characterized by efficient educational systems (which I had 

the opportunity to visit), teachers are required one 

afternoon per week to visit their students' families and 

build their knowledge of the community they serve. This 

task reduces the cultural distance between educators and 

students, and promotes mutual learning and trust. Despite 

the evidence of study upon study of the effects of 

classroom interactions on differential school success, U.S. 

schools continue to amass resources and deploy energy 

primarily toward developing alternative school progreuns and 

tracking systems, punitive discipline and intolerant 

language policies. If Latinos are to succeed, the cultural 

scene of public schools-ia social environment that exists in 

relationship to the larger societynnust be interrogated by 

school personnel, carefully mediated, and improved. As 

Manny and Car la observe, education occiirs best in 

environments where students perceive themselves accepted, 

supported, valued and nonthreatened. 

Contributions of This Study 

At this point it seems appropriate to return to the 

original research questions posed in Chapter I and to 
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relate them to wider research on differential school 

success in the U.S. What does Manny's and Carla's testimony 

tell us about the definitions of academic and per 

sonal success held by Latino students, immigrant and 

American born? What are their perceptions of the factors 

that constrain or enable their success and aspirations? In 

what ways do these factors affect their ability to 

negotiate the educational system and resolve problems? 

This study indicates that, upon entering high school. 

Latino students hold high personal and academic 

aspirations. They want to get an education, that, congruent 

with the reality and needs of the commiinity in which they 

live, will prepare them for personal advancement and 

success. They not only view educational achievement as a 

means to attain the "American drezun," but as a political 

act. By graduating from high school Carla and Manny wanted 

to show their teachers and administrators that the 

stereotypical views of Latinos and their negative 

expectations were false. Beyond this, both students 

indicated that academic and personal success are far easier 

to attain in a school environment which validates their 

language and ethnic identities. 

The students' perceptions of the factors that 

constrain their academic aspirations include the following 

elements. First, the educational system was composed of 
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bureaucratic policies and practices based on negative 

notions of adult control. These selective measures and 

treatment, implemented from a monocultural perspective, 

exacerbate academic disengagement and contribute to 

feelings of alienation, powerlessness and frustration. 

First was the marginalization and cultural segregation of 

students, manifested through tracking Latinos along 

linguistic, academic, ethnic and class lines. Exeunples of 

such practices include placing "caste-like" Latinos in mere 

vocational tracks or enrolling immigrant minorities in 

unchallenging, remedial bilingual progreuns which deprive 

them of from higher-level intellectual engagement. 

Second, Latino students' experiences, culture and 

language were excluded from the curriculum. Examples of 

such practices include the dismantling of classes which 

taught students about their heritage and the contributions 

of their culture, the validation and exclusive use of 

standard English over Mexican-American linguistic forms 

closer to the students' culture and identity, and the 

promotion of Castilian Spanish over the local variety of 

Spanish in the language programs of the school. This 

alienation from their cultural values contributed to 

students' sense of ambivalence in relation to both the home 

and the school cultures. 
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Third, speech acts which marked and stereotyped 

students derived principally from teachers and 

administrators' expectations. The negative interactions 

with some teachers and other authorities were powerful 

constraints in this study, resulting in these students 

dropping out of school for a period of time. These negative 

episodes heighten alienation and the oppositional 

identities of the Latino students. 

Fourth, an unintegrated school environment was 

characterized by inter-racial conflict and unrest. These 

"technically" desegregated urban settings failed to address 

social and racial issues and contributed to a status 

hierarchy of groups and the promotion of "us vs. them" 

sentiments. Thus, the schools failed to create a 

collaborative, harmonious community in which the focus 

could be on learning rather than conflict and differences. 

Conclusion 

This study adds to the growing body of research for 

substantial changes in the way public school institutions 

serve Latino students. Some educators and critics of 

multicultural and critical theory movement contend that 

social class inequities are reproduced when students fail 

and when their communities do not offer good modeling. In 

actuality, the problem lies in the imposition of dominant 

values and patterns. Latino students not only tend to 
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resist overt assinilationist ciirricular norms, but they 

oppose the hidden curriculum, which ultimately interferes 

with their aspirations for mobility in this society. 

If public schools hope to reverse the pattern of 

failure and attrition among Latinos, conscientious efforts 

must be made to prepare students to function in a 

multicultural and global environment rather than restrict 

them to a monocultural context. A serious commitment is 

needed at all institutional levels, first to recognize and 

value the contributions of diverse communities, and second, 

to manifest this recognition in a just and inclusive school 

curriculum and organization. Such a commitment also 

requires the implementation of programs which can reduce 

the cultural distance between teachers, their students, and 

communities. Only through an accurate knowledge base about 

students and their communities will an understanding of 

their worldviews, learning styles and needs emerge. Since 

knowledge and culture are interrelated forms of capital, 

public schools bear the responsibility of cultural 

mediation as well as education. If Latino students are to 

succeed, they must be guided toward Icnowledge of the wider 

society while at the seune time given recognition and 

respect for the cultiiral knowledge they already possess. 
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1. What are the major issues facing Latino students today? 

2. What qualities/kinds of persons are needed to address 

these issues? 

3. What do Latino students need to learn to address these 

issues? 

4. What do students need for self-fulfillment and 

development? 

5. Is this school providing this type of learning 

environment? 

6. Do you think it is important to teach Latino and 

Mexican-American Studies? 

7. What kinds of things should be taught? 

8. Who should teach Latino and Mexican American Studies— 

Anglos? Latinos? Why? 

9. What does 'education' mean to you? What should it be? 

(Should it be different than it is?) 

10. What does 'success' mean to you? 

11. What do you think are the most important things for a 

Latino student to achieve in life? 

12. What obstacles do Latino students have in reaching 

these goals? 
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APPENDIX B 

INFORMED CONSENT FORM 



DISSERTATION RESEARCH STUDY 
'From the students' point of view: 
Latino perspectives on schooling' 

Research: M. Espinoza-Herold, Ph.D. Candidate 
The University of Arizona 

I am being asked to read the following material to ensure that I am informed 
of the nature of this research study and how I will participate in it, if I 
consent to do so. Signing this form will indicate that I have been informed 
and that I give my consent. Federal regulations require written informed 
consent prior to participation in this research study so that I can know the 
nature and the risks of my participation and can decide to participate or not in 
a fiee and informed manner. 

Purpose: 

I am being invited to voluntarily participate in the above-titled research 
project. The purpose of this study is to investigate minority students 
underachievement in public high schools. The study will also examine the 
strategies students utilize to overcome the obstacles they &ce in reaching their 
educational goals. 

Procedure: 

If I agree to participate I will be asked to participate in at least three 
interviews and possibly one or two follow-up interviews. My participation is 
strictly voluntary, and I may terminate the interview at any time. 

Confidentiality: 

All tapes and transcripts will be kept strictly confidential. Excerpts from 
some of the transcripts may be used in the final dissertation document. I 
understand that a pseudonym will be substituted for my real name. 

I have read and understand the above information. My signature below 
indicates that I agree to participate in this research study. 

Name (please print) Date 

Signature 
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